# Texas Medical Center Library DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center

UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

12-2010

# MCAM/MUC18 REGULATES MELANOMA PROGRESSION BY MODULATING THE EXPRESSION OF ID-1

Maya Zigler

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs\_dissertations
Part of the <u>Cancer Biology Commons</u>

### **Recommended** Citation

Zigler, Maya, "MCAM/MUC18 REGULATES MELANOMA PROGRESSION BY MODULATING THE EXPRESSION OF ID-1" (2010). UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access). Paper 106.

This Dissertation (PhD) is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center. It has been accepted for inclusion in UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center. For more information, please contact laurel.sanders@library.tmc.edu.



# MCAM/MUC18 REGULATES MELANOMA PROGRESSION BY

### **MODULATING THE EXPRESSION OF ID-1**

By

Maya Zigler, B.S.

**APPROVED:** 

Menashe Bar-Eli, Ph.D. Supervisory Professor

Gary E. Gallick, Ph.D.

Jeffrey E. Gershenwald, M.D.

Pierre D. McCrea, Ph.D.

Rosemarie E. Schmandt, Ph.D.

**APPROVED:** 

Dean, The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

# MCAM/MUC18 REGULATES MELANOMA PROGRESSION BY

# MODULATING THE EXPRESSION OF ID-1

Α

## DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

The University of Texas

Health Science Center at Houston

and

The University of Texas

M.D. Anderson Cancer Center

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

In Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

## **DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY**

By

Maya Zigler, B.S.

Houston, Texas

December 2010

### Dedication

To the women in my life: My grandmothers, whose perseverance and defiant survival through wars and other hardships, served as a source of inspiration throughout my life. My mother, Varda Zigler, who was always there to give me strength, emotional support and the ability to thrive through out the challenges, knowing I would succeed. To my father, Arie Zigler, who gave me the greatest gift – inspiring me with his passion for science and research. To both of my parents, for their continued and unwavering encouragement and tremendous support.

To my husband Tzur,

For all his love and patience, and for allowing me to fulfill my dream.

### Acknowledgments

I would like to express my utmost gratitude to my Ph.D. advisor, Dr. Menashe Bar-Eli, for making this thesis possible. Beyond his expertise and guidance, which added considerably to my graduate experience and my professional development, his understanding, patience and support throughout these years, have helped make this experience memorable.

I also owe my deep gratitude to the members of my advisory, examination and supervisory committee (Dr. Gary E. Gallick, Dr. Jeffrey E. Gershenwald, Dr. Pierre D. McCrea, Dr. Rosemarie E. Schmandt, Dr. Janet E. Price, and Dr. Joseph McCarty) for their constructive guidance, ideas and support during the past years.

I am indebted to my colleagues and lab members both past and present (Dr. Vladislava O. Melnikova, Dr. Hua Wang, Dr. Takafumi Kamiya, Li Huang, Russell R Braeuer, Ran Friedman, Dr. Michael C. Leslie, Yi-jue Zhao, Hong Wu) for their sincere willingness to teach and share insights, and for all their help.

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to the meaningful friendships I have made along the way. A special thanks to Dr. Andrey S. Dobroff, Dr. Gabriel J. Villares, Dr. Keri Schadler and Dr. Yvonne G. Lin, for supporting and teaching me, and above all, for allowing me to enjoy these years and be part of their lives. To Dr. Emily C. Brantley for her true friendship and her tremendous help in editing this dissertation. My heartfelt appreciation also goes to my dearest friends Dafna Ben-Dov and Naama Herzog for their strong friendship and encouragement.

# MCAM/MUC18 REGULATES MELANOMA PROGRESSION BY MODULATING THE EXPRESSION OF ID-1

Publication No.

### Maya Zigler, B.S.

#### Supervisory Professor: Menashe Bar-Eli, Ph.D.

The acquisition of the metastatic melanoma phenotype is associated with increased expression of the melanoma cell adhesion molecule MCAM/MUC18 (CD146). However, the mechanism by which MUC18 contributes to melanoma metastasis remains unclear. Herein, we stably silenced MUC18 expression utilizing lentivirus-incorporated small hairpin RNA, in two metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161, and conducted cDNA microarray analysis. We identified and validated that the transcriptional regulator, Inhibitor of DNA Binding-1 (Id-1), previously shown to function as an oncogene in several malignancies, was downregulated by 5.6-fold following MUC18 silencing. Additionally, we found that MUC18 regulated Id-1 expression at the transcriptional level via ATF-3. Interestingly, ATF-3 was upregulated by 6.9 fold in our cDNA microarray analysis following MUC18 silencing. ChIP analysis showed increased binding of ATF-3 to the Id-1 promoter after MUC18 silencing, while mutation of the ATF-3 binding site on the Id-1 promoter increased Id-1 promoter activity in MUC18-silenced cells. These Data suggest that MUC18 silencing promotes inhibition of Id-1 expression by increasing ATF-3 expression and binding to the Id-1 promoter.

Rescue of MUC18 reverted the expression of Id-1 and ATF-3, thus validating that they are not off-target effects of MUC18. To further assess the role of Id-1 in melanoma invasion and metastasis, we overexpressed Id-1 in MUC18-silenced cells. Overexpression of Id-1 in MUC18-silenced cells resulted in increased cell invasion, as well as increased expression and activity of MMP-2. Our data further reveal that Id-1 regulates MMP-2 at the transcriptional level through Sp1 and Ets-1. This is the first report to demonstrate that MUC18 does not act exclusively in cell adherence, but is also involved in cell signaling that regulates the expression of genes, such as Id-1 and ATF-3, thus contributing to the metastatic melanoma phenotype.

Approval Signatures i
Title Pageii
Dedicationiii
Acknowledgementsiv
Abstractvi
Table of Contentsviii
List of Figuresxii
List of Tablesxv
CHAPTER 1: Introduction and Background1
Clinical Aspects of Melanoma1
Melanoma Development1
Melanoma Staging and Treatment2
Pathogenesis of Melanoma4
Adhesion Molecule in Cancer
Adhesion Molecules and Melanoma15
Melanoma Cell Adhesion Molecule (MCAM/MUC18)18
Structure of MUC1818
Regulation of MUC18 Expression21
Role of MUC18 in Melanoma Progression22
Expression of MUC18 in other Cell lines and Neoplasms
Role of MUC18 in Mediating Downstream Signaling Events

# **Table of Contents**

CHAPTER 2: Materials and Methods	
Cell Lines	
Protein Extraction	
Western Blot Analysis	
Chromatin Immunoprecipitation Assay (ChIP)33	
Matrigel Invasion Assay34	
Letnivirus shRNA targeting MUC1835	
In vitro Proliferation assay	
Non-Targetable MUC18 Expression Vector	
Luciferase Assay	
Zymography	
Immunohistochemistry	
Plasmid Construction41	
Animals, Tumor Growth and Metastasis	
cDNA Microarray43	
Statistical Analysis44	

CHA	PTER 3: Specific Aim 1	45
Deter	rmine the Effect of MUC18 on Tumor Growth and the	Metastatic Potential of
Mela	noma Cell Lines by Silencing MUC18 Expression Uti	lizing Lentiviral-Based
shRN	JA	45
	Introduction	45
	Results	47

	MUC18 Silencing in the Metastatic Melanoma Cell Lines A375SM and
	C816147
	Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Melanoma Tumor Growth and
	Experimental Lung Metastasis Formation49
	MUC18 Silencing Decreases MMP-2 Expression In vivo Along with
	MMP-2 Activity and Cell Invasion <i>In vitro</i>
Discu	

CHAPTER 4: Specific Aim 264		
Identify Potential Downstream Target Genes Regulated by MUC18 and Determine		
the Mechanisms of their Regulation64		
Introduction64		
Results		
Id-1 is a Downstream Target of MUC18 in melanoma68		
MUC18 Regulates Id-1 Expression at the Transcriptional Level72		
ATF-3 Represses Id-1 Promoter Activity in MUC18-Silenced Cells74		
Rescue of MUC18 in MUC18-Silenced Cells Reverts the Expression		
of Id-1 and ATF-381		
Discussion		

CHAPTER 5: Specific Aim 3	90
Determine the Contribution of the Genes Regulated by MUC18 t	o the Malignant
Phenotype of Melanoma	90

Introduction
Results92
Increased Invasive Capacity of MUC18-Silenced Cells Following Id-1
Overexpression
Id-1 Contributes to the Invasive Capacity of SB-2 Cells and Promotes
Expression of MMP-297
Id-1 Transcriptionally Regulates MMP-2 Expression by Inducing
Differential Expression and Binding of Sp1 and Ets-1 to the MMP-2
Promoter
Discussion105
Summary111
References115
Vita150

# List of Figures

CHAPTER 1:	Introduction and Background
Figure 1.	Molecular Events Contributing to the Development of Human
	Melanoma12
Figure 2.	The Structure of Cell Adhesion Molecules14
Figure 3.	The Structure of MUC1820
Figure 4.	The Downstream Signaling Events Induced by MUC18 Following
	Homotypic and Heterotypic Interactions
CHAPTER 3:	Determine the Effect of MUC18 on Tumor Growth and the
Metastatic Pot	ential of Melanoma Cell Lines by Silencing MUC18 Expression
Utilizing Lenti	viral-Based shRNA
Figure 5.	MUC18 Expression is Downregulated in Metastatic Melanoma Cell
	Lines Transduced with Lentivirus Containing MUC18 shRNA48
Figure 6.	The Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Subcutaneous Tumor Growth52
Figure 7.	The Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Melanoma Cell Growth In vitro.53
Figure 8.	Immunohistochemical Analysis of the Effects of MUC18 Silencing on
	Tumor Growth54
Figure 9.	Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Experimental Lung Metastasis
	Formation56
Figure 10.	Decreased MMP-2 Expression In vivo Following MUC18 Silencing.58
Figure 11.	In vitro Effect of MUC18 Silencing on MMP-2 Activity
Figure 12.	Effect of MUC18 Silencing on the Invasive Capacity of Metastatic
	Melanoma Cell Lines

# CHAPTER 4: Identify Potential Downstream Target Genes Regulated by MUC18 and Determine the Mechanisms of their Regulation

Figure 13.	Expression of Id-1 Following MUC18 Silencing in the Metastatic
	Melanoma Cell lines, A375SM and C816170
Figure 14.	Transcriptional Regulation of Id-1 Expression by MUC1873
Figure 15.	Expression of ATF-3 Following MUC18 Silencing in the Metastatic
	Melanoma Cell Lines, A375SM and C816176
Figure 16.	Chromatin Inmmunoprecipitation Assay to Identify Differential
	Binding of ATF3 to the Id-1 Promoter in MUC18-Silenced A375SM
	and C8161 Cells77
Figure 17.	MUC18 Regulates Id-1 Promoter Activity Through ATF-378
Figure 18.	ATF-3 Overexpression Inhibits Endogenous Expression of Id-1 in the
	Metastatic Melanoma Cell Lines, A375SM and C816180
Figure 19.	Rescue of MUC18 Expression in MUC18-Silenced Cells Reverts the
	expression of Id-1 and ATF-382
CHAPTER 5:	Determine the Contribution of the Genes Regulated by MUC18 to
the Malignant	Phenotype of Melanoma
Figure 20.	Rescue of Id-1 Expression in MUC18-Silenced Cells94
Figure 21.	Rescue of Id-1 Expression in MUC18-Silenced A375SM and C8161
	Cells Increases the Invasive Phenotype of the Cells95
Figure 22.	Rescue of Id-1 Expression in MUC18-Silenced A375SM and C8161
	Cells Increases MMP-2 Expression and Activity

Figure 23.	Overexpression of Id-1 in the Non-Metastatic Melanoma Cell Line,
	SB-2 Increases their Invasive Capacity
Figure 24.	Id-1 Expression in the Non-Metastatic Melanoma Cell Line, SB-2,
	Increases MMP-2 Expression
Figure 25.	Transcriptional Regulation of MMP-2 by Id-1102
Figure 26.	Regulation of MMP-2 Transcription by Id-1 Through Differential
	Binding of Regulatory Factors103
Figure 27.	Id-1 Regulates the Expression of Ets-1 and Sp1104
Summary	
Figure 28.	Propesed mechanism by which MUC18 contributes to melanoma I
	invasion114

# List of Tables

## **CHAPTER 1: Introduction and Background**

### **Clinical Aspects of Melanoma**

Malignant melanoma is an extremely aggressive disease with very few treatment options, thereby presenting a major medical challenge. In the past three decades, the incidence of melanoma has increased more than any other skin tumor [1, 2]. Currently, in North America, malignant melanoma is the fifth and seventh most common cancer in men and women, respectively [3]. It is expected that in 2010, 68,130 new cases of melanoma will be newly diagnosed with an estimated death of 8,700 patients [3]. To develop new treatment modalities for melanoma, it is of high importance to learn the molecular mechanisms which contribute to the metastatic melanoma phenotype.

### **Melanoma Development**

Melanoma derives from melanocytes which originate from the multipotent cells of the neural crest. During embryonic development, melanocytes migrate and incorporate into the hair follicle and epidermis where they are distributed in the basal layer as single cells [4]. Melanoma development is influenced by a variety of genetic and epigenetic changes as well as environmental factors [5]. Clark et al. proposed a model for the development of melanoma by which it progresses as a multistep process, with distinct clinical and histopathological characteristics (Figure 1) [6]. In this five stage model, the first stage commences with the formation of common acquired nevi, with focal proliferation of melanocytes. Next, melanocytes develop into dysplastic nevi cells, displaying abnormal differentiation with architectural and cytological atypia [6]. The development of primary melanoma occurs at the third step of melanoma progression and is characterized by the radial growth phase (RGP) of cells [7]. At this step, tumors grow within the epidermis but do not have the capability to penetrate through the basement membrane [6]. It is only when the tumor progresses to the vertical growth phase (VGP) that cells gain the ability to grow vertically by invading through the basement membrane into the dermis [7]. The last stage of tumor progression is the formation of distant metastases [6]. The most common sites for melanoma metastasis are regional and distant lymph nodes, lung, brain, liver, central nervous system and bone. Another model for melanoma development suggests that melanoma arises de novo and not from dysplastic nevi [8], with activation of various cellular pathways which induce genetic and epigenetic changes, promoting the transformation of melanocytes to melanoma [9]. It is likely that both models of melanoma progression can occur in humans; however, the sequential progression model is most widely accepted.

### Melanoma Staging and Treatment

Patient prognosis is largely dependent upon the stage of the disease. The most important factors for prognosis include the thickness and ulceration of the primary tumor, the presence of lymph node metastases, and sites of distant metastatic disease [10, 11]. The staging criteria for melanoma is comprised of both stage grouping and tumor-node-metastasis (TNM) classification of the disease. Clinical and pathological staging of melanoma classifies patients with stage I and II disease as those with no evidence of regional or distant metastasis [11, 12]. Stage III patients present with regional metastases to the regional lymph nodes or intralymphatic metastases. Stage IV melanoma patients present with metastases at one or more distant sites [11, 12]. The group classification depends on the TNM status of disease. The TNM classification is based on the thickness of the primary tumor, the presence of ulceration and level of invasion (T category). Patients presenting with regional lymph node metastasis fall into the N category. The presence of distant metastatic melanoma and site of metastasis further categorize melanoma (M category) [11-13]. Both group and TNM classifications are important predictors of patient prognosis.

Early diagnosis of melanoma is crucial, since the five-year survival rate of patients presenting with early stage localized disease is 90%. However, patients presenting with wide spread metastases, or stage IV disease, have a much worst prognosis (10%-20%), with an overall median survival of 6 to 9 months [14, 15]. Treatment options are limited for patients with late stage melanoma, since metastatic melanoma is largely resistant to systemic treatment. Current treatment options for patients with metastatic disease include surgery chemotherapy and immunotherapy. Dacarbazine (DTIC) is currently the only FDA approved single agent chemotherapy for metastatic melanoma. DTIC is an alkylating agent that has been shown to have varying clinical effectiveness, with a patient response rate that ranges between 7.5%-20% and a median response duration of only 4 to 6 months [16-18]. Another alkylating agent currently used in clinical trials is Temozolomide (TMZ). Unfortunately, recent clinical trials have demonstrated that treatment with TMZ does not seem to have promising response rates as compared to treatment with DTIC [15]. Immunotherapy is also used as a treatment modality for patients with metastatic melanoma and includes the use of cytokines, such as high dose interleukin-2 (IL-2) and interferon- $\alpha$  (IFN- $\alpha$ ). Studies with

either IL-2 or IFN– $\alpha$  alone, or in combination, have demonstrated approximately a 15% response rate, with median response duration of 6-9 months [19, 20]. Currently other treatment modalities for metastatic melanoma are being studied in clinical trials and demonstrate preliminary positive results [21]. These include biochemotherapy (a combination of chemotherapy and cytokine treatment, such as DTIC plus IFN- $\alpha$ ), and targeted therapy such as RAF kinase inhibitors PLX4032, which showed promising results in phase I clinical trials, vide infra, and anti-Bcl-2 therapy [15]. As most of these treatment options offer very low response rates and do not improve patient prognosis, it is, therefore, important to identify the molecular mechanisms associated with melanoma progression. Defining these mechanisms will aid development of new therapeutic molecular targets.

### **Pathogenesis of Melanoma**

Disruption of tissue homeostasis as well as the accumulation of genetic changes can result in development of melanoma. These alterations can be induced by both environmental factors and genetic susceptibility. The most studied environmental risk factor of melanoma development is ultraviolet (UV) exposure [5, 22-25]. Exposure to midrange UV radiation (UVR), ultraviolet B (UVB, 280–320 nm) and ultraviolet A (UVA, 320–400 nm), as well as the acquisition of multiple sunburns during childhood and adolescence, have been shown to increase the risk of melanoma development in adults, albiet the exact mechanisms of how UV induces melanoma are not clear [25]. Although melanocytes secrete melanin, which acts as a photoprotective filter, melanin cannot completely prevent UV-induced DNA damage [26]. Exposure to UV can cause DNA mutations, such as pyrimidine dimers, DNA breaks, DNA-protein crosslinks and the formation of reactive oxygen species which promote cellular and DNA damage [26, 27]. Furthermore, UV can stimulate signaling pathways that ultimately result in increased cell proliferation and survival, by either inducing the secretion of growth factors or by promoting ligand-independent growth factor receptor activity [28]. Finally, UV can also act as an immunosupressant, by either inducing activation of suppressor T cells or by secretion of cytokines that inhibit the immune response, contributing to uncontrolled tumor growth [29, 30].

The transition from common acquired nevi to the vertical growth phase and the formation of metastasis does not arise solely due to environmental hazards, such as UV exposure, but also due to numerous germline and sporadic mutations, as well as molecular changes (Figure 1). A major risk factor for developing melanoma is familial history of melanoma [31]. About 10% of cutaneous melanoma arise from a familial setting [32]. Several germline mutations have been associated with the development of melanoma. In the mid 1990's two susceptibility genes were identified, cyclin dependent kinase 2a (CDKN2A) and cyclin dependent kinase 4 (CDK4), which are involved in cell cycle regulation. CDKN2A is a tumor suppressor gene, which codes for two distinct proteins, p16<sup>INK4A</sup> and p14<sup>ARF</sup>, through alternative reading frames. Both p16<sup>INK4A</sup> and p14<sup>ARF</sup> function as tumor suppressors, as they regulate cell cycle progression through the G1/S checkpoint [33]. Germ line mutations in these genes can promote dysregulation of the cell cycle, thus contributing to melanoma development [34]. A small percentage of patients inherit the melanocortin 1 receptor (MC1R) gene which, is also involved in melanomagenesis. Germline mutation of the MC1R gene causes decreased production of melanin. Additionally, MC1R mutation results in a reduced capacity to repair DNA, promoting the accumulation of UV–induced DNA damage [22].

Several cell signaling pathways that are involved in proliferation, senescence, apoptosis, invasion and angiogenesis are dysregulated during the progression of melanoma. These cellular activities are often the result of the aberrant activation of protein tyrosine kinases, as well as the abnormal expression of transcription factors and adhesion molecules. One of the most common pathways reported to play an important role in the progression of melanoma is the mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPK), extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) pathway [35]. BRAF and N-RAS are frequently mutated during melanoma progression and lead to activation of RAS/RAF/MEK/ERK signaling pathway promoting cell proliferation, differentiation and survival [7, 36, 37]. Constitutive activation of BRAF, a serine/threonine kinase, results from a substitution mutation of Valine to Glutamic acid at codon 600 (V600E), located at the protein kinase domain. The V600E substitution is the most common type of BRAF mutation, shown to occur in up to 66% of all melanomas [38]. A novel BRAF inhibitor PLX4032, targeting V600E BRAF mutations, was recently developed. Preclinical experiments showed that PLX4032 can block the RAF/MEK/ERK pathway in BRAF mutant cells and cause regression in xenografts harboring the BRAF mutation [39]. Phase I clinical trial with PLX4032 demonstrated positive results as PLX4032 induced complete or partial tumor regression in 81% of patients who had melanoma with the V600E BRAF mutation. PLX4032, therefore, holds much promise for melanoma patients carrying the V600E BRAF mutation [21, 39].

The N-RAS mutation differs from the BRAF mutation, as constitutive activation of the N-RAS oncogene results from impaired hydrolysis of GTP due to a substitution mutation at codon 61 [40]. This mutation is particularly detrimental, as constitutively active N-RAS leads to aberrant activation of the RAS/RAF/MEK/ERK signaling pathway, promoting cell growth and survival.

c-Kit is a tyrosine kinase receptor and a member of the platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) family of kinases and is also shown to be involved in the development of melanoma [23]. Activation of the c-Kit receptor by its ligand, stem cell factor (SCF), normally induces cellular apoptosis. Interestingly, its expression is lost during local tumor growth and invasion of melanoma, thus enabling melanoma cells a mechanism of escape from apoptosis [41].

Along with activation of receptor tyrosine kinases, other key molecular events have been shown to be associated with transition of melanoma from the RGP to the VGP including alterations in the expression of various transcription factors. For instance, loss of Activator Protein- $2\alpha$  (AP- $2\alpha$ ) expression has been associated with the transition of melanoma from the RGP to the VGP. Additionally, loss of AP- $2\alpha$  strongly correlates with poor patient prognosis [42, 43]. AP- $2\alpha$  has been shown to play an important role in the transcriptional regulation of several key genes that have been associated with tumor progression and metastasis such as  $p21^{Cip1/Waf1}$  [44], c-KIT[42], MCAM/MUC18 [42, 45], c-MYC [46], protease activated receptor 1 (PAR-1) [47], E-cadherin [48, 49] and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) [50, 51]. Loss of AP- $2\alpha$  triggers uncontrolled expression of genes involved in critical cellular processes, such as cell cycle progression, proliferation, adhesion, apoptosis and angiogenesis. Thus, the loss of AP-2 $\alpha$  is a crucial event that contributes to the metastatic phenotype of melanoma.

Additional transcription factors that play an important role in melanoma progression are the cAMP-Responsive Element-Binding Protein/Activating Transcription Factor-1 (CREB/ATF-1) [52]. Overexpression and activation of both CREB and ATF-1 correlate with melanoma development [53]. These factors contribute to the progression of melanoma by promoting cell invasion through increased expression of a number of genes, including Matrix Metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2) and MCAM/MUC18 [54]. CREB and ATF-1 can also contribute to melanoma progression by promoting survival in human melanoma cells [55].

Genomic amplification of the oncogenic transcription factor microphthalmiaassociated transcription factor (MITF) has also been shown to promote melanoma development. MITF is involved in the regulation of melanocyte development and differentiation, as well as in maintaining melanocyte progenitor cell populations. During melanoma progression, genomic amplification of MITF promotes cell cycle progression and survival of melanoma cells [56].

Deregulation of two transcriptional repressors, SNAIL and SLUG, have been also implicated in melanoma progression. Both transcription factors have been shown to act as regulators of E-Cadherin expression, promoting the development of melanoma [57]. In melanoma cell lines, overexpression of SNAIL has been shown to negatively regulate E-Cadherin expression [58]. Furthermore, it has been recently demonstrated that using siRNA targeting SLUG resulted in enhanced melanoma cell susceptibility to drug exposure [59].

Another molecule that has been associated with the transition of melanoma cells from the RGP to the VGP is the thrombin receptor, PAR-1. PAR-1 is a G-protein coupled receptor belonging to the protease-activated receptor family that is activated by thrombin as well as other serine proteases [47]. PAR-1 has been shown to play an essential role in tumorigenesis and metastasis in several cancers, including breast cancer and melanoma [60, 61]. The role of PAR-1 in melanoma progression was further established by tissue microarray analysis which revealed that increased PAR-1 expression significantly correlates with melanoma progression [62]. Downstream signaling induced by PAR-1 suggests its importance in the progression of metastasis. PAR-1 activation results in upregulation of molecules involved in angiogenesis (Interleukin 8 (IL-8) and VEGF), invasion (MMP-2) and adhesion ( $\alpha V\beta 5$ ,  $\alpha V\beta 3$  and Connexin 43) [47, 61, 63]. Recently, Villares et al. demonstrated that systemic delivery of liposome (DOPC) incorporated PAR-1 siRNA decreased tumor growth and metastasis in vivo [61]. Moreover, the downstream targets of PAR-1, Connexin 43 and Maspin, have also been shown to be involved in the progression of melanoma [63].

The expression and secretion of angiogenic factors, growth factors, and cytokines also increases with melanoma progression, as they are secreted by both melanoma cells and cells in the microenvironment, acting in both an autocrine and paracrine manner. The recruitment of new vasculature, as well as the usage of existing vasculature, is essential for tumor growth beyond 1-mm in diameter and for tumor cells to metastasize [64, 65]. One of the molecules that plays an important role in melanoma progression is VEGF, also known as the vascular permeability factor. VEGF is a vascular endothelial cell growth factor, which regulates angiogenesis under both developmental and physiological conditions in most organs [66-68]. During the progression of melanoma, the secretion of VEGF by melanoma cells increases [69, 70]. VEGF, in turn, stimulates endothelial cell proliferation, migration, tube formation, and survival, thus promoting angiogenesis, tumor growth, and metastasis, as seen in several animal models [71, 72], [73]. VEGF functions through two high affinity tyrosine kinase receptors on endothelial cells, Flt-1 and KDR/Flk-1, which results in the induction of p38, ERK and PI3K-AKT signaling pathways [74-76] [77-79]. Furthermore, following activation of these receptors by VEGF, the expression of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and serine proteases is upregulated, which, in turn, promotes tumor growth and recruitment of tumor vasculature [80-83].

Basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) is another potent angiogenic factor known to regulate endothelial cell proliferation and act as a melanoma survival factor. bFGF can be produced by cells of the tumor microenvironment, such as keratinocytes and fibroblasts, and by transformed melanocytes themselves [84]. It has been demonstrated that release of matrix bound bFGF increases due to extracellular matrix degradation, leading to endothelial cell proliferation and vasculature formation in melanoma [71].

The angiogenic factor IL-8 is also upregulated during melanoma progression. It is secreted by melanoma cells as well as other cells in the microenvironment such as lymphocytes, monocytes, endothelial cells, fibroblasts and keratinocytes [85]. IL-8 is a CXC chemokine that activates two cell-surface G protein-coupled receptors (CXCR1 and CXCR2), inducing several downstream intracellular signaling [86]. It is a potent survival factor for melanoma cells, keratinocytes and vascular endothelial cells [87]. IL-8 plays an important role in angiogenesis and migration in melanoma [88, 89]. Specifically, our lab has previously demonstrated that the use of a neutralizing antibody targeting IL-8, ABX-IL8, inhibits angiogenesis, tumor growth and metastasis of human melanoma in mice [90]. Additionally, in melanoma patients, serum levels of IL-8 were significantly increased, compared to healthy controls, and these levels correlated with tumor progression and decreased survival [91].

Recruitment of vasculature to the tumor is dependent on secretion of MMPs. Secretion of MMPs is an important process facilitating tumor cell invasion, a crucial step in the progression of tumor metastasis. To detach from the primary tumor and to form metastases, cells degrade the basement membrane and remodel the extracellular matrix (ECM), by secreting high levels MMPs. Melanoma cells express several MMPs such as MMP-1, -2, -9, -13, and the membrane-type 1 matrix metalloproteinase (MT1-MMP) [92]. MMPs are a multigene family of zinc-dependent endopeptidases which are produced as prozymogens and are activated and released through cleavage of the Nterminal domain by proteins such as plasmin and MT1-MMP [93, 94]. The most widely studied MMPs in melanoma are MMP-2 (gelatinase A) and MMP-9 (Gelatinase B) which degrade type IV collagen found in the ECM. Increased expression and activation of both enzymes has been associated with increased melanoma cell invasiveness and metastasis [71]. Furthermore, only invasive melanoma cell lines express active MMP-2, while its expression was not observed in poorly invasive cell lines [95, 96]. It has also been demonstrated that adhesion and spreading of melanoma cells is modified by the active form of MMP-2, thus promoting melanoma cell migration and invasion [97].



**Figure 1. Molecular Events Contributing to the Development of Human Melanoma** Several key steps in the development of human melanoma are associated with the acquisition of mutations and molecular changes, including BRAF and N-RAS mutations, loss of PTEN and downregulation of p16, promoting the transition from normal melanocytes to dysplastic nevi cells. As melanoma progresses from RGP to VGP several other molecular events are acquired including changes in the expression of AP-2 $\alpha$ , Ecadherin, c-Kit, integrin  $\alpha\nu\beta$ 3, MCAM/MUC18 and PAR-1. The acquisition of metastatic capacity of melanoma cells at the final stage is associated with upregulation of various angiogenic and invasive factors including VEGF, IL-8, bFGF and MMP-2. (Adapted from [9, 70, 98, 99]).

### **Adhesion Molecules and Cancer**

Cell adhesion molecules are cell-surface proteins that mediate either cell-to-cell or cell-to-ECM interactions. These molecules play a major role in a variety of physiological processes such as embryogenesis, organogenesis, inflammation, immunological function, wound healing, cell communication and cell growth. Furthermore, these molecules have a significant role in cancer progression as they are involved in tumor cell invasion, motility and aggregation [100]. The family of cell adhesion molecules include cadherins, immunoglobulins, integrins, and selectins (Figure 2) [101]. These proteins can mediate both homotypic and heterotypic adhesion, as well as homophilic and heterophilic interactions, and are known to be involved in different steps of the metastatic cascade [102]. These interactions can promote tumor cell survival in the vasculature as they allow cell clumping by mediating homotypic adhesion between tumor cells and heterotypic adhesion between tumor cells and platelets. Moreover, cell adhesion molecules are involved in extravasation and intravasation by mediating heterotypic adhesion between tumor cells and endothelial cells [103].

Cell adhesion molecules not only function in cell adherence, but they can also function as signaling molecules by mediating either inside-out signaling through their extracellular domain, or outside-in signaling through their cytoplasmic domain [104]. Changes in the expression of adhesion molecules on tumor cells modifies the interactions between tumor cells and their surrounding microenvironment, thus affecting their function and downstream signaling [104]. The importance of these changes and their contribution to cancer progression has been acknowledged in the early 20th century by Theodor Boveri [105].



### Figure 2. The Structure of Cell Adhesion Molecules (CAMs)

Each cell adhesion molecule contains several domains (cytoplasmic, transmembrane and extracellular domains) that can vary in number among members of each family and within each family. Integrins can mediate both homophilic and heterophilic interactions and bind several ligands including soluble adhesion molecules, such as fibrinogen; ECM components, such as fibronectin; and Ig Superfamily (IgSF) adhesion molecules such as N-CAM. Selectins bind highly glycosylated mucin-like proteins, such as P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1). Cadherins mostly form homophilic interactions, thus binding identical cadherin subtypes. IgSF-CAMs can mediate homophilic as well as heterophilic interactions including interactions with other IgSF members and integrins. (Adapted from [106])

### **Adhesion Molecules and Melanoma**

During the progression of melanoma, several changes in the expression of various adhesion molecules, including cadherins, integrins, and members of immunoglobulin superfamily, can occur.

Modulation of cadherin expression patterns have been associated with the progression of melanoma. The expression and function of E-cadherin, a member of the cadherin family of adhesion molecules, is lost during the progression of several malignant epithelial tumors, including melanoma [107]. E-cadherin is expressed mainly at the adherent junctions between melanocytes and keratinocytes and functions in two main capacities. It adheres these cells to one other and second, it plays a role in transducing downstream signaling by modulating  $\beta$ -catenin cellular localization, thus inhibiting the WNT signaling pathway [108]. Moreover, E-cadherin can inhibit ligand-dependent activation of EGFR by forming a complex with EGFR and consequently decreasing EGF binding affinity [109, 110].

The adhesion between keratinocytes and melanocytes has been shown to regulate normal melanocyte differentiation and proliferation [111]. Downregulation of Ecadherin expression is associated with metastatic progression of melanoma cell lines and with loss of regulation of proliferation by keratinocytes [112, 113]. Moreover, loss of Ecadherin expression is associated with upregulation of N-cadherin expression [114]. This switch is associated with changes in the interactions between melanoma cells and their microenvironment. Melanoma cells expressing N-cadherin can mediate homophilic adhesion with fibroblasts and vascular endothelial cells, which may be associated with increased migration and invasion of the melanoma cells [115]. Furthermore, deregulation of E-cadherin signaling can occur not only due to its decreased expression but also due to mutations in  $\beta$ -catenin resulting in its inability to bind to the cytoplasmic domain of E-cadherin [116].

As melanoma progresses, the expression, function, and signaling of integrins is also distorted, further promoting tumor growth and metastasis. Integrins are composed of two transmembrane glycoprotein subunits,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ , which form heterodimers and are involved in cell-matrix and cell-cell adhesion through the binding of different ligands which are dependent on the pairing of the  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  subunits [117]. In normal cells, integrins regulate embryonic development, cellular differentiation and anchoragedependent proliferation. During neoplastic transformation, integrins promote invasion, anchorage independent growth and escape from apoptosis [118]. The acquired expression of  $\beta$ 3 integrin in primary and metastatic melanoma is associated with the transition of melanoma from the RGP to the VGP. The expression of  $\alpha V\beta 3$  integrin during the VGP has been extensively studied and is mostly associated with angiogenesis and metastasis [119]. Seftor et al. demonstrated that in A375SM metastatic melanoma cells, association of  $\alpha V\beta 3$  integrin with its ligands, fibronectin and vitronectin, promotes activation of MMP-2 and increased cell invasiveness [120]. Furthermore,  $\alpha V\beta 3$  integrin promotes melanoma cell survival, due to its interaction with osteopontin, which is expressed in response to fibroblast growth factor receptor activation [121].

The expression of cell adhesion molecules from the immunoglobulin superfamily also increases in melanoma cells, as compared to melanocytes. These molecules include MCAM/MUC18, intracellular cell adhesion molecule 1 (I-CAM-1), vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), and L1 cell adhesion molecule (L1-CAM) [122]. The

adhesion molecules from the immunoglobulin superfamily can form homotypic and heterotypic adhesions, and they can also function as receptors or signaling molecules, similar to integrins [104]. For instance, the expression of I-CAM correlates with the vertical growth phase of melanoma and is associated with poor prognosis [123]. In fact, patients presenting with stage I disease and I-CAM positive tumors have decreased survival rates compared to patients with I-CAM negative tumors [124]. Furthermore, I-CAM expression is upregulated in response to TNF- $\alpha$  stimulation in melanoma cells and inhibition of I-CAM expression utilizing anti-sense oligonucliotides in C8161 metastatic melanoma cells, decreases their metastatic potential [125]. The mechanism of how I-CAM contributes to the melanoma progression has yet to be elucidated. However, it has been proposed that it may contribute to melanoma cell survival in the vasculature by promoting aggregation with leukocytes [126].

### Melanoma Cell Adhesion Molecule MCAM/MUC18

MCAM/MUC18 was first identified as a human melanoma antigen in a study by Lehmann et al,. MUC18, also known as MCAM, CD146, Mel-CAM, A32 and S-Endo, is a 113-kDa type I transmembrane glycoprotein adhesion molecule and a member of the immunoglobulin superfamily [127]. It is rarely expressed on either normal epidermal melanocytes or moderate nevus cells *in situ*, but it is more abundantly expressed on primary and metastatic melanomas [128]. Moreover, increased expression of MUC18 has been shown to correlate with increased vertical thickness of primary tumors [127-129]. It was further established by tissue array analysis that the expression of MUC18 correlates with progression of cutaneous melanoma and decreased patient survival [127]. MUC18 is not present in biopsies from lesions smaller than 0.75 mm, although it is detected in more than 70% of biopsies from metastatic melanoma lesions [129].

#### Structure of MUC18

The extracellular domain of MUC18 contains five immunoglobulin–like domains which are connected through disulphide cross-links and have been shown to be highly glycosylated, suggesting that MUC18 may functionally interact with the ECM. MUC18 has a single transmembrane domain and a short cytoplasmic domain that consists of several potential protein kinase recognition motifs, suggesting its potential role in cell signaling (Figure 3) [45]. MUC18 is located on chromosome 11, spanning approximately 14 kb and consisting of 16 exons. It has sequence homology to other glycoprotein adhesion molecules, such as neural cell adhesion molecule (N-CAM) [127], deleted in colorectal cancer (DCC) [130], vascular cell adhesion molecule (V-

CAM) [131], the inter-cellular adhesion molecule (I-CAM) [132] and bursal epithelium and neurons [133] adhesion molecule [134].

The expression of MUC18 has been shown to correlate with the metastatic potential of melanoma cell lines *in vivo*. Luca et al., examined the expression of MUC18 in nine melanoma cell lines established from primary cutaneous tumors as well as lymph node and brain metastases. MUC18 mRNA and protein levels were low in cells with low metastatic potential such as SB2, DX3 and TXM40, whereas cells with high metastatic potential, A375SM, TXM-13 and A375, expressed high levels of MUC18 [135]. Another study examined the role of MUC18 in melanoma tumor growth and metastatic primary cutaneous melanoma cell line, SB2, increased the tumorigenic and metastatic potential of cells *in vivo*. *In vitro*, expression of MUC18 increased MMP-2 collagenase activity, cell invasiveness, homotypic adhesion, attachment to human endothelial cells, and decreased cell adhesion to laminin, suggesting a functional role of MUC18 in promoting melanoma tumor progression [136].



### Figure 3. The Structure of MUC18

MUC18 is a 113-kDa transmembrane adhesion molecule that belongs to the Ig like family of adhesion molecules. The extracellular domain of MUC18 is comprised of a highly glycosylated (N-linked glycosylation) distinctive V-V-C2-C2-C2 immunoglobulin-like structure, (V-variable region, C-constant region), a single transmembrane domain and a short cytoplasmic domain. The cytoplasmic domain of MUC18 contains several potential protein kinase recognition motifs, including one similar to the cAMP dependent kinase recognition motif, a potential casein kinase II motif, and three potential protein kinase C recognition motifs that suggest the involvement of MUC18 in cell signaling [45]. Figure was adapted from Shih, I-M [137].
#### Regulation of MUC18 Expression

MUC18 expression in melanoma cells was shown to be modulated by adhesion to keratinocytes at early stages of disease progression. Adhesion between keratinocytes and melanocytes, nevus cells or melanoma cells from the RGP resulted in downregulation of MUC18 expression. Nevertheless, MUC18 expression was not altered upon adhesion between keratinocytes and cells from primary and metastatic melanoma, suggesting that late stage melanoma cells escape keratinocyte regulation [138].

The transcriptional regulation of MUC18 expression was studied by Sers et al. Sequencing of the MUC18 promoter revealed that the promoter is GC rich, but does not contain the classical TATA or CAAT boxes. However, the binding sites for several transcription factors including c-MYB, Sp1, AP-1, AP-2, and CREB, were identified on the promoter [45]. Additional analysis of the MUC18 promoter demonstrated that several transcription factors, including AP-2 $\alpha$  and CREB, can regulate MUC18 transcription. In fact, AP-2a overexpression in A375SM cells decreased MUC18 mRNA levels and promoter activity [139]. CREB has been found to positively regulate the expression of MUC18. Transfection of melanoma cells with a dominant negative CREB (kCREB) decreased MUC18 mRNA levels [140]. Importantly, a recent study from our laboratory demonstrated the regulation of MUC18 expression by a novel signaling pathway. Melnikova el al. established a connection between PAR-1, the plateletactivating factor receptor (PAFR), CREB and MUC18 [141]. Silencing the expression of PAR-1 decreased MUC18 expression at both the transcriptional and protein levels. This was shown to be mediated through decreased activation of CREB as well as decreased binding of both CREB and Sp1 to the promoter of MUC18. Furthermore,

21

downregulation of MUC18 expression was also observed after silencing PAFR, and overexpression of PAFR in PAR-1-silenced cells rescued the expression of MUC18. Taken together these data suggested that PAR-1 regulates the expression of MUC18 through PAFR, as well as the transcription factors CREB and Sp1. These data revealed, that MUC18 is modulated by two pro-inflammatory G-protein coupled receptors (PAR-1 and PAFR) that are overexpressed during melanoma progression. [141].

#### Role of MUC18 in Melanoma Progression

The function of MUC18 in cell adhesion was initially described by Shih et al. They demonstrated that melanoma cells express MUC18 at cell-cell adhesion sites and are able to adhere to a MUC18 antigen, A32, whereas non-melanoma cells failed to adhere to A32. Pre-incubation of melanoma cells with soluble MUC18 antigen abrogated this adhesion [142]. A different study demonstrated that SB-2 cells, nonmetastatic melanoma cells that do not express MUC18, are able to adhere to nitrocellulose-immobilized MUC18 and form aggregates with human endothelial cells [143]. These studies suggest that MUC18 may be involved homotypic and heterotymic adhesions as well as heterophilic adhesion with an unidentified ligand. Due to the fact that MUC18 is expressed on endothelial cells, these interactions could potentially facilitate tumor cell invasion and metastasis.

Further studies of the function of MUC18 in adhesion and melanoma progression were performed by Satyamoorthy et al. Genetic suppressor elements (GSE) (antisense) targeting MUC18 expression in metastatic melanoma cell lines resulted in downregulation of MUC18 expression in these cells. This led to decreased aggregation of melanoma cells and decreased tumorigenicity in immunodeficient mice [144].

The role of MUC18 in melanoma tumor growth, angiogenesis, invasion and metastasis was further studied utilizing a fully human anti-MCAM/MUC18 monoclonal Ab (ABX-MA1; produced by Abgenix Fremont, CA, USA). Treatment of nude mice with ABX-MA1 decreased tumor growth and metastasis formation in two metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and WM2664, as compared to treatment with IgG control. *In vitro* inhibition of MUC18 by ABX-MA1 in A375SM and WM2664 disrupted the adhesive function of MUC18, decreasing both spheroid formation and attachment to human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs), further suggesting a role for MUC18 in tumor intravasation and extravasion. Because MUC18 is also expressed on HUVECs, treatment with ABX-MA1 hindered tube-like formation phenotype in an *in vitro* invasive capacity of both cell lines decreased significantly after treatment with ABX-MA1 [145]. Since MUC18 is expressed on both tumor cells and cells of the microenvironment, these results demonstrated a therapeutic potential of ABX-MA1 in human melanoma.

Given that the MUC18 expression correlates with melanoma development, targeting this protein may be beneficial for both prevention and treatment of patients. Our laboratory has developed a DNA-based vaccine targeting murine MUC18 and studied the effects on melanoma tumor growth and metastasis in nude mice [146]. Mice were injected with murine melanoma cells that express high levels of MUC18. Vaccination with the MUC18 vaccine induced both humoral and CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cell responses that significantly reduced both tumor growth and experimental lung metastasis formation [146]. Though this study further confirms the importance of MUC18 in melanoma development, it raises the possibility that utilizing a DNA-based vaccine targeting MUC18 in patients, might cause an autoimmune response as well as destruction of other cells known to express MUC18. Thus, it is important to fully understand the signaling function of MUC18 potentially leading to the identification of new targets for melanoma treatment.

#### Expression of MUC18 in other Cell Lines and Neoplasms

MUC18 expression is detected as early as 7 weeks of human embryonic development. In normal adult tissues, MUC18 is expressed on a variety of cells including, smooth muscle cells, endothelial cells, Schwann cells, ganglion cells and myofibroblasts [147]. Expression of MUC18 on a spectrum of mesenchymal neoplasms was evaluated by Shih et al. Analysis of smooth muscle cell origin tumors demonstrated that 100% of leiomyoma and 91% of leimyosarcomas stained positive for MUC18. Additionally, MUC18 expression was detected in all examined neoplasms of vascular origin, including Kaposi's sarcoma, hemangioma, angiosarcoma, shwannoma, as well as neurofibromas, which, like melanoma, is derived from a neural precursor. This suggested that MUC18 might serve as a potential diagnostic marker for mesenchymal tumors of the smooth muscle cell, vascular or neural origin [148].

MUC18 expression is implicated in the metastatic behavior of various types of cancers. Wu et al. examined the expression of MUC18 in normal and prostate cancer cell lines and tissues. Analysis of clinical specimens demonstrated low expression of MUC18 in normal or benign hyperplastic epithelium (BPH), while high expression of MUC18 was detected in high grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia [149], prostatic carcinoma tissue samples, and cells from lymph node metastasis [150]. It was also demonstrated that three of four prostate cancer cell lines (TSU-PR1, DU145, and PC-3) expressed high levels of MUC18 mRNA and protein. Interestingly, TSU-PR1, DU145, and PC-3, are metastatic cell lines, while the non-metastatic prostate cancer cell line, LNCaP, did not express MUC18 [150]. Ectopic expression of MUC18 in LNCaP cells increased metastatic potential of the cells *in vivo*. *In vitro*, MUC18 expression in LNCaP cells resulted in increased cell motility and invasiveness. This phenotype was significantly abrogated using anti-MUC18 antibodies [151].

A recent study examined the expression of MUC18 in malignant human breast cell carcinoma tissues and cell lines [152]. Tissue microarray analysis correlated MUC18 expression with high tumor grade, and triple-negative receptor status (Estrogen receptor/progesterone receptor/ERBB2) and associated MUC18 expression with poor overall survival [152]. Furthermore, flow cytometry and DNA microarray experiments suggest that MUC18 is highly expressed on human mammary cancer cell lines which have more mesenchymal characteristics, such as MDA-MB-231, MDA-MB-436 and BT-549 cells. Interestingly, cells that display more epithelial characteristics, or non-metastatic characteristics, express low levels of MUC18 [152].

MUC18 expression has also been detected on human bone sarcoma cells. A study by our laboratory has shown that osteosarcoma and Ewing's sarcoma cells, KRIB and TC-71, respectively, express high levels of MUC18. Inhibition of MUC18 *in vivo*, utilizing ABX-MA1, significantly decreased spontaneous metastasis formation of osteosarcoma cells in nude mice [153], further demonstrating the role of MUC18 in metastasis formation.

#### Role of MUC18 in Mediating Downstram Signaling Events

The role of MUC18 in intracellular signaling has yet to be fully elucidated. The potential function of MUC18 in downstream signaling was proposed since the cytoplasmic domain of MUC18 contains several protein kinase recognition motifs [45]. Figure 4 illustrates previously described MUC18 downstream signaling pathways.

Outside-in signaling of MUC18 was studied in human endothelial cells and suggests a role for MUC18 in actin cytoskeleton reorganization [154, 155]. Cross linking of MUC18 with a stimulating antibody results in association of p59<sup>fyn</sup> with the cytoplasmic domain of MUC18. p59<sup>fyn</sup> is then phoshophorylated and, in-turn, phosphorylates p125<sup>FAK</sup>. p125<sup>FAK</sup> consequently phosphorylates and associates with paxillin. [154]. A subsequent study demonstrated that activation of MUC18 via antibody engagement caused induction of Ca<sup>2+</sup> through tyrosine phosphorylation of phospholipase C- $\gamma$  by p59<sup>Fyn</sup>, which then leads to phosphorylation and association with Pyk2 and p130<sup>Cas</sup> [155]. These results demonstrated the role of MUC18 as a signaling molecule in endothelial cells.

An additional signaling pathway downstream of MUC18 was identified by Meenhard Herlyn's laboratory, which established a connection between MUC18 and AKT [156]. Melanoma cells lines, as well as tumor samples, were shown to express higher levels of phosphorylated AKT, as compared to normal melanocytes. Overexpression of MUC18 in the non-metastatic melanoma cell line, SB2, increased AKT activation and cell survival after drug treatment. These results indicate that MUC18 can regulate AKT activity, thereby promoting cell survival. [156].

MMP-2, which is known to contribute to the metastatic melanoma phenotype, has also been shown to be regulated by MUC18 [145]. Mills et al. have shown that both MMP-2 expression and activity can be modulated by MUC18. Blocking MUC18 with ABX-MA1 caused a decrease in MMP-2 expression *in vivo*. *In vitro*, ABX-MA1 decreased MMP-2 promoter and collagenase activity, ultimately resulting in decreased melanoma cell invasiveness through Matrigel [145]. Taken together, these studies suggest that MUC18 contributes to melanoma progression not solely as an adhesion molecule but also as plays a role in signal transduction.

Although these studies describe several signaling pathways downstream of MUC18, the role of MUC18 in regulation of gene expression has yet to be elucidatede. Furthermore, a gap in knowledge remains in the mechanism by which MUC18 promotes melanoma invasion and metastasis.



Figure 4. The Downstream Signaling Events Induced by MUC18 Following

## Homotypic and Heterotypic Interactions

(1) Activation of MUC18 in endothelial cells results in association of  $p59^{fyn}$  with the cytoplasmic domain of MUC18.  $p59^{fyn}$  is then phoshophorylated and, in-turn, phosphorylates  $p125^{FAK}$ .  $p125^{FAK}$  consequently phosphorylates and associates with paxillin. Activation of MUC18 also promotes increase of cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> [154, 155]. (2) In melanoma cells, MUC18 transcriptionally regulates MMP-2 expression and promotes its collagenase activity, indicating a role for MUC18 in melanoma cell invasion [136,

145]. (3) MUC18 promotes AKT activation, leading to the phosphorylation and inactivation of Bad. MUC18 also inhibits Caspase-3 activation, demonstrating that MUC18 can promote melanoma cell survival [156].

#### **Specific Aims**

The acquisition of the metastatic melanoma phenotype of melanoma is associated with increased expression of the melanoma cell adhesion molecule MCAM/MUC18. Herein, we aim to establish the molecular mechanism by which MUC18 regulates melanoma cell invasion to promote melanoma progression. Our study will further elucidate the function by which MUC18 acts not only to adhere cells together but also as a signaling molecule, identify novel downstream potential targets, characterize their regulation by MUC18 and their contribution to melanoma progression.

Therefore, we hypothesize that MUC18 expression promotes differential expression of genes which contribute to the acquisition of the metastatic melanoma phenotype. To test this hypothesis we developed the following three specific aims

- 1. To determine the effect of MUC18 on the tumorigenic and metastatic potential of melanoma cell lines by silencing MUC18 expression utilizing lentiviral-based small hairpin RNA (shRNA)
- 2. To identify potential downstream target genes regulated by MUC18 and determine the mechanisms of their regulation
- **3.** To determine the contribution of the genes regulated by MUC18 to the malignant phenotype of melanoma

### **CHAPTER 2:** Material and Methods

#### Cell Lines

The human metastatic melanoma cell line A375SM was established from pooled lung metastases produced by A375-P cells injected i.v. into nude mice [157]. The SB-2 cell line was isolated from a primary cutaneous lesion and was a gift of Dr. B. Giovanella (St. Joseph's Hospital Cancer Center, Research Laboratory, Houston, TX). The A375SM and SB-2 cell lines were maintained in cell culture as monolayers in Eagle's minimal essential medium (MEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, sodium pyruvate, nonessential amino acids, HEPES buffer, and penicillin-streptomycin. The amelanotic human metastatic melanoma cell line C8161 [158] was maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium-F12 (DMEM-F12) supplemented with 5% fetal bovine serum, sodium pyruvate, nonessential amino acids, and penicillin-streptomycin. The 293FT cells (Invitrogen) used to produce the lentiviral shRNA were maintained as previously described [159]. All cell lines were incubated at 37°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

#### **Protein Extraction**

Total protein extracts were obtained from 80% confluent cells plated on a 100mm culture dishes or 6 well plates. Cells were washed once with PBS and were incubated for 30 minutes on ice with either 300  $\mu$ l (for 100-mm culture dish) or 100  $\mu$ l (for 6 well plate) of Triton X Lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA and 1% Triton X-100) supplemented with 1% Protease Inhibitor Cocktail containing six protease inhibitors for the inhibition of aspartic, cysteine, serine, and aminopeptidases (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany). Proteins were then collected and cenrifugated at 4°C at 14, 000 G for 10 minutes. Supernatant was transferred to a new tube and protein concentration was determined using the Bradford assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA).

Nuclear extract were extracted from cells cultured in 6 well plate at 80% confluence. A commercial nuclear extraction kit (Panomics, Inc., Fremont, CA) was used to extract nuclear proteins. Briefly, cells were exposed to a hypotonic buffer allowing cells to swell. Next, the cells were scraped and the cytoplasmic fraction was removed. The nuclear proteins were then released from the nuclei by incubation in a high-salt buffer. Samples were centrifuged at 4°C at 14,000 x *g* for 5 minutes and supernatants were collected. Protein concentration was determined using Bradford assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA).

#### Western Blot Analysis

Melanoma cell lines were seeded at  $1 \times 10^{6}$  in 100-mm culture dishs in 10 ml of media. Protein concentrations were determined by using the Bradford protein assay (Bio-Rad). 20 µg of protein was resolved using a 10% SDS-PAGE gel in a BioRad Mini Protean III gel aparatus (BioRad, Hercules, CA) and transferred to a 0.45-µm nitrocellulose membrane (Millipore, Bedford, MA). The membrane was then blocked with 5% milk in Tween 20 Tris-HCL buffered saline for 1 h. Subsequently, blots were incubated overnight at at 4 °C with primary antibodies at the following dillution of 1:1000 for anti-ATF-3 or anti-Id-1, (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA), and anti-MMP-2 (Cell Signaling Technology) and 1:10000 for anti-Ets-1 (Santa Cruz

Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA). Proteins were detected by enhanced chemiluminescence utilizing ECL detection system according to the manufacturer's instructions (GE Healthcare). For detecting ATF-3 and Ets-1, nuclear extracts were prepared and 20  $\mu$ g of protein was analyzed as described above. Densitometry was carried out to determine the intensities of bands of interest in the Western blots, using ImageJ software (NIH).

#### Chromatin Immunoprecipitation Assay (ChIP)

ChIP Assay was performed utilizing ChIP-IT Express Kit (Active Motif Carlsbad, CA) according to the manufacturer's protocol.  $1.5 \times 10^7$  cells were plated in 15 cm culture dishes. The following day ells were fixed with 37% Formaldehyde containing medium. The plates were then scraped, cell suspensions centrifuged for 10 minutes at 2500 rpm at 4 °C, and supernatants were discarded. Pelleted cells were then lysed and incubated on ice for 30 minuets. Next, enzymatic shearing was performed and sheared chromatin containing DNA fragments between 200-bp and 1000-bp was isolated. Protein-DNA complexes were immunoprecipitated with magnetic beads using the following antibodies: anti-ATF-3 antibody (sc-188, Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz, CA), Anti-Sp1 antibody (sc-14027X, Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz, CA), anti-Ets-1 antibody (sc-55581X, Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz, CA), or anti-AP-2α Antibody (sc-184X, Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz, CA). The complexes were then separated from the magnetic beads, and protein-DNA complexes were reverse-crosslinked at 65°C for 2.5 hours. Next, the proteins were digested for one hour at 37°C with of Proteinase K and DNA was analyzed by PCR. PCR was carried out using either a Taq PCR Master Mix Kit (Qiagen,

Valencia, CA) in a 30µl reaction mixture or with REDAccuTaq LA DNA Polymerase (Sigma, St Louis, MO) in a 25µl reaction mixture.

The following primer sequences were used to amplify the binding sites of the analyzed transcription factors:

Sp1/AP-2 binding site: forward 5'-GGTCGTGCACTGAGGGTGGACGTAG-3' and reverse 5'-GTTTAAAGCCCCAGATGCGCAGCCTC-3', spanning a region of 273 bp from -218 to +55.

AP-1/Ets-1- forward 5'-CATTGTCAATGTTCCCTAAAACATTC-3' and reverse 5'-CTCCCTCTCAGGAAAGACAGTTG-3' spanning a region of 185 bp from -1355 to -1145.

ATF-3- forward 5'-GCGCCAGCCTGACAGTCCGTCCGGG-3' and reverse 5'-CTTCTCAAAGACCTCAGAGCAGGG-3' spanning a region of 181-bp from -1052 to -871

#### Matrigel Invasion Assay

Invasion assay was carried out using BioCoat Matrigel invasion chambers (BD Biosciences Pharmingen, San Diego, CA). Briefly,  $2.5 \times 10^4$  cell diluted in 500 µl of serum-free DMEM-F12 or MEM were placed in triplicates in the upper chamber of the Matrigel plate. The lower chamber contained medium supplemented with 20% FBS. Matrigel plates were incubated for 24 h at 37 °C. Hema3 stain set (Fisher Scientific) was utilized to stain cells that migrated to the lower surface of the Matrigel filter. Stained cells were then counted under the microscope.

#### Lentivirus shRNA Targeting MUC18

A MUC18 targeting shRNA sequence 5'-TGATATCGCTGCTGAGTGA-3' and a nontargeting (NT) shRNA sequence 5'-TTCTCCGAACGTGTCACGT-3' (with no homology to any known human genes) were designed with a hairpin and sticky ends (Cla1 and Mlu1). Using the Cla1 and Mlu1 restriction enzymes the oligos were digested and cloned into a lentiviral gene transfer vector, pLVTHM. The annealed vector was then transformed into competent E.coli bacteria (XL-10-Gold Ultracompetent Cells, Stratagene, Cedar Creek, TX) and plated on Luria broth [160]-Agar plates over night. Several bacterial colonies were then isolated and grown in LB overnight. DNA was isolated from the bacterial culture using a Maxi Plasmid DNA purification kit (Qiagen, Santa Clarite, CA), and then sequenced to test for proper insertion and length of the inserts. The pLVTHM vector containing the MUC18 shRNA sequence, a plasmid coding for the virion packaging system (MD2G), along with a plasmid coding for an envelope (PAX2), were transfected into 293T (human embryonic kidney cell) to generate lentivirus particles. 72 hours later the supernatant containing the lentiviral particles was collected and filtered to remove debris. The lentivirus system was developed as described previously [61, 161] and kindly provided by Didier Trono (Ecole Polytechnique Fe'de'rale de Lausanne). To silence MUC18, A375SM and C8161 cell lines were plated at 70% confluence in 6-well plates and were transduced with the virus overnight 37 °C. Subsequently, the virus containing medium was removed and replaced with normal growth medium, cells were sorted for expression of green fluorescent protein using Coulter Epics XL-MCL Flow Cytometer (Beckman Coulter, Fullerton, CA).

#### In vitro Proliferation Assay

Ninety-six well plates containing 1500 cells/well from MUC18 shRNAtransduced A375SM or C8161 cell lines or NT shRNA-transduced A375SM or C8161 cell lines were cultured for 4 days in normal growth medium. Cell growth was analyzed by MTT assay, which determines relative cell numbers based on the conversion of MTT to formazan in viable cells. 40 µg/ml MTT (Sigma St. Louis, MO) was added to each well. After a 2 hour incubation period at 37°C, growth medium and MTT were removed and cells were reconstituted in 100µl of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Sigma, St. Louis, MO). Viable cells were then quantified by measuring the absorbance at 570nm using a BIO-TEK uQuant plate reader (BIO-TEK, Winooski, VT). This procedure was repeated after a 4 day incubation to determine the proliferation rate between NT and MUC18 shRNA-transduced cell.

#### Non-Targetable MUC18 Expression Vector

Five silent point mutations were introduced in to a MUC18 pCDNA 3.1 plasmid vector, targeting shRNA sequence. A non-targetable MUC18 expression vector containing the mutations was obtained by QuikChange II XL site-directed mutagenesis kit (Staratagene) according to manufacturer's procedures. The following primers were used to create silent mutations:

5'

Forward-CAGGGCCTGGACTTGGACACCATGAT<u>T</u>TC<u>C</u>CT<u>C</u>AG<u>C</u>GAACCACAGGAA CTACTGGTG-3',

Reverse-

## 5'CACCAGTAGTTCCTGTGGTTCGCTGAGGAGGGAAATCATGGTGTCCAAGTC CAGGCCCTG -3'.

PCR was performed using *PfuUltra* high-fidelity (HF) DNA polymerase, generating a mutated plasmid containing staggered nicks. Following PCR Dpn I endonuclease was used to digest the parental DNA template. The amplified sequence was then transformed into XL-10-Gold ultracompetent cells (Stratagene, Cedar Creek, TX). Bacteria cells were plated on LB-Agar plates over night. Several bacterial colonies were then isolated and grown in LB overnight. The DNA was isolated from the bacterial culture using a Maxi Plasmid DNA purification kit (Qiagen, Santa Clarite, CA), and was sequenced to test for proper insertion and length of the MUC18 mutations. MUC18 cDNA containing the mutations was then ligated into the pLVX-DsRed-Monomer-C1 vector (Clontech, Mountain View, CA) replacing the red protein coding sequence of DsRed. The pLVX-DsRed-Monomer-C1 vector containing the mutated MUC18 sequence, a plasmid coding for the virion packaging system (MD2G), along with a plasmid coding for an envelope (PAX2), were transfected into 293T (human embryonic kidney cell) to generate lentivirus particles. 72 hours later the supernatant containing the lentiviral particles was collected and filtered to remove debris and a final rescue lentiviral vector was obtained as described above. To stably rescue MUC18 expression in MUC18-silenced cells, A375SM and C8161 MUC18-shRNA or NT-shRNA were plated in 6-well plates and transduced with the virus containing either the non-targetable mutated MUC18 expression vector or empty vector control. After 48 h, the cells were replated and selected with growth medium containing 500  $\mu$ g/ml puromycin. MUC18 expression was confirmed by Western blot.

#### Luciferase Assay

 $2.5 \times 10^4$  cells/well of A375SM, C8161 and SB-2 were plated in a 24-well plate. 0.8 µg of luciferase reporter plasmids containing either the Id-1 promoter, Id-1 mutant promoter, MMP-2 promoter or a promoterless luciferase PGL3-basic vector (which was used as negative control) were diluted in serum free medium. Diluted reporter plasmid DNA were combined with 2 µl of Lipofectamine 2000 diluted in serum free medium to form DNA-Lipofectamine complexes. For each transfection, 2.5 ng of cytomegalovirusdriven Renilla luciferase reporter construct (pRL-CMV, Promega, Madison, WI) was included as internal control for detection of transfection efficiency. DNA-Lipofectamine complexes were incubated for 20 minutes at room temperature. Cells were washed with serum free medium and the DNA-Lipofectamine complexes were added to the cells and incubated at 37°C. At 4 hours following transfection, medium was changed to complete growth medium containing serum. Cells were harvested 48 h after transfection. Luciferase activity was assayed utilizing a Dual-Luciferase reporter assay system ((Promega, Madison, WI) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The luciferase luminescence (relative light intensity) was measured with a LUMIstar microplate reader (BMG Labtech Durham, NC). The ratio of firefly luciferase activity to cytomegalovirusdriven *Renilla* luciferase activity was used to normalize any differences in transfection efficiency among samples.

#### Zymography

A375SM and C8161 cells were plated in a 6-well plate at a concentration of  $5 \times 10^5$  cells/well. After 24 h, the medium in each well was replaced with 500 µl of serum-free medium and incubated overnight at 37 °C. Following incubation, the medium was collected and the volume was adjusted according to cell number. Fifty µl of samples including positive control (10% FBS containing media) and negative control (serum-free medium) were loaded on a substrate MMP-2 activity. The gel was then washed twice for 30 min in 2.5% Triton X-100. Subsequently, the gel was placed in incubating buffer (50 mM Tris-Cl, pH 7.5, 200 mM NaCl, 5mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>) at 37°C for 16 h to optimize metalloproteinase activity. The gel was then stained for 1 h in 40% methanol/10% acetic acid/0.5% (wt/vol) Coomassie brilliant blue G-250. At the end of the incubation the gel was destained utilizing destaining buffer (45% methanol/10% acetic/45%H<sub>2</sub>O). Proteinase activity was indicated by the presence of clear bands.

#### Immunohistochemistry

Formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded sections were deparaffinized by sequential washing with xylene, graded ethanol, and PBS. Pepsin was utilized for antigen retrieval for 10 min at room temperature. Subsequently, sections were washed with PBS and blocked with endogenous peroxide containing 3% hydrogen peroxidase inhibitor in PBS for 12 min. Nonspecific proteins were blocked in 5% horse serum and 1% goat serum for 20 min. Slides were incubated with anti-MMP-2 (1:400; Chemicon, Temecula, CA) or anti-Id-1(polyclonal, 1:50; Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz, CA) overnight at 4 °C and then

with a peroxidase-labeled anti-rabbit antibody (1:500; Jackson ImmunoResearch, West Grove, PA) for 1 h at room temperature. Signal was detected by staining with 3,3'diaminobenzidine (DAB; Phoenix Biotechnologies, San Antonio, TX) substrate for 6 min and then counterstaining with Gill's hematoxylin No. 3 (Sigma, St. Louis, MO) for 20 s. For MUC18 staining, 1× Divi deckloaker (BioCare Medical) was utilized for antigen retrival. Sections were then washed with PBS and blocked with endogenous peroxide containing 3% hydrogen peroxidase inhibitor in PBS for 12 min. Fragment blocking was used overnight at 4 °C with Affini fregment blocking anti mouse antibody (1:10; Jackson ImmunoResearch, West Grove, PA) to block nonspecific binding on tissue sections. Slides were then blocked in 5% horse serum and 1% goat serum for 5 min and were incubated overnight at 4 °C with anti-MUC18 (1:50; BD Biosciences Pharmingen San Diego, CA). A peroxidase-labeled anti-mouse IgG<sub>1</sub> antibody (1:400; BD Biosciences Pharmingen San Diego, CA) was used for 1 h at room temperature. Signal was detected as mentioned above. Slides were imaged using a Nikon Microphot-FXA microscope at 10X magnification. Pictures were taken using a Leica DFC 320 R2. For CD31 staining, frozen sections were fixed for 5 minutes in each of the following solutions acetone, acetone:chloroform (1:1) and acetone. Slides were then washed with PBS three times and blocked with protein block 4% Fish gelatin in PBS for 20 minutes at room temperature. Slides were incubated at 4 °C over night with primary antibody (rat anti-mouse CD31, PharMingen Inc. Cat. #01951A). Alexa 494 [37] was incubated for 1 hour at room temperature. Slides were then washed 3 times for 3 minutes in PBS. TUNEL staining was performed utilizing a TUNEL assay kit (Promega, Promega, Madison, WI). Slides were fixed in 4% Paraformaldehyde for 10 minutes at room

40

temperature followed by two 5 minute washes with PBS. Slides were then incubate in 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 15 minutes and washed twice with PBS. Subsequently, slides were incubate with DNase 10 minutes at 37°C and washed four times with PBS. Equalibrium buffer was then used on slides for 10 minutes room temperature. Incubation buffer containing 5ul Nucleotide Mix and 1 ul of TDT enzyme, was then applied on slides. Slides were then incubated at 4 °C over night. The following day, slides were washed with SSC buffer twice for 15 minutes followed by washes with PBS to remove unincorporated FI-dUTP. Hoechst (Molecular Probes, Carlsbad CA) diluted 1:10,000, was used to counterstain slides and is in PBS.

#### Plasmid Construction

The promoter of Id-1 gene (2.2kb) cloned into pGL3 was kindly donated by Dr. Rhoda M Alani [162]. A promoter region of 1.4 kb (-1370+40) was amplified by PCR 5'utilizing the following primer sequences: forward GGGTACCCGAAATTAATAATGGTC-3' 5'and reverse GAAGATCTGAATGGGCAAAGCGAAAAAAATGAGG-3'. The amplified fragment was digested with KpnI and BglII and ligated into a promoterless luciferase pGL3-basic vector (Promega, Madison, WI). Site-directed mutagenesis of the ATF-3 site, replacing TGACGTCA to TGTGCAGCA, was performed using the QuikChange II XL sitedirected mutagenesis kit (Stratagene, Cedar Creek, TX) according to manufacturer's instructions. The promoter of region of MMP-2 from -1766 to +55 was amplified from A375SM genomic DNA utilizing PCR primers:

forward 5'- GGGGTACCTTTAAAACTGACTCTGG-3' and

reverse 5'- GAAGATCTAAAGCCCCAGATGCGC-3'. The amplified fragment was digested with KpnI and BgIII and was cloned into a promoterless luciferase pGL3-basic vector (Promega, Madison, WI).

To generate an Id-1 expression vector, the Id-1 sequence was amplified from an Id-1pLXSN expression vector kindly provided by Dr. Pierre-Yves Desprez [163] using the following primer sequences:

Forward- 5'-CCGCTCGAGCGGATGAAAGTCGCCAGTGGCAGCACCG-3' and reverse- 5'-CGGGATCCCGCTAGTGGTCGGATCTGGATCTCACCTC-3'. The amplified fragment was digested with Xho1 and BamH1 and ligated into the pLVX-DsRed-Monomer-C1 vector (Clontech) replacing the red protein coding sequence of DsRed.

To generate the ATF-3 expression vector, a pCDNA 3.1 expression vector containing ATF-3 with an N-terminal flag tag sequence was kindly provided by Dr. Douglas Boyd [164]. The coding sequence of ATF-3 with an N-terminal flag tag was digested with Hind IV and HpH1 enzymes and filled in with large (Klenow) fragment. The product was then ligated into the pLVX-DsRed-Monomer-C1 vector (Clontech, Mountain View, CA) replacing the red protein coding sequence of DsRed .The final lentiviral particles, for all plasmids, were obtained as described above.

#### Animals, Tumor Growth and Metastasis

Female athymic BALB/c nude mice were purchased from the National Cancer Institute-Frederick Cancer Research and Development Center (Frederick, MD) and housed in specific pathogen-free conditions. All studies were approved and supervised

42

by The University of Texas M.D. Anderson Cancer Center Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC). Subcutaneous tumors were produced as described previously [159]. Briefly,  $5 \times 10^5$  A375SM cells or  $2.5 \times 10^5$  C8161 cells suspended in 0.1 ml of Hanks' buffered salt solution were injected into the right flank of each mouse (n=8/group). Tumor growth was measured three times weekly in two dimensions with a caliper and calculated as  $axb^2/2$  cm<sup>3</sup> (a, long diameter; b, short diameter). Mice were sacrificed in a CO<sub>2</sub> chamber, either 35 days after injection or when the tumor reached 1.5 cm<sup>3</sup> in volume (according to guidelines of the IACUC, which specifies that when the largest dimension of a subcutaneously injected tumor reached 1.5 cm<sup>3</sup>, mice should be considered moribund and then sacrificed). Tumors were harvested and processed for hematoxylin and eosin staining and for immunohistochemical staining. To determine metastatic potential  $5 \times 10^5$  A375SM cells and  $3.75 \times 10^5$  C8161 cells suspended in 0.1 ml of Hanks' buffered salt solution were injected into the tail vein of nude mice (n=7/group). Mice were sacrificed 35 days after injections, lungs harvested and fixed in Bouin's solution, and the number of macroscopic surface tumors nodules was counted.

#### cDNA Microarray

Total RNA was isolated from NT A375SM cells and MUC18-silenced A375SM cells utilizing the Clontech Advantage RT-for-PCR kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. A human genome U133 Plus 2.0 array (Affymetrix) was used for the microarray analysis. The microarrays were produced in the microarray core facility of Codon Bioscience (Houston, TX). Affymetrix software was utilized to analyze the results as described previously [165].

### Statistical Analyses

Student's *t* test was used to evaluate the statistical significance of differences the *in vitro* data. Statistical analysis of the results of the animal studies was performed using the Mann-Whitney *U* test. Values for tumor growth are given as a mean volume  $\pm$  S.E.M., and *p* values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

### **CHAPTER 3: Specific Aim 1**

Determine the Effect of MUC18 on Tumor Growth and the Metastatic Potential of Melanoma Cell Lines by Silencing MUC18 Expression Utilizing Lentiviral-Based shRNA.

#### Introduction

The melanoma cell adhesion molecule, MUC18, was first identified as a melanoma antigen whose expression has been shown to correlate with poor prognosis and progression of cutaneous melanoma [127]. Our lab has previously demonstrated that MUC18 expression in melanoma cell lines is associated with their ability to form subcutaneous (s.c.) tumors and metastases in vivo [135]. Direct evidence of the role of MUC18 in the progression and metastasis of melanoma was established by overexpressing MUC18 in the non-metastatic melanoma cell line, SB-2, which resulted in increased tumor growth and metastatic potential in nude mice [136]. Furthermore, inhibition of MUC18 activity utilizing a fully human antibody, ABX-MA1, decreased tumor growth and reduced the formation of experimental lung metastasis in nude mice after challenging them with the metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and WM2664. In vitro, blocking MUC18 in melanoma cell lines with ABX-MA1 decreased both MMP-2 promoter activity, as well as collagenase activity, and subsequently resulted in decreased cell invasion through Matrigel [145]. To further establish the role of MUC18 in melanoma progression and metastasis, we silenced MUC18 expression in two metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161. Utilizing these metastatic melanoma cells that lack MUC18 expression will provide a unique tool in which we can identify novel downstream gene targets that are regulated by MUC18. Identification of new MUC18-regulated genes will shed light on the molecular signaling pathways which contribute to the metastatic melanoma phenotype.

### Results

#### MUC18 silencing in the Metastatic Melanoma Cell Lines A375SM and C8161

To further establish the role of MUC18 in promoting tumor growth and metastasis of human melanoma cells, we stably silenced MUC18 expression in two human melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161. We utilized a lentiviral based shRNA vector containing a green fluorescence protein (GFP) sequence to clone either a MUC18 shRNA sequence or a control non-targeting (NT) shRNA sequence. Importantly, the NT shRNA sequence used had no homology to any known human gene. Lentivirus containing the shRNA sequences were produced utilizing the method developed by Didier Trono [161]. Transduced cell populations were sorted by Fluorescent Activated Cell Sorting (FACS) on the basis of GFP expression. Reduction of MUC18 expression was then verified by western blot analysis. Indeed, MUC18 protein levels decreased by 90% and 80% in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells, respectively, as compared to the non-targeting (NT) shRNA transduced cells (Figure 5).



## Figure 5. MUC18 Expression is Downregulated in Metastatic Melanoma Cell Lines Transduced with Lentivirus Containing MUC18 shRNA

Western blot analysis of MUC18 expression in A375SM and C8161, after stable transduction with lentivirus containing either MUC18 shRNA or a Non-Targeting (NT) control vector, shows decreased expression of MUC18 by 90% and 80% after MUC18 silencing in A375SM and C8161, respectively.

## Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Melanoma Tumor Growth and Experimental Lung Metastasis Formation

To determine the effect of MUC18 silencing on melanoma tumor growth, we injected the two MUC18-silenced melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161 s.c.  $(0.5 \times 10^6 \text{ A375SM} \text{ cells} \text{ and } 0.25 \times 10^6 \text{ C8161} \text{ cells})$  into the flanks of nude mice (n=8/group). Tumor growth was measured twice a week for 35 days. MUC18 silencing resulted in a significant decrease in tumor growth in both cell lines, as compared to mice injected with the NT shRNA-transduced cells; mean tumor volume at day 35 was 621.4 mm<sup>3</sup> in mice injected with NT A375SM cells, whereas in mice injected with MUC18-silenced A375SM cells it was 233.6 mm<sup>3</sup>. (\*p<0.05) (Figure 6A). Similar results were observed with NT shRNA and MUC18-silenced C8161 cells; mean tumor volume was 662.3 mm<sup>3</sup> versus 221.9 mm<sup>3</sup> (\*p<0.001) (Figure 6B).

To assess whether the differences observed in tumor growth between MUC18 silenced cells and NT-transduced cells were due to changes in cell proliferation rates, we evaluated *in vitro* cell proliferation (Figure 7). Although the MTT assay detected no significant changes in *in vitro* cell proliferation, we examined the *in vivo* expression of the proliferation marker, Ki67, in tumor samples derived from MUC18-silenced and the NT-transduced A375SM cells (Figure 8A). Interestingly, we observed a decrease in Ki67 immunohistochemical staining in the tumor samples from the MUC18-silenced A375SM cells, compared to the samples from NT-transduced cells. These data suggested that the changes in tumor growth between the MUC18 silenced cells and NT-transduced cells were, at least in part, due to differences in their *in vivo* cell proliferation rates. To next determine whether apoptosis contributed to the differences observed in tumor

growth, we evaluated the effect of MUC18 silencing on apoptosis and performed TUNEL staining on tumors from both MUC18 silenced and NT-transduced cells (Figure 8B). Increased apoptosis of tumor cells was observed in samples obtained from MUC18-silenced cells. Taken together, these data indicate that *in vivo* MUC18-silenced cells proliferate slower and have increased apoptosis resulting in significantly smaller tumors produced by MUC18-silenced cells, compared to NT-transduced cells.

Because of their smaller tumor size, decreased proliferation and elevated level of apoptosis, we hypothesized that tumors formed from MUC18-silenced cells lacked sufficient supply of nutrients and oxygen. We, therefore, evaluated the effect of MUC18 silencing on the formation of tumor vasculature by staining of endothelial cells (Figure 8C). Immunohistochemical analysis demonstrated a significant decrease in vessel size, as well as number, in tumor samples obtained from MUC18-silenced cells. Collectively, these results suggest that the reduction of tumor growth was due to a number of factors including decreased tumor cell proliferation, increased apoptosis, and decreased vessel size and number as a result of MUC18 silencing in metastatic melanoma cells.

To confirm the validity of the immunohistochemical staining patterns, we evaluated MUC18 expression *in vivo*. Immunohistochemical staining of the s.c. tumors verified that MUC18 expression decreased in tumors derived from MUC18-silenced A375SM (Figure1D) as compared to tumors from NT-transduced cells and that the decreased expression of MUC18 was sustained until the end of the experiment at day 35 (Figure 1D).

Next, to determine the effect of MUC18 silencing on melanoma metastasis, MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cell lines were injected i.v. into nude mice (n=7

mice/group). Six weeks after injections, experimental lung metastasis formation was assessed. Lung metastases were significantly decreased in mice injected with MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells as compared to NT-transduced cells (median= 78 vs 279 for A375SM, median= 133 vs 290 for C8161) (\*p<0.05) (Figure 9).

Taken together, these data corroborate previous results demonstrating the role of MUC18 in promoting melanoma tumor growth and lung metastasis formation *in vivo* [135, 136, 145]



Figure 6. The Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Subcutaneous Tumor Growth

Silencing of MUC18 in two melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161, significantly decreased subcutaneous tumor growth in nude mice. Tumors were measured twice weekly for 35 days. (**A**) A375SM cells expressing either MUC18 shRNA or NT shRNA ( $0.5 \times 10^6$ / animal) were injected subcutaneously into the flank of nude mice (n=8/group). Mean tumor volumes at day 35 were 621.4 mm<sup>3</sup> in mice injected with NT A375SM cells, whereas it was 233.6 mm<sup>3</sup> in mice injected with MUC18-silenced A375SM cells (\**p*<0.05). (**B**) 0.25x10<sup>6</sup> C8161 cells expressing MUC18 shRNA or NT shRNA were injected subcutaneously into the flank of nude mice (n=8/group). At day 35 mean tumor volumes were 662.3 mm<sup>3</sup> in tumors expressing NT shRNA and 221.9 mm<sup>3</sup> in tumors expressing MUC18 shRNA (\*\**p*<0.001).



Figure 7. The Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Melanoma Cell Growth In vitro

MTT assay demonstrates that silencing of MUC18 in two melanoma cell lines, (A) A375SM and (B) C8161, does not affect cell doubling time *in vitro*. Cells were grown for 4 days in a 96 well plate, and cell growth was determined daily.



# Figure 8

## Figure 8. Immunohistochemical Analysis of the Effects of MUC18 Silencing on Tumor Growth

Representative images of immunohistochemical staining of subcutaneous tumors 35 days post-injections with either MUC18-shRNA or NT-shRNA-transduced A375SM. (A) Evaluation of tumor cell proliferation by Ki67 staining demonstrates decreased cell proliferation in tumors obtained from MUC18-silenced cells. (B) TUNEL staining illustrates increased apoptosis in MUC18-silenced tumors, as compared to tumors obtained from NT-transduced cells. (C) CD31 staining demonstrates decreased vessel size and number in tumors from MUC18-silenced cells. (D) Staining for MUC18 expression shows that MUC18 expression was downregulated in tumors obtained from MUC18-silenced cells. All images are shown at 10X magnification and are representative sections from the respective experimental groups.



Figure 9. Effect of MUC18 Silencing on Experimental Lung Metastasis Formation MUC18-silenced and NT-transduced A375SM (A) and C8161 (B) cells were injected into the tail vein of nude mice (n = 7 animals/cell line/group). After 6 weeks, mice were sacrificed, lungs were removed and number of lung colonies was counted in each lung. MUC18 silencing results in a significant decrease in experimental lung metastasis formation in (A) A375SM (median: NT-shRNA, 279; MUC18-shRNA, 78) and (B) C8161 (median: NT-shRNA, 290; MUC18-shRNA, 133) melanoma cell lines. \*p<0.05 for both cell lines.
# MUC18 Silencing Decreases MMP-2 Expression *In vivo* Along with MMP-2 Activity and Cell Invasion *In vitro*

We have previously demonstrated that MUC18 contributes to the metastatic phenotype of melanoma by increasing the melanoma cell invasion through regulation of MMP-2 expression and activity [136, 145]. MUC18 blockade using ABX-MA1 decreased MMP-2 expression *in vivo* [145]. To confirm that MUC18 silencing also results in decreased expression of MMP-2 *in vivo*, immunohistochemical analysis was performed. We found that the expression of MMP-2 was decreased in tumor samples obtained from MUC18-silenced cells (Figure 10). These data support our previous work demonstrating that MUC18 inhibition *in vivo* results in diminished levels of MMP-2.

To confirm that MUC18 silencing in A375SM and C8161 cell lines also results in decreased *in vitro* MMP-2 activity, we performed a zymography assay. Serum containing medium was used as a positive control, while serum free medium was used as a negative control for MMP-2 activity. As shown in Figure 11, decreased gelatin degradation of the gelatin impregnated gel, indicating less MMP-2 activity, was obtained in both MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells as compared to NT-transduced cells.

To assess whether decreased MMP-2 activity following MUC18 silencing contributes to decreased *in vitro* invasiveness of melanoma cells, a Matrigel invasion assay was used.  $2.5 \times 10^4$  MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells were placed in the upper chamber of a Matrigel coated Boyden chamber, incubated for 24 h, and the number of invaded cells were then evaluated. Our results demonstrate a greater than 2-fold significant decrease in the *in vitro* invasive capability of MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells, as compared to NT-transduced cells (\**p*<0.05) (Figure 12).



## Figure 10. Decreased MMP-2 Expression *In vivo* Following MUC18 Silencing

Immunohistochemical staining of subcutaneous tumors demonstrates decreased MMP-2 expression in tumors obtained from MUC18-silenced cells, 35 days after cell injections.



## Figure 11. *In vitro* Effect of MUC18 Silencing on MMP-2 Activity

Zymography assay demonsrates the proteolytic activity of MMP-2, following MUC18 silencing. Samples were loaded on a gelatin impregnated SDS gel. Denscytometry demonstrates decrease of 60% and 40% in MMP-2 activity in both MUC18-silenced A37SM and C8161, as compared to NT-transduced cells.



## Figure 12. Effect of MUC18 Silencing on the Invasive Capacity of Metastatic

### **Melanoma Cell Lines**

A Matrigel invasion assay demonstrates a significant decrease in invasion following MUC18 silencing in both A375SM and C8161. Each group was plated in Matrigel invasion chambers, in triplicates, and in serum free medium. Data represents number of invaded cells and is expressed as mean  $\pm$  SEM. \**p*<0.05.

### Discussion

The correlation between MUC18 and melanoma progression was previously described by both Lehamann et al. and Holzmann et al. Their work demonstrated that MUC18 is highly expressed in advanced and metastatic melanoma and that this expression is associated with tumor thickness, while weaker expression is detected in benign nevi and thin tumor lessions [127-129]. Our laboratory further demonstrated that the expression of MUC18 directly correlates with the potential of melanoma cells to form metastases *in vivo* [135]. Although the expression of MUC18 correlated with melanoma progression, the role of MUC18 in the metastatic process was not established.

In an effort to elucidate the contribution of MUC18 to melanoma progression, MUC18 was overexpressed in a MUC18 negative, non-metastatic melanoma cell line, SB2. Overexpression of MUC18 in these cells resulted in increased tumor growth and experimental lung metastasis formation in nude mice. Furthermore, *in vitro*, ectopic expression of MUC18 resulted in increased homotypic and heterotypic adhesion between melanoma cells and endothelial cells, decreased attachment to laminin and increased MMP-2 activity, resulting in increased cell invasion [136]. This study revealed a critical role for MUC18 in melanoma progression, suggesting that by promoting melanoma cell intravasation, extravasation and intravascular survival, MUC18 is involved in metastasis formation.

Because MUC18 is overexpressed on metastatic melanoma lesions as compared to benign nevi, it is possible that MUC18 can serve as a target for melanoma therapy. Our lab previously developed a fully human antibody against MUC18 (ABX-MA1, in collaboration with Abgenix Fremont, CA, USA) and demonstrated that treatment of nude mice with the antibodies after i.v. or s.c. inoculation of melanoma cells, significantly decreased tumor growth and metastasis formation in nude mice, compared to treatment with control IgG. These data further describe the important role of MUC18 in promoting the metastatic process in melanoma cell adhesion, invasion and angiogenesis. Moreover, these results suggest that ABX-MA1 can be used to target melanoma metastasis, as immunotherapy either alone or in combination with chemotherapy.

In this aim, we further established the central role of MUC18 in the progression of melanoma. We demonstrate that stable silencing of MUC18 in two metastatic melanoma cell lines significantly decreases both tumor growth and experimental lung metastasis formation in nude mice. corroborating our previous results. Immunohistochemical analysis revealed that the diminished tumor size in MUC18silenced cells is a consequence of decreased cell proliferation and increased apoptosis, due, at least in part, to insufficient tumor vasculature. We believe that the discrepancy between the effect of MUC18 silencing on cell proliferation *in vitro* and *in vivo* is likely due to interactions between tumor cells and the microenvironment. In vivo, melanoma cell proliferation and angiogenesis can be mediated by secretion of various cytokines and growth factors from fibroblasts, immune cells, and other cells in the tumor microenvironment.

Although it has been demonstrated that MUC18 contributes to melanoma progression by increasing homotypic interactions between melanoma cells and heterotypic interactions between melanoma cells and the extracellular matrix and vascular endothelial cells, it was proposed that MUC18 can also promote melanoma

62

progression by mediating downstream signaling events. Indeed, corroborating previous data, we validated that MUC18 silencing results in downregulation of MMP-2 expression *in vivo*, and MMP-2 activity *in vitro*. During tumor progression, increased expression of MMP-2 often stimulates cell signaling pathways which promote angiogenesis and contribute to tumor invasion and metastasis [166, 167]. Thus, we speculate that the reduction in tumor size and angiogenesis following MUC18 silencing is partially due to decreased MMP-2 expression and activity.

These data suggest that MUC18 may promote melanoma progression by functioning both in regulation of downstream signaling events and interacting with cells in the microenvironment. The data obtained from this set of experiments enabled us to continue and study the role of MUC18 as a signaling molecule in melanoma progression.

### **CHAPTER 4: Specific Aim 2**

## Identify Potential Downstream Target Genes Regulated by MUC18 and Determine the Mechanisms of their Regulation

#### Introduction

The role of MUC18 in melanoma intracellular signaling has not been fully elucidated. Very few studies have examined the involvement of MUC18 in cell signaling pathways; however, since the cytoplasmic domain of MUC18 contains several protein kinase recognition motifs, its potential involvement in intracellular signaling was proposed [45]. Specifically, outside-in signaling of MUC18 was studied in human endothelial cells and revealed that MUC18 functions in actin cytoskeleton reorganization, intercellular interaction, maintenance of cell shape, and control of cell migration [154]. Its role in cytoskeleton rearrangement was further described. Activation of MUC18 resulted in its association with the protein tyrosine kinase p59<sup>Fyn</sup> leading to phosphorylation of the cytoskeleton associated proteins p125<sup>FAK</sup> and Paxillin [154]. Additionally, MUC18 has been implicated in cell survival signaling pathways. A reciprocal regulation loop between MUC18 and AKT was described, but these signaling functions of MUC18 were not further characterized [156]. To further elucidate the mechanism by which MUC18 acts as a signaling molecule in melanoma, we conducted a cDNA microarray analysis utilizing a MUC18-silenced and control melanoma cell line to potentially identify novel target genes regulated by MUC18 (see Table-1). We identified a number of genes as downstream targets of MUC18, but focused our studies on the protein, Id-1, because of its involvement in melanoma progression [162, 168-170].

Id-1 is part of the Id protein family, which is comprised of 4 members (Id-1-4). The Id proteins are known as "Inhibitors of differentiation" or "Inhibitors of DNA binding" and belong to the helix-loop-helix (HLH) family of transcription factors (but do not act as transcription factors). These proteins lack the basic DNA binding domain and thus function as dominant-negative regulators of basic HLH (bHLH) transcription factors by physically binding and hetero-dimerizing with the HLH domain to prevent their binding to the DNA [171-173]. Specifically, transcriptional inhibition by Id proteins is mediated either by their binding to bHLH proteins that are ubiquitously expressed or by their binding to tissue restricted bHLH transcription factors such as the myogenic marker, MyoD [174, 175].

Id proteins, including Id-1, have been shown to be involved in regulation of several developmental and cellular processes [176]. As "inhibitors of differentiation", Id proteins have been shown to be down-regulated during cell differentiation. For example, Id-1 overexpression in embryonic and postnatal cerebral cortex inhibited both early and late stages of neuronal differentiation [177]. The critical role of Id-1 in regulation of embryogenesis was also shown, as knock out mice for Id-1 and Id-3 (Id-1<sup>-/-</sup> Id-3<sup>-/-</sup>) were embryonically lethal. In fact, early embryos display a variety of phenotypic anomalies, including abnormal neurogenesis, vascular malformations and lack of blood vessel sprouting and branching into neuroectoderm [178]. In addition to cell differentiation, Id-1 plays an important role in regulation of cell growth. For instance, Id-1 was shown to down-regulate the expression of the CDK inhibitors  $p21^{Cip1/Waf1}$  and

p16<sup>INK4a</sup>, promoting cell cycle progression [168, 179, 180]. Moreover, premature senescence due to upregulation of p16<sup>INK4a</sup> expression was demonstrated in Id-1 deficient mouse embryo fibroblasts [168-170].

Because Id-1 plays an important role in regulating cellular processes such as differentiation and cell cycle progression, it is not surprising that aberrant expression of Id-1 results in cellular transformation. It was suggested that Id proteins, particularly Id-1, function as oncogenes in several malignancies [162]. Upregulation of Id-1 expression was demonstrated in various primary human cancers such as breast [181], prostate cancers [182], endometrial [183], ovarian [184] gastric [185, 186], and melanoma [170].

In melanoma, increased Id-1 expression was shown to correlate with melanoma progression. A tissue microarray study of 119 melanoma cases demonstrated that Id-1 expression significantly associates with increased tumor thickness and decreased patient survival. In addition, it was shown that in patients harboring the BRAF mutation, Id-1 expression was significantly increased, suggesting that Id-1 is a downstream target of the RAS signaling pathway [187]. Moreover, analysis of tissue samples from various stages of melanoma demonstrated that increased Id-1 expression at the RGP is associated with decreased expression of the CDK inhibitor p16 <sup>INK4a</sup> [170]. Increased Id-1 expression in melanoma was also demonstrated by Byungwoo et al. Analysis of Id-1 expression in human melanoma cell lines from various stages of melanoma progression revealed that Id-1 expression is increased at the transcriptional level during the RGP and the metastatic phase of melanoma. Interestingly, no gene amplification or epigenetic changes were detected in these cells [162]. Despite the evidence establishing elevated levels of Id-1 in melanoma, the mechanism of its regulation in melanoma has yet to be

elucidated. Herein, we propose that MUC18 promotes melanoma progression by modulating the expression of downstream genes.

### Results

### Id-1 is a Downstream Target of MUC18 in Melanoma

To determine the mechanism by which MUC18 contributes to melanoma tumor growth and metastasis, we performed a cDNA microarray analysis, comparing the gene expression pattern of NT-transduced cells and MUC18-silenced cells. Our analysis revealed a large number of genes differentially expressed following MUC18 silencing (partial list in Table-1). We decided to focus our studies on the differential expression of transcriptional regulators and found that Id-1 was down-regulated by 5.6-fold after MUC18 silencing. Western blot validated the cDNA microarray results, showing that Id-1 was downregulated by 80% in MUC18-silenced A375SM cells and by 70% in MUC18-silenced C8161 cells, compared to NT-transduced cells (Figure 13A). Moreover, immunohistochemical analysis of s.c tumor samples after 35 days confirmed that Id-1 expression was diminished in tumors formed from MUC18-silenced cells (Figure 13B). Taken together, these data demonstrate that in the absence of MUC18, Id-1 expression is attenuated, establishing the link between MUC18 and Id-1 in our experimental system.

DECREASED EXPRESSION			INCREASED EXPRESSION
FOLD	GENE NAME	FOLD	GENE NAME
3.0	CYCLIN A	2.1	CANNABINOID RECEPTOR 2 (MACROPHAGE) (CNR2)
3.0	HIGHLY EXPRESSED IN CANCER (HEC)	2.6	GROWTH ARREST DNA-DAMAGE-INDUCIBLE 34 (GADD34)
3.0	T-CELL ORIGINATED PROTEIN KINASE (TOPK)	2.8	TUMOR REJECTION ANTIGEN (GP96)
3.0	FORKHEAD BOX M1 (FOXM1)	4	DELETED IN ORAL CANCER-RELATED 1 (DOC-1R)
3.2	HYALURONAN-MEDIATED MOTILITY RECEPTOR (HMMR)	4.7	TISSUE FACTOR PATHWAY INHIBITOR 2
3.2	SERINETHREONINE KINASE 18	5.3	IL-24 (SUPPRESSION OF TUMORIGENICITY 16)
3.5	TRANSFERRIN RECEPTOR (P90, CD71) (TFRC),	5.3	SEL-1 (SUPPRESSOR OF LIN-12, C.ELEGANS)-LIKE
4	TRANSFORMING GROWTH FACTOR, ALPHA (TGF $\alpha$ )	6.5	ARGININOSUCCINATE SYNTHETASE (ASS)
5.6	INHIBITOR OF DNA BINDING 1 (ID-1)	6.9	ACTIVATING TRANSCRIPTION FACTOR 3 (ATF-3)
7.0	CYCLIN F	13	DNAJ (HSP40) HOMOLOG, SUBFAMILY B, MEMBER 9

# Table-1. Partial list of differentially expressed genes following cDNA microarray analysis, comparing MUC18-silenced and NT-transduced A375SM cells

The expression of two transcriptional regulators, Inhibitor of DNA binding 1 (Id-1) and Activating transcription Factor 3 (ATF-3), was modulated following MUC18 silencing in A375SM cells; The expression of Id-1 was decreased by 5.6 fold while the expression of its transcriptional inhibitor, ATF-3, was increased by 6.9 fold.



B



## Figure 13

## Figure 13. Expression of Id-1 Following MUC18 Silencing in the Metastatic

### Melanoma Cell lines, A375SM and C8161

(A) Id-1 was identified in a cDNA microarray as a downstream target of MUC18. Western blot analysis of Id-1, expression after MUC18 silencing in A375SM and C8161, shows decreased Id-1 expression by 80% and 70% respectively, as compared to NT-transduced cells. (B) Immunohistochemical staining for Id-1 illustrates downregulation of Id-1 expression in MUC18-silenced tumors 35 days after injection with MUC18-silenced or NT-shRNA-transduced A375SM or C8161 cells. Images are shown at 10X magnification.

## MUC18 Regulates Id-1 Expression at the Transcriptional Level

To further analyze the mechanism of Id-1 regulation by MUC18, we cloned the Id-1 promoter (a promoter region of 1.4 kb from -1370 kb to +40 kb from transcription initiation site) in front of a luciferase reporter gene. We then evaluated Id-1 promoter activity in both A375SM and C8161 MUC18-silenced cells and found that Id-1 promoter activity decreased by more than 2.5-fold in MUC18-silenced A375SM cells (\*p<0.01) and by more than 2-fold in MUC18-silenced C8161 (\*\*p<0.001), as compared to NT-transduced cells (Figure 14). These experiments revealed, for the first time, that MUC18 regulates Id-1 expression at the transcriptional level.



#### Figure 14. Transcriptional Regulation of Id-1 Expression by MUC18

The promoter of the Id-1 gene (1.4 kb, from -1370 to +40 from transcription start site) was cloned in front of a lucifearase expression vector (pGL3-basic vector) and was transiently transfected into both A375SM and C8161 expressing either MUC18 shRNA or NT shRNA. Relative Id-1 promoter-driven luciferase activity was compared to the luciferase activity of cells transfected with a promoterless luciferase pGL3-basic vector. Dual-Luciferase reporter assay demonstrates that MUC18 silencing significantly decreases Id-1 promoter-driven luciferase activity in both A375SM and C8161cells. \*p<0.01, \*\*p<0.001.

#### **ATF-3 Represses Id-1 Promoter Activity in MUC18-Silenced Cells**

Having established that MUC18 transcriptionally regulates Id-1 expression, we then aimed to determine the mechanism of regulation of Id-1 by MUC18. The Id-1 promoter was analyzed for potential transcription factor binding sites. We found putative binding sites of several transcription factors including Early Growth Factor-1 (EGR-1), Sp1, Nuclear Factor-1 (NF-1), CCAAT enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) and Activating Transcription Factor/CREB (ATF/CREB), all of which were described previously [173, 188-190]. Interestingly, ATF-3, which is part of the ATF/CREB transcription factor family, was upregulated by 6.9-fold after MUC18 silencing in our cDNA microarray analysis (Table-1). The role of ATF-3 in regulation of Id-1 expression was also previously described in epithelial cells. ATF-3 has been shown to act as a repressor of Id-1 expression through increased binding to the Id-1 promoter [188, 191]. To confirm that MUC18 negatively regulates ATF-3 expression, Western blot analysis was performed. These data corroborated the cDNA microarray results and demonstrated that, as compared to NT-transduced cells, ATF-3 protein expression was up regulated by more than 9-fold in both MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 respectively (Figure 15), linking MUC18 and ATF-3.

To determine whether MUC18 transcriptionally regulates Id-1 expression via differential binding of ATF-3 to the Id-1 promoter, Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) was performed. These experiments revealed increased binding of ATF-3 to the Id-1 promoter in both MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells (Figure 16). Taken together, these data suggest that in the absence of MUC18, the expression and binding of ATF-3, is enhanced, leading to decreased expression of Id-1.

To further delineate whether ATF-3 acts as a repressor of Id-1 expression in melanoma, we exogenously expressed ATF-3 along with the Id-1 promoter in MUC18-silenced and NT-transduced A375SM cells and measured the Id-1 promoter-driven luciferase activity (Figure 17A). Overexpression of ATF-3 resulted in a significant decrease of Id-1 promoter activity in both MUC18-silenced and NT-transduced A375SM cells (\*p<0.05) (Figure 17B). To confirm that ATF-3 acts as a transcriptional inhibitor of Id-1, we mutated the Id-1 promoter using site-directed mutagenesis at the ATF-3 binding site located at -1016 Kb replacing TGACGTCA to TGTGCAGCA, as described previously (Figure 17A) [188]. Mutation of the Id-1 promoter at the ATF-3 binding site significantly increased Id-1 promoter activity (\*p<0.05), further validating that ATF-3 acts as a transcriptional inhibitor of Id-1 promoter activity (\*p<0.05), further validating that ATF-3 acts as a transcriptional inhibitor of Id-1 promoter activity (\*p<0.05), further validating that ATF-3 acts as a transcriptional inhibitor of Id-1 promoter activity (\*p<0.05), further validating that ATF-3 acts as a transcriptional inhibitor of Id-1 (Figure 17B).

To determine that ATF-3-mediated transcriptional inhibition of Id-1 results in a functional reduction in Id-1 protein expression, we cloned the ATF-3 cDNA into a lentiviral expression vector, and transduced parental A375SM and C8161 cells, which do not endogenously express ATF-3. Overexpression of ATF-3 in both melanoma cell lines resulted in decreased expression of endogenous Id-1 protein by 90% and 70%, respectively (Figure 18). Collectively, MUC18 silencing resulted in upregulation of ATF-3 expression and increased binding of ATF-3 to the Id-1 promoter, resulting in diminished expression of Id-1 protein. Accordingly, we conclude that ATF-3 acts to repress Id-1 transcription and protein expression in melanoma cells in the absence of MUC18.



# Figure 15. Expression of ATF-3 Following MUC18 Silencing in the Metastatic Melanoma Cell Lines, A375SM and C8161

ATF-3 was identified in a cDNA microarray as a downstream target of MUC18. Western blot analysis of ATF-3 expression in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells confirms increased expression of ATF-3 by 9.8-fold and 9.7-fold in A375SM and C8161, respectively, as compared to NT-transduced cells.



Figure 16. Chromatin Immunoprecipitation Assay to Identify Differential Binding of ATF3 to the Id-1 Promoter in MUC18-Silenced A375SM and C8161 Cells

The region of the ATF-3 binding site on the Id-1 promoter was amplified by PCR following chromatin immunoprecipitation of ATF-3 bound DNA. Increased binding of ATF-3 to the Id-1 promoter is demonstrated in both MUC18-silenced cell lines as compared to NT-trasduced cell lines (A375SM and C8161). IgG antibodies were used as negative controls and input DNA was used to ensure an equal amount of chromatin used in each assay.



A

B

Figure 17. MUC18 Regulates Id-1 Promoter Activity Through ATF-3

(A) Schematic illustration of the Id-1 promoter shows an ATF-3 binding site located -1016 bp from the transcription start site. Mutation of the ATF-3 binding site is represented in red. (B) A375SM cells stably expressing either MUC18 or NT shRNA were transiently transfected with the Id-1 promoter-driven luciferase construct and with either the ATF-3 expression plasmid or an empty vector control (pcDNA3.1). Transduced cells were also transfected with a mutated Id-1 promoter-driven luciferase construct Luciferase-driven Id-1 promoter activity in NT-transduced cells significantly decreased after transient transfection of cells with an ATF-3 expression vector. Point mutation at the ATF-3 binding site on the Id-1 promoter (-1016) significantly increased luciferase-driven Id-1 promoter activity in MUC18-silenced cells, as compared to promoter activity in MUC18-silenced cells following transient transfection with an ATF-3 expression vector. \*p<0.05.



## Figure 18. ATF-3 Overexpression Inhibits Endogenous Expression of Id-1 in the Metastatic Melanoma Cell Lines, A375SM and C8161

Western blot analysis depicting decreased expression of endogenous Id-1 protein by 90% and 70% in A75SM and C8161, respectively, after stable overexpression of ATF-3 in the low ATF-3-expressing metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161, as compared to control cells expressing an empty vector.

# Rescue of MUC18 in MUC18-Silenced Cells Reverts the Expression of Id-1 and ATF-3

To ascertain that the differential expression of Id-1 and ATF-3 were not off target effects of MUC18, rescue of MUC18 expression in MUC18-silenced cells was performed. A non-targetable MUC18 expression vector was generated by creating five silent point mutations in the MUC18 cDNA at the sequence which is targeted for silencing of MUC18 by the MUC18 shRNA. MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells were stably transduced with lentiviruses containing the puromycin resistant, nontargetable-MUC18 expression vector or the puromycin resistant control vector. Western blot analysis demonstrated that MUC18 expression was successfully rescued in both MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells as compared to control vector-transduced cells (Figure 19A). Since MUC18 silencing resulted in decreased Id-1 expression and increased ATF-3 expression, we hypothesized that these expression patterns would be reverted following re-expression of MUC18 in MUC18-silenced cells. Indeed, rescue of MUC18 resulted in increased Id-1 expression and decreased ATF-3 expression (Figure 19B), thereby demonstrating that both Id-1 and ATF-3 were specifically regulated by MUC18.



B

A



Figure 19

# Figure 19. Rescue of MUC18 Expression in MUC18-Silenced Cells Reverts the expression of Id-1 and ATF-3

(A) MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells were stably transduced with either a non-targetable MUC18 expression vector or an empty vector control. Western blot analysis demonstrates that MUC18 expression is restored in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells transduced with the rescue vector, compared to MUC18 silenced cells transduced with an empty vector. (B) Rescue of MUC18 expression in MUC18-silenced cells results in increased Id-1 expression by 2-fold in A375SM and by 1.8-fold in C18161 cells. The expression of ATF-3 decreased by 10-fold in A375SM and by 2-fold in C8161, compared to cells transduced with an empty vector control.

### Discussion

It has been well established that increased expression of the adhesion molecule, MUC18, correlates with disease progression and metastasis in melanoma [127, 135, 136, 145]. Outside-in signaling mediated by other types of cell adhesion molecules such as integrins, cadherins as well as adhesion molecules from the immunoglobulin-like family, have been shown to contribute to metastatic progression by promoting cell survival, migration, invasion and angiogenesis [105, 148]. For instance, clustering of I-CAM in endothelial cells induces an intracellular signaling cascade which leads to activation of the small GTPase, RhoA, and increased free, cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup>. RhoA-mediated release of cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> leads to cytoskeleton reorganization and can influence cell migration [192-194]. Moreover, it has been demonstrated that N-CAM regulates the adhesion between tumor cells and the extra cellular matrix by promoting the activation of the fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR) resulting in  $\beta$ 1 integrin-mediated cell adhesion, and ultimately preventing tumor cell dissemination [195].

Thus, it is possible that upregulation of MUC18 in melanoma can contribute to acquisition of the metastatic melanoma phenotype not only by modulating cell adhesion but also by mediating cell signaling [45]. Several potential protein kinase recognition domains, including protein kinase A (PKA), protein kinase C (PKC) and Casein Kinase 2(CK2), reside in the cytoplasmic domain of MUC18, suggesting its putative role in initiating downstream cell signaling events [45, 196]. Much effort has been made to identify downstream signaling events initiated by MUC18, although the MUC18 ligand has yet to be identified. Anfosso et al. were the first to demonstrate that antibody cross linking of MUC18 in endothelial cells resulted in focal adhesion assembly, cytoskeleton

reorganization and cell migration. Activation of MUC18 induced recruitment of the protein tyrosine kinase,  $p59^{Fyn}$ , to its cytoplasmic domain and resulted in tyrosine phosphorylation of both  $p125^{PAK}$  and Paxillin [154]. A subsequent study further established that upon antibody activation of MUC18, Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx was increased, in a  $p59^{Fyn}$  dependent manner, resulting in phosphorylation of phospholipase C- $\gamma$  (PLC- $\gamma$ )<sub>x</sub>. proline-rich tyrosine kinase 2 (Pyk2) and  $p130^{cas}$  and the formation of a complex between PyK2 and  $p130^{cas}$ . This study demonstrated the role of MUC18 in regulating cytoskeleton reorganization through outside-in signaling mediated by non-receptor tyrosine kinases [155]. Another study has revealed that MUC18 is involved in cell survival signaling and identified a reciprocal regulation between MUC18 and AKT. That is, overexpression of MUC18 resulted in activation of AKT. Likewise, constitutive activation of AKT resulted in elevated levels of MUC18 protein expression. This regulatory loop ultimately resulted in increased cell survival in stress conditions via inhibition of the pro-apoptotic protein BAD [156].

Despite the fact that the cytoplasmic tail of MUC18 contains several protein kinase recognition motifs as well as a tyrosine residue  $(Tyr^{641})$ , no phosphorylation has been described [45, 127]. This might suggest that in melanoma MUC18 might act either in a similar fashion to N-CAM, and interact in cis with adjacent molecules, such as integrins, to induce downstream signaling or by regulating secondary messengers, such as  $Ca^{2+}$ .

To further describe the role of MUC18 as a signaling molecule and mediator of outside in signaling regulating gene expression, we conducted a cDNA microarry analysis comparing gene expression patterns between MUC18-silenced cells and NT- transduced cells. Since MUC18 has been shown to contribute to melanoma cell invasion and MMP-2 expression we decided to focus our studies on the differential expression of two transcriptional regulators found in our microarray analysis, Id-1 and ATF-3, which were previously shown to regulate cell invasion and MMP-2 expression. Id-1 is a regulator of differentiation and DNA binding, that functions by regulating gene transcription as a result of its binding and inhibition of bHLH proteins [171]. In recent years, the role of Id-1 in tumorigenesis has been extensively studied in several different malignances and has been shown to correlate with poor prognosis and decreased survival in a variety of different cancers including breast, ovarian, endometrial and melanoma [183, 187, 197, 198]. Furthermore, Id-1 has been shown to play a role in promoting angiogenesis, invasion and inhibition of cellular senescence [178, 199-202]. While increased Id-1 expression correlates with melanoma progression and Id-1 was shown to be transcriptionally regulated during the melanoma progression, the precise mechanism of its transcriptional regulation in melanoma has yet to be elucidated. Hence, we decided to study whether Id-1 expression in melanoma is regulated by MUC18. Our cDNA microarry analysis revealed a 5.6-fold decrease in Id-1 expression MUC18 following MUC18 silencing. We confirmed that Id-1 expression is indeed decreased in MUC18-silenced cells, as well as in tumor samples obtained from mice injected with MUC18-silenced cells, thereby establishing a clear link between MUC18 and Id-1 in melanoma. Since cDNA analysis is based on the differential expression of mRNA in the cell, we decided to study whether MUC18 regulates Id-1 at the trancriptional level. Utilizing a lucifearase-driven Id-1 promoter, we demonstrated regulation of Id-1 by MUC18 at the transcriptional level. Several transcription factors binding sites including Sp1, EGR1, NF-1 and ATF/CREB are located on the Id-1 promoter and have been previously shown to be involved in the transcriptional regulation of Id-1 [173, 188, 190]. Loss of the repressor complex formed between NF-1, the retinoblastoma protein [203], and histone deacetylase 1 (HDAC1) has been shown to increase Id-1 transcription in breast cancer cells [173]. Additionally, previous studies have linked ATF-3 to transcriptional inhibition of Id-1 [188, 191]. Because we identified ATF-3 as a MUC18 downstream target in our cDNA microarray, we pursued its potential involvement in Id-1 regulation.

ATF-3 is a stress-inducible protein which is part of the ATF/CREB family of transcription factors induced by the p38 signaling pathway [204]. It has been shown to act in a promoter-dependent manner, either as a repressor or an activator of transcription [205]. Therefore, the role of ATF-3 in cancer development has been suggested to be dichotomous [206]. While the oncogenic role of ATF-3 has been implicated in cancers such as prostate [207] and breast [206], it has also been shown to function as a tumor suppressor in colorectal cancer [208] and ovarian cancer cells [209]. A recent study has described ATF-3 as having a tumor suppressive role in melanoma by negatively regulating IL-6 expression [210]. Furthermore, Kang et al. have demonstrated that, in epithelial cells, ATF-3 binds to the Id-1 promoter and represses its transcription due to a stress response of the cells [188]. Activation of ATF3 was further shown to inhibit Id-1 expression in a malignant mesothelioma orthotopic mouse model [211]. Our finding that MUC18 silencing increased the expression of ATF-3 further supports the tumor-suppressive role of ATF-3 in melanoma.

These results raised the possibility that MUC18 negatively regulates ATF-3 expression, and promotes expression of Id-1. In this regard, promoter and ChIP analyses illustrated that, indeed, in MUC18-silenced cells upregulation of ATF-3 results in increased binding of ATF-3 to the Id-1 promoter and subsequent repression of Id-1 transcription. Additionally, stable overexpression of ATF-3 in two metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161, decreased endogenous Id-1 expression, further characterizing the role of ATF-3 in repression of Id-1 expression. Although this work only describes ATF-3-mediated Id-1 transciptional regulation, it is likely that many transcription factors work in concert to regulate Id-1. It is well understood that the transcriptional regulation of Id-1 is not mediated by ATF-3 alone, but rather by well orchestrated differential binding of several transcriptional regulators and co-factors. These interactions are currently being explored.

Since ATF-3 is a stress inducible transcription factor which is upregulated by the p38 MAPK signaling pathway [205], it is possible that MUC18 inhibits the p38 MAPK signaling pathway and subsequently ATF-3, thus promoting Id-1 expression. Similarly, Harper et al. have shown that suspension or wounding of leading keratinocytes, decreases their adhesion to laminin 5. This resulted in increased activation of p38, which leads to increased phosphorylation of ATF-2, a trans-activator of ATF-3, and consequently increased ATF-3 expression [212]. Furthermore, Kang et al. have demonstrated that Id-1 expression decreases following upregulation of ATF-3 at the transcriptional level [188]. These data further suggest that upon MUC18 silencing, melanoma cell adhesion also decreases, resulting in phosphorylation of both p38 and ATF-2 leading to inhibition of Id-1 by ATF-3. An additional mechanism for the

88

regulation of Id-1 expression might also exist. CREB shares the same binding site of ATF-3 on the Id-1 promoter, indicating that they may bind in a competitive manner. It can be further speculated that the increase in MUC18 expression which promotes Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx and CREB activation, can also increase CREB binding to the Id-1 promoter, preventing ATF-3 from binding, and ultimately promoting Id-1 expression. Further studies are needed to determine the balance of transcription factor binding to the Id-1 promoter.

Finally, we confirm the link between MUC18, Id-1 and ATF-3, by rescuing MUC18 expression in MUC18-silenced cells. The expression patterns of both Id-1 and ATF-3 reverted after rescue of MUC18 expression in both A375SM and C8161, confirming that the modulation of Id-1 and ATF-3 was not an off-target effect of MUC18 silencing.

In conclusion, we demonstrate that MUC18 regulates Id-1 expression through inhibition of ATF-3. Our current studies support the notion that MUC18 does not simply function to promote cell adhesion, but rather is involved in cell signaling events which affect the expression of various genes, including Id-1 and ATF-3. We thus propose a novel signaling function of MUC18 by which it acts to promote melanoma progression through regulation of gene expression.

## CHAPTER 5: Specific Aim 3

## Determine the Contribution of the Genes Regulated by MUC18 to the Malignant Phenotype of Melanoma

#### Introduction

The results from this dissertation, thus far, demonstrate that MUC18 plays a key role in regulating the expression of genes, such as Id-1 and ATF-3, which contribute to the progression and metastasis of melanoma. A critical step in the metastatic process is the ability of cells to invade through the basement membrane, intravasate and extravasate through the vasculature to form distant metastases. MMPs, such as MMP-2 and MMP-9, have been shown to play pivotal role in tumor invasion, migration, and angiogenesis, as they degrade the basement membrane and ECM [213, 214]. Increased expression of MMP-2 has been shown to be important for melanoma progression [96]. We have previously established the role of MUC18 in melanoma cell invasion and demonstrated that MUC18 regulates MMP-2 expression and activity. Overexpression of MUC18 in a non-metastatic melanoma cell line, SB-2, resulted in elevated levels of MMP-2 activity and increased invasiveness through Matrigel-coated filters [136]. Moreover, inhibition of MUC18 by ABX-MA1 in melanoma cell lines inhibited MMP-2 transcription, activity, and cell invasion [145]. However the mechanism of how MUC18 regulates MMP-2 expression and activity has yet to be described.

Interestingly, the MUC18 downstream target, Id-1, has also been implicated in promoting tumor cell invasion and MMP-2 expression. In breast and endometrial

carcinomas, among other cancers, Id-1 was shown to promote cell invasion [183, 215]. Interestingly, it was demonstrated that Id-1 promotes tumor cell invasion by increasing MMP-2 expression and activity. In fact, it was observed that B6RV2 lymphoma cells tumors from Id-1<sup>+/-</sup> Id-3<sup>-/-</sup> knockout mice displayed lower levels of MMP-2 expression [178]. In Id-1<sup>-/-</sup> knockout mouse embryo fibroblasts, MMP-2 activity was significantly diminshed [199]. On the other hand, Id-1 overexpression in a prostate cancer cell line resulted in enhanced cell invasion as well as MMP-2 activity [216]. Based on these data, we hypothesized that MUC18 promotes melanoma cell invasion through Id-1-mediated regulation of MMP-2 expression and activity.

#### Results

## Increased Invasive Capacity of MUC18-Silenced Cells Following Id-1 Overexpression

Because Id-1 is a downstream target of MUC18, we rescued its expression in MUC18 silenced-cells to examine its role in melanoma progression. Id-1 cDNA was cloned into a lentiviral expression vector and lentivirus containing the Id-1 cDNA and an empty vector control were produced. MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells were transduced and then selected for puromycin resistance. Western blot analyses confirmed the Id-1 overexpression in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells resulted in 2.5- and 3.3-fold increases, respectively, in Id-1 protein levels, compared to control cells (Figure 20).

Recent studies in several tumor models, including breast [163, 215] and bladder [217] cancers have demonstrated that Id-1 participates in tumor cell invasiveness. Having established that MUC18 expression promotes melanoma cell invasion and upregulation of MMP-2 expression and activity (Figures 10, 11) [135, 145], we assessed whether MUC18 contributes to the invasive phenotype of melanoma cells through regulation of Id-1 expression. A Matrigel invasion assay was used to evaluate the invasive capacity of MUC18-silenced cells overexpressing Id-1, compared to that of MUC18-silenced cells expressing an empty vector control. As seen in Figure 20A and B, cell invasiveness was promoted following Id-1 overexpression in MUC18-silenced C8161 cells (Figure 21B) (\*\*p<0.001, \*p<0.01, respectively). Because Id-1 rescued the
invasive activity of MUC18-silenced cells, these data suggest that MUC18 mediates melanoma cell invasion through Id-1.

To further examine the mechanism by which Id-1 contributes to increased invasiveness of MUC18-silenced cells, we analyzed the effect of Id-1 overexpression on MMP-2 expression and activity. Id-1 overexpression in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 resulted in increased MMP-2 expression by 3.4-fold and by 1.5-fold, respectively, compared to MUC18-silenced cells expressing empty vector control (Figure 22A). Furthermore, zymography assay demonstrated that Id-1 overexpression in MUC18-silenced cells increased the MMP-2 collagenase activity in MUC18-silenced cells, as compared to control cells (Figure 22B). These data describe a novel mechanism by which Id-1 acts as a signaling intermediate between MUC18 and MMP-2.



## Figure 20. Rescue of Id-1 Expression in MUC18-Silenced Cells

Id-1 expression is restored by stable transduction of an Id-1 expression vector in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells. Id-1 expression increased in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 transduced with Id-1 expression vector by 2.5-fold and by 3.3-fold, respectively, as compared to control cells transduced with empty vector.



# Figure 21. Rescue of Id-1 Expression in MUC18-Silenced A375SM and C8161 Cells Increases the Invasive Phenotype of the Cells

Matrigel invasion assay demonstrating (**A**) overexpression of Id-1 in MUC18-silenced A375SM significantly increases cell invasiveness. \*p<0.001. (**B**) Overexpression of Id-1 in MUC18-silenced C8161cell significantly increases their invasive capacity. \*p<0.01. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM.



B

A

# Figure 22. Rescue of Id-1 Expression in MUC18-Silenced A375SM and C8161 Cells Increases MMP-2 Expression and Activity

(A) Western blot analysis demonstrates increased expression of MMP-2 after rescuing Id-1 expression in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 cells. MMP-2 expression increases by 3.4-fold in MUC18-silenced A375SM cells overexpressing Id-1 and by 1.5-fold in MUC18-silenced C8161 cells overexpressing Id-1, as compared to empty vector control expressing cells (B) Zymography assay demonstrates the proteolytic activity of MMP-2. Samples were loaded on a gelatin impregnated SDS gel. As seen by increased band intensity, MMP-2 activity increases following overexpression of Id-1 in both MUC18 silenced A375SM and C8161 cells, compared to control cells.

# Id-1 Contributes to the Invasive Capacity of SB-2 Cells and Promotes Expression of MMP-2

Since melanoma cell invasiveness, and MMP-2 expression and activity were rescued in MUC18-silenced cells overexpressing Id-1, we sought to further delineate the role of Id-1 in regulating MMP-2 expression and melanoma cell invasion by utilizing non-metastatic melanoma cells, SB-2, which do not express MUC18 and express low levels of Id-1. Id-1 was stably expressed in SB-2 cells via lentiviral-mediated Id-1 overexpression. Following puromycin selection, expression of Id-1 was analyzed. Western blots confirmed that Id-1 was overexpressed in SB-2 cells with a 7-fold increase in expression, compared to control cells (Figure 23A).

To further assess the function of Id-1 in melanoma cell invasion, we examined the invasive capacity of SB-2 cells overexpressing Id-1 using a Matrigel invasion assay. Id-1 overexpression in SB-2 cells resulted in a greater than 3-fold increase in cell invasion, as compared to control SB-2 cells (Figure 23B). This increase in invasiveness correlated with elevated expression of MMP-2. Western blot analysis showed that Id-1 overexpression in SB-2 cells resulted in 2-fold increase in MMP-2 protein expression, as compared to control cells (Figure 24). These data further establishes the regulation of MMP-2 by Id-1.



## Figure 23. Overexpression of Id-1 in the Non-Metastatic Melanoma Cell Line, SB-2 Increases their Invasive Capacity

(A) Western blot analysis demonstrates increased Id-1 expression by 7-fold, following stable transduction of Id-1 expression vector into SB-2 cells, compared to cells transduced with empty vector (E.V). (B) A Matrigel invasion assay demonstrates a significant increase in SB-2 cell invasion capacity after overexpression of Id-1, as compared to SB-2 cells expressing empty vector (E.V). \**p*<0.01. Each group was plated in Matrigel invasion chambers, in triplicates, and in serum free medium. Data represents the average number of invaded cells and is expressed as mean ± SEM.



### Figure 24. Id-1 Expression in the Non-Metastatic Melanoma Cell Line, SB-2,

### **Increases MMP-2 Expression**

Western blot analysis shows that overexpression of Id-1 in SB-2 cells results in

increased MMP-2 expression by 2-fold as compared to control cells (E.V.).

# Id-1 Transcriptionally Regulates MMP-2 Expression by Inducing Differential Expression and Binding of Sp1 and Ets-1 to the MMP-2 Promoter

It has been previously demonstrated by others that in prostate cancer cells, lymphoma cells and mouse embryo fibroblasts as well as by our studies in melanoma cell lines (Figure 22 and 24) that Id-1 expression correlates with increased MMP-2 expression [178]. However, how Id-1 participates in the regulation of MMP-2 expression has not been fully elucidated. To ascertain the mechanism by which Id-1 regulates MMP-2, the MMP-2 promoter (1.8 kb) was cloned in front of a luciferase reporter gene and MMP-2 promoter activity was evaluated in SB-2 cells overexpressing Id-1. MMP-2 promoter-driven luciferase activity was increased by more than 2.5-fold in SB-2 cells overexpressing Id-1, as compared to control SB-2 cells (\*p<0.01) (Figure 25). Because the SB2 cells utilized in these experiments lack endogenous MUC18 expression, these results clearly establish a link between Id-1, melanoma cell invasiveness and MMP-2 expression.

MMP-2 transcription has been previously shown to depend on the recruitment and coordination of several transcription factors. Figure 26A illustrates a schematic of the MMP-2 promoter, depicting potential transcription factor binding sites [218]. To determine whether Id-1 regulates MMP-2 transcription through differential binding of transcription factors, we performed a ChIP assay. Specific primers were designed to amplify the potential transcription binding site of p53, Ets-1, CREB, Sp1 and AP-2 $\alpha$ . ChIP assays demonstrated that Id-1 overexpression in SB-2 cells resulted in increased recruitment and binding of both Sp1 and Ets-1 (located between positions -70 and -91 and 1255 and -1248 respectevly) to the MMP-2 promoter, as compared to control cells expressing an empty vector (Figure 26B). The role of Ets-1 and Sp1 in promoting MMP-2 expression was previously studied; in pancreatic cancer cells, it was established that MMP-2 expression is dependent on Ets-1 binding to the MMP-2 promoter [219]. Additionally, Sp1 was shown to play an important role in promoting MMP-2 transcription in astroglioma cells [218]. Although we examined the binding of other transcription factors, including AP-2 $\alpha$ , CREB and p53, to the MMP-2 promoter, their recruitment was unaffected by Id-1 overexpression (Figure 26B and data not shown).

To determine whether the enhanced binding of Ets-1 and Sp1 to the MMP-2 promoter is due to their elevated expression following Id-1 overexpression, western blots were performed. Id-1 overexpression in SB-2 cells resulted in increased expression of both Ets-1 and Sp1 by 1.7-fold as compared to control cells (Figure 27A, B). These results indicate that Id-1 positively regulates MMP-2 transcription by modulating both the expression and binding of Ets-1 and Sp1 transcription factors to the Id-1 promoter.



Figure 25. Transcriptional Regulation of MMP-2 by Id-1

SB-2 cells stably expressing Id-1 were transiently transfected with either a MMP-2 promoter-driven luciferase vector (MMP-2-pGL3) or a promoterless luciferase vector (pGL3). MMP-2 promoter-driven luciferase activity increased by more than 2.5-fold in SB-2 cells stably overexpressing Id-1 as compared to control cells (E.V.). \*p<0.01. Lysates were analyzed in triplicate for luciferase activity and expressed as mean ± SEM.



B

Input		lgG		Sp1		AP-2		 Input		lgG		Ets-1	
Е. <u>&lt;</u>	Id-1	E.<	ld-1	Е.<	ld-1	E.<	Id-1	E.<	Id-1	E.<	Id-1	Е.<	Id-1
	-	9ad				_							

#### Figure 26. Regulation of MMP-2 Transcription by Id-1 Through Differential

### **Binding of Regulatory Factors**

(A) Schematic representation of transcription factor binding sites on the MMP-2 promoter. (B) Chromatin Immunoprecipitation analyses were performed utilizing the Sp1, AP-2 and Ets-1 antibodies, followed by PCR amplification of their binding sites on the MMP-2 promoter. Stable expression of Id-1 in SB-2 cells increases Sp1 and Ets-1 binding to the MMP-2 promoter as compared to SB-2 control cells (E.V.). No differences were observed in AP-2 binding of to the MMP-2 promoter following Id-1 expression. IgG antibodies were used as negative controls and input DNA was used to ensure an equal amount of chromatin used in each assay.

A



## Figure 27. Id-1 Regulates the Expression of Ets-1 and Sp-1

Western blot analysis depicting increased protein expression of (**A**) Ets-1 and (**B**) Sp1 by 1.7-fold, following overexpression of Id-1 in SB-2 cells, as compared to cells expressing empty vector (E.V.).

### Discussion

In this aim, we elucidated the role of Id-1 in melanoma progression as a downstream target of MUC18. Id-1 was shown to promote tumorigenesis in several cancers by acting as a regulator of various cellular processes, including growth and survival [220, 221], cellular senescence [168, 169, 200, 222], angiogenesis [178, 199, 223, 224] and invasion [183, 201, 215, 225]. Because we have discovered that MUC18 regulates Id-1 and showed that MUC18 promotes melanoma cell invasion (Figure 11 and [136, 145]), we were particularly interested in studying the function of Id-1 in melanoma cell invasion. First, to establish whether Id-1 participates in melanoma cell invasion, we overexpressed Id-1 in MUC18 silenced cells. The invasive capacity of MUC18-silenced cells (A375SM and C8161) was significantly increased in cells that overexpress Id-1, implicating that Id-1 is a signaling mediator involved in MUC18 induced melanoma cell invasion.

This study, as well as previous work from our laboratory, established that MUC18 regulates both MMP-2 expression and activity (Figure 10, 11) [136, 145]. Numerous connections between Id-1 expression and the expression of MMPs have been previously suggested. Lyden et al. have shown that in Id1<sup>+/-</sup> Id3<sup>-/-</sup> mice, MMP-2 expression was decreased as compared to wild-type mice. Id-1 was also shown to play a role in regulating MMP expression in various breast cancer models. In fact, constitutive expression of Id-1 in mammary epithelial cells increased the expression of a novel 120 kDa MMP-like protein [201, 225]. Moreover, siRNA-mediated inhibition of Id-1 expression in metastatic breast cancer cells resulted in a significant decrease of MT1-MMP protein expression [215]. In the non-aggressive prostate cancer cells, LNCaP,

ectopic overexpression of Id-1 resulted in increased MMP-2 activity and cell invasion [216]. Experiments utilizing mouse embryo fibroblasts that lacked Id-1 expression revealed that MMP-2 gelatinase activity was decreased as compared to wild type cells [199]. Additionally, cDNA microarray analysis of Id1<sup>-/-</sup> endothelial cells identified a reduction in MMP-2 expression, compared to their wild type counterparts [226]. In light of these findings, we raised the question of whether Id-1 mediates the diminished MMP-2 expression in MUC18-silenced cells. To that end, we examined MMP-2 expression and activity in MUC18-silenced cells overexpressing Id-1. We found that overexpression of Id-1 in MUC18-silenced A375SM and C8161 increased MMP-2 expression and activity, as compared to MUC18-silenced cells expressing empty vector control. Our studies, therefore, implicate Id-1 as a positive regulator of MMP-2, downstream of MUC18. The increased levels of MMP-2 expression and activity may account for the increased cell invasiveness through Matrigel in MUC18-silenced cells overexpressing Id-1.

It should be noted that Id-1 was shown to upregulate the expression of other MMPs, that can, in turn, promote cell invasion. For instance, in breast cancer sells, Fong et al. have demonstrated that siRNA mediated Id-1 inhibition resulted in decreased MT1-MMP expression [215]. MT1-MMP itself promotes ECM degradation, but can also act as an activator of MMP-2 by proteolysis of the pro-MMP-2 enzyme. Furthermore, MMP-2 activity can also be regulated by the tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 2 (TIMP-2) [227]. It is possible that Id-1 acts as an inhibitor of TIMP-2 expression. Id-1-mediated MMP-2 expression could therefore be influenced by the potential interaction of Id-1 with TIMP-2. Id-1 may inhibit TIMP-2, thereby promoting increased MMP-2

proteolysis by MT1-MMP. Id-1 likely modulates several related pathways which ultimately lead to enhanced melanoma cell invasion.

We initially observed that MMP-2 expression is decreased both *in vitro* and *in vivo* following MUC18 silencing in metastatic melanoma cell lines. This reduction could possibly result from a synergistic effect of the attenuation of Id-1 expression and increased ATF-3 expression. Yan et al. demonstrated that ATF-3 acts to repress MMP-2 expression and activity via p53 [228]. Thus, silencing of ATF-3 in MUC18-silenced cells overexpressing Id-1 could potentially elevate MMP-2 expression even further in these cells.

Because Id-1 functions to regulate gene expression, we hypothesized that Id-1 regulates MMP-2 expression at the transcriptional level. To that end we stably overexpressed Id-1 in a non-metastatic melanoma cell line, SB-2, which lacks or expresses MUC18 and Id-1 at very low levels. Like Id-1 overexpressing MUC18-silenced cells, SB-2 cells that overexpress Id-1 exhibited enhanced cell invasion. Moreover, MMP-2 expression also increased following Id-1 expression in SB-2 cells. This set of experiments demonstrated that overexpression of Id-1 results in a functional protein, modulating both the invasive behavior of melanoma cells and MMP-2 expression. These data confirm that, in melanoma cells, Id-1 alone can promote the switch from non-invasive to invasive behavior.

Although previous studies determined that Id-1 expression correlates with MMP-2 expression, the mechanism by which Id-1 regulates MMP-2 expression had yet to be elucidated. To establish that Id-1 functions as a regulator of MMP-2 gene expression, we cloned the MMP-2 promoter in front of a lucifearase reporter gene. Our results

demonstrate that MMP-2 promoter activity significantly increased following overexpression of Id-1 in SB-2 cells. Thus, these results demonstrate that Id-1 regulates MMP-2 at the transcriptional level.

Id-1 can regulate gene expression by binding and sequestering ubiquitously expressed bHLH E-proteins. This binding inhibits E-proteins from binding either to the DNA alone or to tissue specific bHLH transcription factors, thereby inhibiting their transcriptional activity [229]. As such, we propose that Id-1 can promote MMP-2 transcription via two pathways, either directly by sequestering a bHLH E-protein that functions as an inhibitor of MMP-2 expression or indirectly by promoting the expression of a downstream gene which then functions to promote MMP-2 expression. We thus hypothesized that Id-1 regulates MMP-2 expression via differential binding of transcription factors to the MMP-2 promoter. To that end, we examined the differential binding of transcription factors to the MMP-2 promoter following Id-1 overexpression in SB-2 cells. Several transcription factor binding sites, including those of Ets-1 and Sp1, are located on the MMP-2 promoter, and we discovered that the DNA binding and the expression of both Ets-1 and Sp1 to the MMP-2 promoter increased following Id-1 overexpression. These results are in accord with previous evidence demonstrating the role of these transcription factors in promoting MMP-2 expression. The PI3K-AKT signaling pathway has been shown to increase expression of MMP-2 via increased Sp1 expression and binding to the MMP-2 promoter [218, 230]. Additionally, the role of Sp1 in regulation of MMP-2 transcription and expression was described in two additional studies. The first demonstrated that genetic variation of the MMP-2 gene at the Sp1 binding site resulted in decreased Sp1 binding and subsequent MMP-2 promoter activity [231]. A second study utilized deletion mutations of the Sp1 binding site to demonstrate decreased MMP-2 promoter activity [218]. These studies further substantiate the role of Sp1 in regulation of MMP-2 transcription. A number of studies also support the role of Ets-1 in transcriptional activation of ECM-degrading enzymes, including serine proteases (uPA) and matrix metalloproteinases [232]. Indeed, overexpression of Ets-1 in squamous cell carcinoma induced the promoter activation and subsequent expression of MMP-2 [233], while silencing of Ets-1 in pancreatic cancer cells abrogated cell invasiveness as well as MMP-2 expression [219]. Transcriptional activation of genes is dependent on binding of several transcription factors which function in a cooperative manner. Increased affinity of Ets proteins for their DNA binding domain has been shown to occur following their interactions with various transcription factors, including Sp1 [234, 235]. It would be interesting to determine whether Ets-1 and Sp1 work alone or in conjunction to promote MMP-2 expression in a similar fashion.

MMP-2 can be transactivated by transcription factors other than Sp1 and Ets-1 including CREB [236], Sp3, AP-2 $\alpha$  [218] and p53 [237]. In our study we did not observe differential binding or expression of these transcription factors following Id-1 overexpression in SB-2 cells, which suggests that they do not play a role in MMP-2 expression in our system. Although we demonstrated that Id-1 positively regulated the expression and binding of Ets-1 to the MMP-2 promoter, it should be noted that in other non-melanoma systems, Id-1 has been shown to inhibit Ets-1 transcriptional activity [168]. It is possible that, in our system, increased expression of Ets-1 promotes its interaction with other transcription factors or co-activators (i.e. c-Jun, c-fos and

CBP/p300). Rather than being inhibited by Id-1, it competes with Id-1 for promoter binding and leads to transactivation of MMP-2.

Positive regulation of transcription of various other genes by Id-1 has also been shown. It was recently demonstrated that Id-1 expression increased c-Myc expression and its subsequent binding to the E-box region on the promoter of Bmi-1, resulting in increased Bmi-1 expression [238]. This study is in agreement with our findings, suggesting that Id-1 can act to promote gene expression by increasing the expression and binding of upstream transcription factors.

In this aim we conclude that Id-1 promotes melanoma cell invasion by affecting differential expression and binding of transcription factors to the MMP-2 promoter, resulting in increased MMP-2 expression.

#### Summary

Herein, our study further establishes the cardinal role of MUC18 in promoting the metastatic melanoma phenotype. Our investigation revealed novel findings which can be summarized as follows:

- 1. Stable silencing of MUC18, by means of lentiviral based shRNA delivery, in two metastatic melanoma cell lines, A375SM and C8161, significantly decreased both melanoma tumor growth and experimental lung metastases *in vivo*.
- MUC18 inversely regulated the expression of two transcriptional regulators: Id-1 and ATF-3.
- 3. In vivo, MUC18 silencing decreased the expression of both Id-1 and MMP-2.
- MUC18 upregulates Id-1 expression at transcriptional level via inhibition of ATF-3 expression.
- Rescue of MUC18 in MUC18-silenced cells restored the protein expression of Id-1 and ATF-3, confirming that this expression pattern is not an off-target effect of MUC18 silencing.
- MUC18 regulated MMP-2 expression and activity as well as melanoma cell invasion through Id-1.
- Id-1 transcriptionally regulated MMP-2 expression through increased expression and differential binding of Ets-1 and Sp1.

Taken together, our study describes a previously unrecognized, signaling role for MUC18 and identifies its ability to modulate the expression of genes which are involved in melanoma metastasis. We discovered a novel pathway by which MUC18 regulates the expression of both Id-1 and ATF-3. MUC18–regulated Id-1, in turn, promotes MMP-2

expression and activity, contributing to cell invasion and ultimately to the metastatic phenotype of melanoma. Figure 28 depicts the model we described in this work.

MUC18 was initially identified as a melanoma cell adhesion molecule, and although it was shown to correlate with the acquisition of the metastatic phenotype and poor patient prognosis, its involvement in promoting melanoma progression mainly focused on its adhesive functions. Indeed, several lines of evidence support the role of MUC18 in facilitating melanoma progression through increasing cell adhesion. MUC18 has been shown to promote melanoma cell adhesion to endothelial cells and to the basement membrane by forming both homotypic and heterotypic adhesions. Thus, it was suggested that MUC18 participates in the metastatic cascade by promoting melanoma cell intravasation and extravasation, mediated by melanoma-endothelial cell interactions, as well as intravascular survival, mediated by melanoma-melanoma cell interactions. Due to its cytoplasmic protein kinase recognition motifs, early studies of MUC18 suggested that it might be involved in intracellular signaling; however, the role of MUC18 in outside-in signaling had not been fully elucidated. While our investigation demonstrated that MUC18 was involved in the regulation downstream gene expression in melanoma, it would be interesting to characterize the involvement of the cytoplasmic domain in downstream signaling and determine the precise intracellular signaling pathways induced by MUC18. Another missing link needed to establish the mechanism by which MUC18 promotes melanoma is the indentification of the unknown ligand of MUC18. Identifying this ligand is critical to the understanding of outside-in signaling of MUC18. More significantly, the ligand of MUC18 can be a potential target for melanoma therapy.

As MUC18 is expressed in melanoma and other malignancies, including Kaposi's sarcomas, angiosarcomas and leiomyosarcomas, our findings, together with future studies, will broaden understanding of the molecular changes associated with these diseases and further emphasize the need to target MUC18 as a modality for melanoma treatment.



Figure 28. Proposed mechanism by which MUC18 contributes to melanoma invasion

Increase of MUC18 expression in metastatic melanoma cell promotes downstream signaling (possibly through inhibition of the p38 signaling pathway) which resultes in decreased ATF-3 expression and binding to the Id-1 promoter. This consequently releases the inhibition of Id-1 transcription by ATF-3 calumniating an increase of Id-1 transcription and expression. Upregulation of Id-1 increases the expression and binding of Sp1 and Ets-1 to the MMP-2 promoter, causing upregulation of MMP-2 transcription and expression, and, thus resulting in increased MMP-2 activity and melanoma cell invasion.

### References

- Ward, E.M., M.J. Thun, L.M. Hannan, and A. Jemal, *Interpreting cancer trends*. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2006. **1076**: p. 29-53.
- Hodi, F.S., S.J. O'Day, D.F. McDermott, R.W. Weber, J.A. Sosman, J.B. Haanen, R. Gonzalez, C. Robert, D. Schadendorf, J.C. Hassel, W. Akerley, A.J. van den Eertwegh, J. Lutzky, P. Lorigan, J.M. Vaubel, G.P. Linette, D. Hogg, C.H. Ottensmeier, C. Lebbe, C. Peschel, I. Quirt, J.I. Clark, J.D. Wolchok, J.S. Weber, J. Tian, M.J. Yellin, G.M. Nichol, A. Hoos, and W.J. Urba, *Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma*. N Engl J Med. 363(8): p. 711-23.
- Jemal, A., R. Siegel, J. Xu, and E. Ward, *Cancer statistics*, 2010. CA Cancer J Clin. 60(5): p. 277-300.
- Hornyak, T.J., The developmental biology of melanocytes and its application to understanding human congenital disorders of pigmentation. Adv Dermatol, 2006. 22: p. 201-18.
- Satyamoorthy, K. and M. Herlyn, Cellular and molecular biology of human melanoma. Cancer Biol Ther, 2002. 1(1): p. 14-7.
- 6. Clark, W.H., Jr., D.E. Elder, D.t. Guerry, M.N. Epstein, M.H. Greene, and M. Van Horn, *A study of tumor progression: the precursor lesions of superficial spreading and nodular melanoma*. Hum Pathol, 1984. **15**(12): p. 1147-65.
- 7. Greene, V.R., M.M. Johnson, E.A. Grimm, and J.A. Ellerhorst, *Frequencies of NRAS and BRAF mutations increase from the radial to the vertical growth phase in cutaneous melanoma.* J Invest Dermatol, 2009. **129**(6): p. 1483-8.

- 8. Ackerman, A.B. and I. Mihara, *Dysplasia, dysplastic melanocytes, dysplastic nevi, the dysplastic nevus syndrome, and the relation between dysplastic nevi and malignant melanomas.* Hum Pathol, 1985. **16**(1): p. 87-91.
- 9. Takata, M., H. Murata, and T. Saida, *Molecular pathogenesis of malignant melanoma: a different perspective from the studies of melanocytic nevus and acral melanoma.* Pigment Cell Melanoma Res. **23**(1): p. 64-71.
- Kim, C.J., D.S. Reintgen, and C.M. Balch, *The new melanoma staging system*.
   Cancer Control, 2002. 9(1): p. 9-15.
- Balch, C.M., J.E. Gershenwald, S.J. Soong, J.F. Thompson, M.B. Atkins, D.R. Byrd, A.C. Buzaid, A.J. Cochran, D.G. Coit, S. Ding, A.M. Eggermont, K.T. Flaherty, P.A. Gimotty, J.M. Kirkwood, K.M. McMasters, M.C. Mihm, Jr., D.L. Morton, M.I. Ross, A.J. Sober, and V.K. Sondak, *Final version of 2009 AJCC melanoma staging and classification.* J Clin Oncol, 2009. **27**(36): p. 6199-206.
- Balch, C.M., S.J. Soong, M.B. Atkins, A.C. Buzaid, N. Cascinelli, D.G. Coit, I.D. Fleming, J.E. Gershenwald, A. Houghton, Jr., J.M. Kirkwood, K.M. McMasters, M.F. Mihm, D.L. Morton, D.S. Reintgen, M.I. Ross, A. Sober, J.A. Thompson, and J.F. Thompson, *An evidence-based staging system for cutaneous melanoma*. CA Cancer J Clin, 2004. **54**(3): p. 131-49; quiz 182-4.
- 13. Gershenwald, J.E., S.J. Soong, and C.M. Balch, 2010 TNM staging system for cutaneous melanoma...and beyond. Ann Surg Oncol. **17**(6): p. 1475-7.
- Balch, C.M., A.C. Buzaid, S.J. Soong, M.B. Atkins, N. Cascinelli, D.G. Coit,
   I.D. Fleming, J.E. Gershenwald, A. Houghton, Jr., J.M. Kirkwood, K.M.
   McMasters, M.F. Mihm, D.L. Morton, D.S. Reintgen, M.I. Ross, A. Sober, J.A.

Thompson, and J.F. Thompson, *Final version of the American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system for cutaneous melanoma*. J Clin Oncol, 2001. **19**(16): p. 3635-48.

- Agarwala, S.S., *Current systemic therapy for metastatic melanoma*. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther, 2009. 9(5): p. 587-95.
- Kirkwood JM, A.S., *Systemic cytotoxic and biologic therapy melanoma*. Cancer Principles and Practice of Oncology, 1993: p. 1-16.
- Avril, M.F., S. Aamdal, J.J. Grob, A. Hauschild, P. Mohr, J.J. Bonerandi, M. Weichenthal, K. Neuber, T. Bieber, K. Gilde, V. Guillem Porta, J. Fra, J. Bonneterre, P. Saiag, D. Kamanabrou, H. Pehamberger, J. Sufliarsky, J.L. Gonzalez Larriba, A. Scherrer, and Y. Menu, *Fotemustine compared with dacarbazine in patients with disseminated malignant melanoma: a phase III study.* J Clin Oncol, 2004. 22(6): p. 1118-25.
- Luce, J.K., W.G. Thurman, B.L. Isaacs, and R.W. Talley, *Clinical trials with the antitumor agent 5-(3,3-dimethyl-1-triazeno)imidazole-4-carboxamide(NSC-45388)*. Cancer Chemother Rep, 1970. **54**(2): p. 119-24.
- Agarwala, S.S. and J.M. Kirkwood, *Interferons in melanoma*. Curr Opin Oncol, 1996. 8(2): p. 167-74.
- Keilholz, U., S.H. Goey, C.J. Punt, T.M. Proebstle, R. Salzmann, C. Scheibenbogen, D. Schadendorf, D. Lienard, A. Enk, R. Dummer, B. Hantich, A.M. Geueke, and A.M. Eggermont, *Interferon alfa-2a and interleukin-2 with or without cisplatin in metastatic melanoma: a randomized trial of the European*

*Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Melanoma Cooperative Group.* J Clin Oncol, 1997. **15**(7): p. 2579-88.

- Flaherty, K.T., I. Puzanov, K.B. Kim, A. Ribas, G.A. McArthur, J.A. Sosman,
   P.J. O'Dwyer, R.J. Lee, J.F. Grippo, K. Nolop, and P.B. Chapman, *Inhibition of mutated, activated BRAF in metastatic melanoma*. N Engl J Med. 363(9): p. 809-19.
- Rouzaud, F., A.L. Kadekaro, Z.A. Abdel-Malek, and V.J. Hearing, *MC1R and the response of melanocytes to ultraviolet radiation*. Mutat Res, 2005. 571(1-2): p. 133-52.
- Smalley, K.S., V.K. Sondak, and J.S. Weber, *c-KIT signaling as the driving oncogenic event in sub-groups of melanomas*. Histol Histopathol, 2009. 24(5): p. 643-50.
- 24. Thompson, J.F., R.A. Scolyer, and R.F. Kefford, *Cutaneous melanoma*. Lancet, 2005. 365(9460): p. 687-701.
- 25. Whiteman, D.C., C.A. Whiteman, and A.C. Green, *Childhood sun exposure as a risk factor for melanoma: a systematic review of epidemiologic studies.* Cancer Causes Control, 2001. **12**(1): p. 69-82.
- Maddodi, N. and V. Setaluri, *Role of UV in cutaneous melanoma*. Photochem Photobiol, 2008. 84(2): p. 528-36.
- 27. Lloyd, R.S., *Investigations of pyrimidine dimer glycosylases--a paradigm for DNA base excision repair enzymology*. Mutat Res, 2005. **577**(1-2): p. 77-91.

- Kadekaro, A.L., R.J. Kavanagh, K. Wakamatsu, S. Ito, M.A. Pipitone, and Z.A. Abdel-Malek, *Cutaneous photobiology. The melanocyte vs. the sun: who will win the final round?* Pigment Cell Res, 2003. 16(5): p. 434-47.
- Meyskens, F.L., Jr., P.J. Farmer, and H. Anton-Culver, *Etiologic pathogenesis of melanoma: a unifying hypothesis for the missing attributable risk.* Clin Cancer Res, 2004. 10(8): p. 2581-3.
- Soehnge, H., A. Ouhtit, and O.N. Ananthaswamy, *Mechanisms of induction of skin cancer by UV radiation*. Front Biosci, 1997. 2: p. d538-51.
- Sekulic, A., P. Haluska, Jr., A.J. Miller, J. Genebriera De Lamo, S. Ejadi, J.S. Pulido, D.R. Salomao, E.C. Thorland, R.G. Vile, D.L. Swanson, B.A. Pockaj, S.D. Laman, M.R. Pittelkow, and S.N. Markovic, *Malignant melanoma in the 21st century: the emerging molecular landscape*. Mayo Clin Proc, 2008. 83(7): p. 825-46.
- Meyer, L.J. and J.H. Zone, *Genetics of cutaneous melanoma*. J Invest Dermatol, 1994. 103(5 Suppl): p. 112S-116S.
- 33. Schaffer, J.V., D.S. Rigel, A.W. Kopf, and J.L. Bolognia, *Cutaneous melanomapast, present, and future.* J Am Acad Dermatol, 2004. **51**(1 Suppl): p. S65-9.
- 34. Helsing, P., D.A. Nymoen, S. Ariansen, S.J. Steine, L. Maehle, S. Aamdal, F. Langmark, M. Loeb, L.A. Akslen, A. Molven, and P.A. Andresen, *Population-based prevalence of CDKN2A and CDK4 mutations in patients with multiple primary melanomas*. Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 2008. 47(2): p. 175-84.
- Russo, A.E., E. Torrisi, Y. Bevelacqua, R. Perrotta, M. Libra, J.A. McCubrey,
   D.A. Spandidos, F. Stivala, and G. Malaponte, *Melanoma: molecular*

*pathogenesis and emerging target therapies (Review).* Int J Oncol, 2009. **34**(6): p. 1481-9.

- 36. Banerji, U., A. Affolter, I. Judson, R. Marais, and P. Workman, *BRAF and NRAS mutations in melanoma: potential relationships to clinical response to HSP90 inhibitors.* Mol Cancer Ther, 2008. **7**(4): p. 737-9.
- Poynter, J.N., J.T. Elder, D.R. Fullen, R.P. Nair, M.S. Soengas, T.M. Johnson, B. Redman, N.E. Thomas, and S.B. Gruber, *BRAF and NRAS mutations in melanoma and melanocytic nevi*. Melanoma Res, 2006. 16(4): p. 267-73.
- Davies, H., G.R. Bignell, C. Cox, P. Stephens, S. Edkins, S. Clegg, J. Teague, H. Woffendin, M.J. Garnett, W. Bottomley, N. Davis, E. Dicks, R. Ewing, Y. Floyd, K. Gray, S. Hall, R. Hawes, J. Hughes, V. Kosmidou, A. Menzies, C. Mould, A. Parker, C. Stevens, S. Watt, S. Hooper, R. Wilson, H. Jayatilake, B.A. Gusterson, C. Cooper, J. Shipley, D. Hargrave, K. Pritchard-Jones, N. Maitland, G. Chenevix-Trench, G.J. Riggins, D.D. Bigner, G. Palmieri, A. Cossu, A. Flanagan, A. Nicholson, J.W. Ho, S.Y. Leung, S.T. Yuen, B.L. Weber, H.F. Seigler, T.L. Darrow, H. Paterson, R. Marais, C.J. Marshall, R. Wooster, M.R. Stratton, and P.A. Futreal, *Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer*. Nature, 2002. 417(6892): p. 949-54.
- Bollag, G., P. Hirth, J. Tsai, J. Zhang, P.N. Ibrahim, H. Cho, W. Spevak, C. Zhang, Y. Zhang, G. Habets, E.A. Burton, B. Wong, G. Tsang, B.L. West, B. Powell, R. Shellooe, A. Marimuthu, H. Nguyen, K.Y. Zhang, D.R. Artis, J. Schlessinger, F. Su, B. Higgins, R. Iyer, K. D'Andrea, A. Koehler, M. Stumm, P.S. Lin, R.J. Lee, J. Grippo, I. Puzanov, K.B. Kim, A. Ribas, G.A. McArthur,

J.A. Sosman, P.B. Chapman, K.T. Flaherty, X. Xu, K.L. Nathanson, and K. Nolop, *Clinical efficacy of a RAF inhibitor needs broad target blockade in BRAF-mutant melanoma*. Nature. **467**(7315): p. 596-9.

- 40. Eskandarpour, M., F. Huang, K.A. Reeves, E. Clark, and J. Hansson, *Oncogenic NRAS has multiple effects on the malignant phenotype of human melanoma cells cultured in vitro.* Int J Cancer, 2009. **124**(1): p. 16-26.
- 41. Huang, S., M. Luca, M. Gutman, D.J. McConkey, K.E. Langley, S.D. Lyman, and M. Bar-Eli, *Enforced c-KIT expression renders highly metastatic human melanoma cells susceptible to stem cell factor-induced apoptosis and inhibits their tumorigenic and metastatic potential.* Oncogene, 1996. **13**(11): p. 2339-47.
- 42. Bar-Eli, M., *Molecular mechanisms of melanoma metastasis*. J Cell Physiol, 1997. **173**(2): p. 275-8.
- 43. Karjalainen, J.M., J.K. Kellokoski, M.J. Eskelinen, E.M. Alhava, and V.M. Kosma, *Downregulation of transcription factor AP-2 predicts poor survival in stage I cutaneous malignant melanoma*. J Clin Oncol, 1998. **16**(11): p. 3584-91.
- Zeng, Y.X., K. Somasundaram, and W.S. el-Deiry, AP2 inhibits cancer cell growth and activates p21WAF1/CIP1 expression. Nat Genet, 1997. 15(1): p. 78-82.
- 45. Sers, C., K. Kirsch, U. Rothbacher, G. Riethmuller, and J.P. Johnson, *Genomic organization of the melanoma-associated glycoprotein MUC18: implications for the evolution of the immunoglobulin domains*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1993.
  90(18): p. 8514-8.

- 46. Imagawa, M., R. Chiu, and M. Karin, *Transcription factor AP-2 mediates induction by two different signal-transduction pathways: protein kinase C and cAMP*. Cell, 1987. **51**(2): p. 251-60.
- 47. Tellez, C. and M. Bar-Eli, *Role and regulation of the thrombin receptor (PAR-1) in human melanoma*. Oncogene, 2003. **22**(20): p. 3130-7.
- 48. Hennig, G., J. Behrens, M. Truss, S. Frisch, E. Reichmann, and W. Birchmeier, *Progression of carcinoma cells is associated with alterations in chromatin structure and factor binding at the E-cadherin promoter in vivo.* Oncogene, 1995. **11**(3): p. 475-84.
- 49. Hennig, G., O. Lowrick, W. Birchmeier, and J. Behrens, *Mechanisms identified in the transcriptional control of epithelial gene expression*. J Biol Chem, 1996.
  271(1): p. 595-602.
- 50. Gille, J., K. Reisinger, A. Asbe-Vollkopf, K. Hardt-Weinelt, and R. Kaufmann, Ultraviolet-A-induced transactivation of the vascular endothelial growth factor gene in HaCaT keratinocytes is conveyed by activator protein-2 transcription factor. J Invest Dermatol, 2000. **115**(1): p. 30-6.
- Gille, J., R.A. Swerlick, and S.W. Caughman, *Transforming growth factor-alpha-induced transcriptional activation of the vascular permeability factor* (*VPF/VEGF*) gene requires AP-2-dependent DNA binding and transactivation. EMBO J, 1997. 16(4): p. 750-9.
- Markovic, S.N., L.A. Erickson, R.D. Rao, R.H. Weenig, B.A. Pockaj, A. Bardia,
   C.M. Vachon, S.E. Schild, R.R. McWilliams, J.L. Hand, S.D. Laman, L.A.
   Kottschade, W.J. Maples, M.R. Pittelkow, J.S. Pulido, J.D. Cameron, and E.T.

Creagan, Malignant melanoma in the 21st century, part 1: epidemiology, risk factors, screening, prevention, and diagnosis. Mayo Clin Proc, 2007. **82**(3): p. 364-80.

- 53. Rutberg, S.E., I.M. Goldstein, Y.M. Yang, C.W. Stackpole, and Z. Ronai, *Expression and transcriptional activity of AP-1, CRE, and URE binding proteins in B16 mouse melanoma subclones.* Mol Carcinog, 1994. **10**(2): p. 82-7.
- 54. Xie, S., J.E. Price, M. Luca, D. Jean, Z. Ronai, and M. Bar-Eli, Dominantnegative CREB inhibits tumor growth and metastasis of human melanoma cells. Oncogene, 1997. 15(17): p. 2069-75.
- 55. Jean, D., M. Harbison, D.J. McConkey, Z. Ronai, and M. Bar-Eli, *CREB and its associated proteins act as survival factors for human melanoma cells.* J Biol Chem, 1998. **273**(38): p. 24884-90.
- 56. Kido, K., H. Sumimoto, S. Asada, S.M. Okada, T. Yaguchi, N. Kawamura, M. Miyagishi, T. Saida, and Y. Kawakami, *Simultaneous suppression of MITF and BRAF V600E enhanced inhibition of melanoma cell proliferation*. Cancer Sci, 2009. 100(10): p. 1863-9.
- 57. Bolos, V., H. Peinado, M.A. Perez-Moreno, M.F. Fraga, M. Esteller, and A. Cano, *The transcription factor Slug represses E-cadherin expression and induces epithelial to mesenchymal transitions: a comparison with Snail and E47 repressors.* J Cell Sci, 2003. **116**(Pt 3): p. 499-511.
- 58. Poser, I., D. Dominguez, A.G. de Herreros, A. Varnai, R. Buettner, and A.K. Bosserhoff, *Loss of E-cadherin expression in melanoma cells involves up-*

*regulation of the transcriptional repressor Snail.* J Biol Chem, 2001. **276**(27): p. 24661-6.

- 59. Vannini, I., M. Bonafe, A. Tesei, M. Rosetti, F. Fabbri, G. Storci, P. Ulivi, G. Brigliadori, D. Amadori, and W. Zoli, *Short interfering RNA directed against the SLUG gene increases cell death induction in human melanoma cell lines exposed to cisplatin and fotemustine*. Cell Oncol, 2007. **29**(4): p. 279-87.
- Even-Ram, S., B. Uziely, P. Cohen, S. Grisaru-Granovsky, M. Maoz, Y. Ginzburg, R. Reich, I. Vlodavsky, and R. Bar-Shavit, *Thrombin receptor overexpression in malignant and physiological invasion processes*. Nat Med, 1998. 4(8): p. 909-14.
- Villares, G.J., M. Zigler, H. Wang, V.O. Melnikova, H. Wu, R. Friedman, M.C. Leslie, P.E. Vivas-Mejia, G. Lopez-Berestein, A.K. Sood, and M. Bar-Eli, *Targeting melanoma growth and metastasis with systemic delivery of liposome-incorporated protease-activated receptor-1 small interfering RNA*. Cancer Res, 2008. 68(21): p. 9078-86.
- 62. Tellez, C.S., D.W. Davis, V.G. Prieto, J.E. Gershenwald, M.M. Johnson, M.F. McCarty, and M. Bar-Eli, *Quantitative analysis of melanocytic tissue array reveals inverse correlation between activator protein-2alpha and protease-activated receptor-1 expression during melanoma progression.* J Invest Dermatol, 2007. **127**(2): p. 387-93.
- 63. Villares, G.J., A.S. Dobroff, H. Wang, M. Zigler, V.O. Melnikova, L. Huang, and M. Bar-Eli, *Overexpression of protease-activated receptor-1 contributes to*

*melanoma metastasis via regulation of connexin 43*. Cancer Res, 2009. **69**(16): p. 6730-7.

- 64. Folkman, J., *What is the evidence that tumors are angiogenesis dependent?* J Natl Cancer Inst, 1990. **82**(1): p. 4-6.
- 65. Langley, R.R. and I.J. Fidler, *Tumor cell-organ microenvironment interactions in the pathogenesis of cancer metastasis.* Endocr Rev, 2007. **28**(3): p. 297-321.
- 66. Detmar, M., *Molecular regulation of angiogenesis in the skin*. J Invest Dermatol, 1996. 106(2): p. 207-8.
- 67. Ferrara, N., Vascular endothelial growth factor: molecular and biological aspects. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol, 1999. **237**: p. 1-30.
- 68. Dvorak, H.F., L.F. Brown, M. Detmar, and A.M. Dvorak, *Vascular permeability* factor/vascular endothelial growth factor, microvascular hyperpermeability, and angiogenesis. Am J Pathol, 1995. **146**(5): p. 1029-39.
- Meier, F., K. Satyamoorthy, M. Nesbit, M.Y. Hsu, B. Schittek, C. Garbe, and M. Herlyn, *Molecular events in melanoma development and progression*. Front Biosci, 1998. 3: p. D1005-10.
- Bar-Eli, M., Gene regulation in melanoma progression by the AP-2 transcription factor. Pigment Cell Res, 2001. 14(2): p. 78-85.
- Mahabeleshwar, G.H. and T.V. Byzova, *Angiogenesis in melanoma*. Semin Oncol, 2007. 34(6): p. 555-65.
- 72. Erhard, H., F.J. Rietveld, M.C. van Altena, E.B. Brocker, D.J. Ruiter, and R.M. de Waal, *Transition of horizontal to vertical growth phase melanoma is*

accompanied by induction of vascular endothelial growth factor expression and angiogenesis. Melanoma Res, 1997. **7 Suppl 2**: p. S19-26.

- 73. Claffey, K.P., L.F. Brown, L.F. del Aguila, K. Tognazzi, K.T. Yeo, E.J. Manseau, and H.F. Dvorak, *Expression of vascular permeability factor/vascular endothelial growth factor by melanoma cells increases tumor growth, angiogenesis, and experimental metastasis.* Cancer Res, 1996. **56**(1): p. 172-81.
- 74. de Vries, C., J.A. Escobedo, H. Ueno, K. Houck, N. Ferrara, and L.T. Williams, *The fms-like tyrosine kinase, a receptor for vascular endothelial growth factor.* Science, 1992. 255(5047): p. 989-91.
- 75. Terman, B.I., M. Dougher-Vermazen, M.E. Carrion, D. Dimitrov, D.C. Armellino, D. Gospodarowicz, and P. Bohlen, *Identification of the KDR tyrosine kinase as a receptor for vascular endothelial cell growth factor*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1992. **187**(3): p. 1579-86.
- 76. Ferrara, N., K. Houck, L. Jakeman, and D.W. Leung, *Molecular and biological properties of the vascular endothelial growth factor family of proteins*. Endocr Rev, 1992. 13(1): p. 18-32.
- 77. Wheeler-Jones, C., R. Abu-Ghazaleh, R. Cospedal, R.A. Houliston, J. Martin, and I. Zachary, *Vascular endothelial growth factor stimulates prostacyclin production and activation of cytosolic phospholipase A2 in endothelial cells via p42/p44 mitogen-activated protein kinase*. FEBS Lett, 1997. **420**(1): p. 28-32.
- 78. Zachary, I. and G. Gliki, Signaling transduction mechanisms mediating biological actions of the vascular endothelial growth factor family. Cardiovasc Res, 2001. 49(3): p. 568-81.

- 79. Gerber, H.P., V. Dixit, and N. Ferrara, Vascular endothelial growth factor induces expression of the antiapoptotic proteins Bcl-2 and A1 in vascular endothelial cells. J Biol Chem, 1998. **273**(21): p. 13313-6.
- 80. Dvorak, H.F., *Tumors: wounds that do not heal. Similarities between tumor stroma generation and wound healing.* N Engl J Med, 1986. **315**(26): p. 1650-9.
- Dvorak, H.F., V.S. Harvey, P. Estrella, L.F. Brown, J. McDonagh, and A.M. Dvorak, *Fibrin containing gels induce angiogenesis*. *Implications for tumor stroma generation and wound healing*. Lab Invest, 1987. 57(6): p. 673-86.
- 82. Pepper, M.S., N. Ferrara, L. Orci, and R. Montesano, Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) induces plasminogen activators and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 in microvascular endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1991. **181**(2): p. 902-6.
- 83. Unemori, E.N., N. Ferrara, E.A. Bauer, and E.P. Amento, *Vascular endothelial* growth factor induces interstitial collagenase expression in human endothelial cells. J Cell Physiol, 1992. **153**(3): p. 557-62.
- Halaban, R., B.S. Kwon, S. Ghosh, P. Delli Bovi, and A. Baird, *bFGF as an autocrine growth factor for human melanomas*. Oncogene Res, 1988. 3(2): p. 177-86.
- 85. Oppenheim, J.J., C.O. Zachariae, N. Mukaida, and K. Matsushima, *Properties of the novel proinflammatory supergene "intercrine" cytokine family*. Annu Rev Immunol, 1991. **9**: p. 617-48.
- Waugh, D.J. and C. Wilson, *The interleukin-8 pathway in cancer*. Clin Cancer Res, 2008. 14(21): p. 6735-41.

- Krueger, G., Jorgensen, C.. Miller, C., Schroeder, J., Sticherling, M., and Christopher. and E., *Effect of IL-8 on epidermal proliferation*. J. Invest. Dermatol, 1990. 94: p. 545.
- 88. Luca, M., S. Huang, J.E. Gershenwald, R.K. Singh, R. Reich, and M. Bar-Eli, Expression of interleukin-8 by human melanoma cells up-regulates MMP-2 activity and increases tumor growth and metastasis. Am J Pathol, 1997. 151(4): p. 1105-13.
- 89. Yoshida, S., M. Ono, T. Shono, H. Izumi, T. Ishibashi, H. Suzuki, and M. Kuwano, *Involvement of interleukin-8, vascular endothelial growth factor, and basic fibroblast growth factor in tumor necrosis factor alpha-dependent angiogenesis.* Mol Cell Biol, 1997. **17**(7): p. 4015-23.
- 90. Huang, S., L. Mills, B. Mian, C. Tellez, M. McCarty, X.D. Yang, J.M. Gudas, and M. Bar-Eli, *Fully humanized neutralizing antibodies to interleukin-8 (ABX-IL8) inhibit angiogenesis, tumor growth, and metastasis of human melanoma.* Am J Pathol, 2002. 161(1): p. 125-34.
- 91. Ugurel, S., G. Rappl, W. Tilgen, and U. Reinhold, *Increased serum* concentration of angiogenic factors in malignant melanoma patients correlates with tumor progression and survival. J Clin Oncol, 2001. **19**(2): p. 577-83.
- 92. Hofmann, U.B., J.R. Westphal, G.N. Van Muijen, and D.J. Ruiter, *Matrix metalloproteinases in human melanoma*. J Invest Dermatol, 2000. 115(3): p. 337-44.
- 93. Hofmann, U.B., R. Houben, E.B. Brocker, and J.C. Becker, *Role of matrix metalloproteinases in melanoma cell invasion*. Biochimie, 2005. 87(3-4): p. 307-14.
- 94. Chen, W.T. and J.Y. Wang, Specialized surface protrusions of invasive cells, invadopodia and lamellipodia, have differential MT1-MMP, MMP-2, and TIMP-2 localization. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1999. 878: p. 361-71.
- 95. Kurschat, P., P. Zigrino, R. Nischt, K. Breitkopf, P. Steurer, C.E. Klein, T. Krieg, and C. Mauch, *Tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinase-2 regulates matrix metalloproteinase-2 activation by modulation of membrane-type 1 matrix metalloproteinase activity in high and low invasive melanoma cell lines.* J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**(30): p. 21056-62.
- 96. Hofmann, U.B., J.R. Westphal, E.T. Waas, A.J. Zendman, I.M. Cornelissen, D.J. Ruiter, and G.N. van Muijen, *Matrix metalloproteinases in human melanoma cell lines and xenografts: increased expression of activated matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2) correlates with melanoma progression.* Br J Cancer, 1999. **81**(5): p. 774-82.
- 97. Ray, J.M. and W.G. Stetler-Stevenson, *Gelatinase A activity directly modulates melanoma cell adhesion and spreading*. EMBO J, 1995. **14**(5): p. 908-17.
- 98. Bennett, D.C., *Human melanocyte senescence and melanoma susceptibility genes.* Oncogene, 2003. **22**(20): p. 3063-9.
- 99. Miller, A.J. and M.C. Mihm, Jr., *Melanoma*. N Engl J Med, 2006. 355(1): p. 51-65.

- Makrilia, N., A. Kollias, L. Manolopoulos, and K. Syrigos, *Cell adhesion molecules: role and clinical significance in cancer*. Cancer Invest, 2009. 27(10): p. 1023-37.
- 101. Okegawa, T., R.C. Pong, Y. Li, and J.T. Hsieh, *The role of cell adhesion molecule in cancer progression and its application in cancer therapy*. Acta Biochim Pol, 2004. **51**(2): p. 445-57.
- 102. Petruzzelli, L., M. Takami, and H.D. Humes, *Structure and function of cell adhesion molecules*. Am J Med, 1999. **106**(4): p. 467-76.
- McGary, E.C., D.C. Lev, and M. Bar-Eli, *Cellular adhesion pathways and metastatic potential of human melanoma*. Cancer Biol Ther, 2002. 1(5): p. 459-65.
- 104. Johnson, J.P., Cell adhesion molecules in the development and progression of malignant melanoma. Cancer Metastasis Rev, 1999. 18(3): p. 345-57.
- 105. Cavallaro, U. and G. Christofori, *Cell adhesion and signalling by cadherins and Ig-CAMs in cancer*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2004. **4**(2): p. 118-32.
- Zigler, M., A.S. Dobroff, and M. Bar-Eli, *Cell adhesion: implication in tumor progression*. Minerva Med. 101(3): p. 149-62.
- Hajra, K.M. and E.R. Fearon, *Cadherin and catenin alterations in human cancer*.Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 2002. 34(3): p. 255-68.
- 108. Yap, A.S., W.M. Brieher, and B.M. Gumbiner, *Molecular and functional analysis of cadherin-based adherens junctions*. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 1997.
  13: p. 119-46.

- 109. Qian, X., T. Karpova, A.M. Sheppard, J. McNally, and D.R. Lowy, *E-cadherin*mediated adhesion inhibits ligand-dependent activation of diverse receptor tyrosine kinases. EMBO J, 2004. **23**(8): p. 1739-48.
- 110. Takahashi, K. and K. Suzuki, *Density-dependent inhibition of growth involves* prevention of EGF receptor activation by E-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion. Exp Cell Res, 1996. **226**(1): p. 214-22.
- 111. Valyi-Nagy, I.T., G. Hirka, P.J. Jensen, I.M. Shih, I. Juhasz, and M. Herlyn, Undifferentiated keratinocytes control growth, morphology, and antigen expression of normal melanocytes through cell-cell contact. Lab Invest, 1993.
  69(2): p. 152-9.
- 112. Danen, E.H., T.J. de Vries, R. Morandini, G.G. Ghanem, D.J. Ruiter, and G.N. van Muijen, *E-cadherin expression in human melanoma*. Melanoma Res, 1996.
  6(2): p. 127-31.
- 113. Haass, N.K., K.S. Smalley, and M. Herlyn, *The role of altered cell-cell communication in melanoma progression*. J Mol Histol, 2004. **35**(3): p. 309-18.
- 114. Hsu, M.Y., M.J. Wheelock, K.R. Johnson, and M. Herlyn, *Shifts in cadherin profiles between human normal melanocytes and melanomas*. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc, 1996. 1(2): p. 188-94.
- 115. Watson-Hurst, K. and D. Becker, *The role of N-cadherin, MCAM and beta3 integrin in melanoma progression, proliferation, migration and invasion.* Cancer Biol Ther, 2006. 5(10): p. 1375-82.

- 116. Ozawa, M., J. Engel, and R. Kemler, Single amino acid substitutions in one Ca2+ binding site of uvomorulin abolish the adhesive function. Cell, 1990.
  63(5): p. 1033-8.
- Kuphal, S., R. Bauer, and A.K. Bosserhoff, *Integrin signaling in malignant melanoma*. Cancer Metastasis Rev, 2005. 24(2): p. 195-222.
- 118. Seftor, R.E., E.A. Seftor, and M.J. Hendrix, *Molecular role(s) for integrins in human melanoma invasion*. Cancer Metastasis Rev, 1999. **18**(3): p. 359-75.
- 119. Danen, E.H., K.F. Jansen, A.A. Van Kraats, I.M. Cornelissen, D.J. Ruiter, and G.N. Van Muijen, Alpha v-integrins in human melanoma: gain of alpha v beta 3 and loss of alpha v beta 5 are related to tumor progression in situ but not to metastatic capacity of cell lines in nude mice. Int J Cancer, 1995. 61(4): p. 491-6.
- 120. Seftor, R.E., E.A. Seftor, W.G. Stetler-Stevenson, and M.J. Hendrix, *The 72 kDa type IV collagenase is modulated via differential expression of alpha v beta 3 and alpha 5 beta 1 integrins during human melanoma cell invasion*. Cancer Res, 1993. **53**(14): p. 3411-5.
- 121. Geissinger, E., C. Weisser, P. Fischer, M. Schartl, and C. Wellbrock, Autocrine stimulation by osteopontin contributes to antiapoptotic signalling of melanocytes in dermal collagen. Cancer Res, 2002. 62(16): p. 4820-8.
- Haass, N.K., K.S. Smalley, L. Li, and M. Herlyn, Adhesion, migration and communication in melanocytes and melanoma. Pigment Cell Res, 2005. 18(3): p. 150-9.
- 123. Haritopoulos, K.N., A.C. Lazaris, N. Kavantzas, S. Tseleni-Balafouta, G. Thomopoulou, and K. Aroni, *ICAM-1 and beta(3) integrin immunoexpression in*

*malignant melanoma cells: can they be used as additional predictors?* APMIS, 2003. **111**(3): p. 421-9.

- 124. Natali, P.G., C.V. Hamby, B. Felding-Habermann, B. Liang, M.R. Nicotra, F. Di Filippo, D. Giannarelli, M. Temponi, and S. Ferrone, *Clinical significance of alpha(v)beta3 integrin and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 expression in cutaneous malignant melanoma lesions*. Cancer Res, 1997. 57(8): p. 1554-60.
- 125. Miele, M.E., C.F. Bennett, B.E. Miller, and D.R. Welch, Enhanced metastatic ability of TNF-alpha-treated malignant melanoma cells is reduced by intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1, CD54) antisense oligonucleotides. Exp Cell Res, 1994. 214(1): p. 231-41.
- 126. Aeed, P.A., M. Nakajima, and D.R. Welch, *The role of polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN) on the growth and metastatic potential of 13762NF mammary adenocarcinoma cells.* Int J Cancer, 1988. **42**(5): p. 748-59.
- 127. Lehmann, J.M., G. Riethmuller, and J.P. Johnson, MUC18, a marker of tumor progression in human melanoma, shows sequence similarity to the neural cell adhesion molecules of the immunoglobulin superfamily. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1989. 86(24): p. 9891-5.
- 128. Lehmann, J.M., B. Holzmann, E.W. Breitbart, P. Schmiegelow, G. Riethmuller, and J.P. Johnson, *Discrimination between benign and malignant cells of melanocytic lineage by two novel antigens, a glycoprotein with a molecular weight of 113,000 and a protein with a molecular weight of 76,000.* Cancer Res, 1987. 47(3): p. 841-5.

- Holzmann, B., E.B. Brocker, J.M. Lehmann, D.J. Ruiter, C. Sorg, G. Riethmuller, and J.P. Johnson, *Tumor progression in human malignant melanoma: five stages defined by their antigenic phenotypes*. Int J Cancer, 1987.
  39(4): p. 466-71.
- Fearon, E.R., K.R. Cho, J.M. Nigro, S.E. Kern, J.W. Simons, J.M. Ruppert, S.R. Hamilton, A.C. Preisinger, G. Thomas, K.W. Kinzler, and et al., *Identification of a chromosome 18q gene that is altered in colorectal cancers*. Science, 1990. 247(4938): p. 49-56.
- 131. Rice, G.E. and M.P. Bevilacqua, *An inducible endothelial cell surface glycoprotein mediates melanoma adhesion.* Science, 1989. **246**(4935): p. 1303-6.
- 132. Marlin, S.D. and T.A. Springer, *Purified intercellular adhesion molecule-1* (*ICAM-1*) is a ligand for lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1 (LFA-1). Cell, 1987. 51(5): p. 813-9.
- Hamai, A., F. Meslin, H. Benlalam, A. Jalil, M. Mehrpour, F. Faure, Y. Lecluse,
  P. Vielh, M.F. Avril, C. Robert, and S. Chouaib, *ICAM-1 has a critical role in the regulation of metastatic melanoma tumor susceptibility to CTL lysis by interfering with PI3K/AKT pathway.* Cancer Res, 2008. 68(23): p. 9854-64.
- 134. Pourquie, O., C. Corbel, J.P. Le Caer, J. Rossier, and N.M. Le Douarin, *BEN*, a surface glycoprotein of the immunoglobulin superfamily, is expressed in a variety of developing systems. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1992. **89**(12): p. 5261-5.
- 135. Luca, M., B. Hunt, C.D. Bucana, J.P. Johnson, I.J. Fidler, and M. Bar-Eli, *Direct correlation between MUC18 expression and metastatic potential of human melanoma cells*. Melanoma Res, 1993. **3**(1): p. 35-41.

- 136. Xie, S., M. Luca, S. Huang, M. Gutman, R. Reich, J.P. Johnson, and M. Bar-Eli, *Expression of MCAM/MUC18 by human melanoma cells leads to increased tumor growth and metastasis.* Cancer Res, 1997. **57**(11): p. 2295-303.
- 137. Shih, I.M., *The role of CD146 (Mel-CAM) in biology and pathology*. J Pathol, 1999. 189(1): p. 4-11.
- 138. Shih, I.M., D.E. Elder, M.Y. Hsu, and M. Herlyn, *Regulation of Mel-CAM/MUC18 expression on melanocytes of different stages of tumor progression by normal keratinocytes.* Am J Pathol, 1994. **145**(4): p. 837-45.
- Jean, D., J.E. Gershenwald, S. Huang, M. Luca, M.J. Hudson, M.A. Tainsky, and M. Bar-Eli, Loss of AP-2 results in up-regulation of MCAM/MUC18 and an increase in tumor growth and metastasis of human melanoma cells. J Biol Chem, 1998. 273(26): p. 16501-8.
- 140. Jean, D. and M. Bar-Eli, *Regulation of tumor growth and metastasis of human melanoma by the CREB transcription factor family*. Mol Cell Biochem, 2000.
  212(1-2): p. 19-28.
- 141. Melnikova, V.O., K. Balasubramanian, G.J. Villares, A.S. Dobroff, M. Zigler, H. Wang, F. Petersson, J.E. Price, A. Schroit, V.G. Prieto, M.C. Hung, and M. Bar-Eli, Crosstalk between protease-activated receptor 1 and platelet-activating factor receptor regulates melanoma cell adhesion molecule (MCAM/MUC18) expression and melanoma metastasis. J Biol Chem, 2009. 284(42): p. 28845-55.
- 142. Shih, I.M., D.E. Elder, D. Speicher, J.P. Johnson, and M. Herlyn, *Isolation and functional characterization of the A32 melanoma-associated antigen*. Cancer Res, 1994. 54(9): p. 2514-20.

- 143. Shih, I.M., D. Speicher, M.Y. Hsu, E. Levine, and M. Herlyn, Melanoma cellcell interactions are mediated through heterophilic Mel-CAM/ligand adhesion. Cancer Res, 1997. 57(17): p. 3835-40.
- 144. Satyamoorthy, K., J. Muyrers, F. Meier, D. Patel, and M. Herlyn, *Mel-CAM-specific genetic suppressor elements inhibit melanoma growth and invasion through loss of gap junctional communication*. Oncogene, 2001. 20(34): p. 4676-84.
- 145. Mills, L., C. Tellez, S. Huang, C. Baker, M. McCarty, L. Green, J.M. Gudas, X. Feng, and M. Bar-Eli, *Fully human antibodies to MCAM/MUC18 inhibit tumor growth and metastasis of human melanoma*. Cancer Res, 2002. 62(17): p. 5106-14.
- 146. Leslie, M.C., Y.J. Zhao, L.B. Lachman, P. Hwu, G.J. Wu, and M. Bar-Eli, Immunization against MUC18/MCAM, a novel antigen that drives melanoma invasion and metastasis. Gene Ther, 2007. **14**(4): p. 316-23.
- Shih, I.M., M. Nesbit, M. Herlyn, and R.J. Kurman, A new Mel-CAM (CD146)specific monoclonal antibody, MN-4, on paraffin-embedded tissue. Mod Pathol, 1998. 11(11): p. 1098-106.
- Shih, I.M., T.L. Wang, and W.H. Westra, *Diagnostic and biological implications* of mel-CAM expression in mesenchymal neoplasms. Clin Cancer Res, 1996. 2(3): p. 569-75.
- 149. Zoltowska, A., J. Stepinski, B. Lewko, K. Serkies, B. Zamorska, A. Roszkiewicz,E. Izycka-Swieszewska, and W.J. Kruszewski, *Neural cell adhesion molecule in*

*breast, colon and lung carcinomas.* Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz), 2001. **49**(2): p. 171-4.

- 150. Wu, G.J., V.A. Varma, M.W. Wu, S.W. Wang, P. Qu, H. Yang, J.A. Petros, S.D. Lim, and M.B. Amin, *Expression of a human cell adhesion molecule*, *MUC18, in prostate cancer cell lines and tissues*. Prostate, 2001. **48**(4): p. 305-15.
- Wu, G.J., Q. Peng, P. Fu, S.W. Wang, C.F. Chiang, D.L. Dillehay, and M.W.
  Wu, Ectopical expression of human MUC18 increases metastasis of human prostate cancer cells. Gene, 2004. 327(2): p. 201-13.
- 152. Zabouo, G., A.M. Imbert, J. Jacquemier, P. Finetti, T. Moreau, B. Esterni, D. Birnbaum, F. Bertucci, and C. Chabannon, *CD146 expression is associated with a poor prognosis in human breast tumors and with enhanced motility in breast cancer cell lines.* Breast Cancer Res, 2009. **11**(1): p. R1.
- 153. McGary, E.C., A. Heimberger, L. Mills, K. Weber, G.W. Thomas, M. Shtivelband, D.C. Lev, and M. Bar-Eli, *A fully human antimelanoma cellular adhesion molecule/MUC18 antibody inhibits spontaneous pulmonary metastasis of osteosarcoma cells in vivo*. Clin Cancer Res, 2003. **9**(17): p. 6560-6.
- 154. Anfosso, F., N. Bardin, V. Frances, E. Vivier, L. Camoin-Jau, J. Sampol, and F. Dignat-George, Activation of human endothelial cells via S-endo-1 antigen (CD146) stimulates the tyrosine phosphorylation of focal adhesion kinase p125(FAK). J Biol Chem, 1998. 273(41): p. 26852-6.
- 155. Anfosso, F., N. Bardin, E. Vivier, F. Sabatier, J. Sampol, and F. Dignat-George, *Outside-in signaling pathway linked to CD146 engagement in human endothelial cells.* J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(2): p. 1564-9.

- 156. Li, G., J. Kalabis, X. Xu, F. Meier, M. Oka, T. Bogenrieder, and M. Herlyn, *Reciprocal regulation of MelCAM and AKT in human melanoma*. Oncogene, 2003. 22(44): p. 6891-9.
- 157. Li, L., J.E. Price, D. Fan, R.D. Zhang, C.D. Bucana, and I.J. Fidler, *Correlation of growth capacity of human tumor cells in hard agarose with their in vivo proliferative capacity at specific metastatic sites.* J Natl Cancer Inst, 1989.
  81(18): p. 1406-12.
- 158. Welch, D.R., J.E. Bisi, B.E. Miller, D. Conaway, E.A. Seftor, K.H. Yohem, L.B. Gilmore, R.E. Seftor, M. Nakajima, and M.J. Hendrix, *Characterization of a highly invasive and spontaneously metastatic human malignant melanoma cell line*. Int J Cancer, 1991. 47(2): p. 227-37.
- 159. Dobroff, A.S., H. Wang, V.O. Melnikova, G.J. Villares, M. Zigler, L. Huang, and M. Bar-Eli, *Silencing cAMP-response element-binding protein (CREB) identifies CYR61 as a tumor suppressor gene in melanoma*. J Biol Chem, 2009.
  284(38): p. 26194-206.
- 160. Grange, C., S. Geninatti-Crich, G. Esposito, D. Alberti, L. Tei, B. Bussolati, S. Aime, and G. Camussi, *Combined delivery and magnetic resonance imaging of neural cell adhesion molecule-targeted doxorubicin-containing liposomes in experimentally induced Kaposi's sarcoma*. Cancer Res. **70**(6): p. 2180-90.
- 161. Wiznerowicz, M. and D. Trono, *Conditional suppression of cellular genes: lentivirus vector-mediated drug-inducible RNA interference.* J Virol, 2003.
  77(16): p. 8957-61.

- 162. Ryu, B., D.S. Kim, A.M. DeLuca, M.A. Healey, S. Dunlap, M.J. Fackler, J. Herman, and R.M. Alani, *Idl expression is transcriptionally regulated in radial growth phase melanomas.* Int J Cancer, 2007. **121**(8): p. 1705-9.
- 163. McAllister, S.D., R.T. Christian, M.P. Horowitz, A. Garcia, and P.Y. Desprez, Cannabidiol as a novel inhibitor of Id-1 gene expression in aggressive breast cancer cells. Mol Cancer Ther, 2007. 6(11): p. 2921-7.
- Yan, C., D. Lu, T. Hai, and D.D. Boyd, Activating transcription factor 3, a stress sensor, activates p53 by blocking its ubiquitination. EMBO J, 2005. 24(13): p. 2425-35.
- 165. Mourad-Zeidan, A.A., V.O. Melnikova, H. Wang, A. Raz, and M. Bar-Eli, Expression profiling of Galectin-3-depleted melanoma cells reveals its major role in melanoma cell plasticity and vasculogenic mimicry. Am J Pathol, 2008. 173(6): p. 1839-52.
- 166. Kessenbrock, K., V. Plaks, and Z. Werb, *Matrix metalloproteinases: regulators* of the tumor microenvironment. Cell. **141**(1): p. 52-67.
- 167. Padera, T.P., A. Kadambi, E. di Tomaso, C.M. Carreira, E.B. Brown, Y. Boucher, N.C. Choi, D. Mathisen, J. Wain, E.J. Mark, L.L. Munn, and R.K. Jain, *Lymphatic metastasis in the absence of functional intratumor lymphatics*. Science, 2002. **296**(5574): p. 1883-6.
- 168. Alani, R.M., A.Z. Young, and C.B. Shifflett, *Id1 regulation of cellular senescence through transcriptional repression of p16/Ink4a*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2001. 98(14): p. 7812-6.

- 169. Cummings, S.D., B. Ryu, M.A. Samuels, X. Yu, A.K. Meeker, M.A. Healey, and R.M. Alani, *Id1 delays senescence of primary human melanocytes*. Mol Carcinog, 2008. 47(9): p. 653-9.
- Polsky, D., A.Z. Young, K.J. Busam, and R.M. Alani, *The transcriptional repressor of p16/Ink4a, Id1, is up-regulated in early melanomas.* Cancer Res, 2001. 61(16): p. 6008-11.
- 171. Benezra, R., R.L. Davis, D. Lockshon, D.L. Turner, and H. Weintraub, *The protein Id: a negative regulator of helix-loop-helix DNA binding proteins*. Cell, 1990. 61(1): p. 49-59.
- Sun, X.H., N.G. Copeland, N.A. Jenkins, and D. Baltimore, *Id proteins Id1 and Id2 selectively inhibit DNA binding by one class of helix-loop-helix proteins*. Mol Cell Biol, 1991. 11(11): p. 5603-11.
- 173. Singh, J., K. Murata, Y. Itahana, and P.Y. Desprez, Constitutive expression of the Id-1 promoter in human metastatic breast cancer cells is linked with the loss of NF-1/Rb/HDAC-1 transcription repressor complex. Oncogene, 2002. 21(12): p. 1812-22.
- 174. Zebedee, Z. and E. Hara, *Id proteins in cell cycle control and cellular senescence*. Oncogene, 2001. **20**(58): p. 8317-25.
- 175. Perk, J., A. Iavarone, and R. Benezra, *Id family of helix-loop-helix proteins in cancer*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2005. **5**(8): p. 603-14.
- 176. Sikder, H.A., M.K. Devlin, S. Dunlap, B. Ryu, and R.M. Alani, *Id proteins in cell growth and tumorigenesis*. Cancer Cell, 2003. **3**(6): p. 525-30.

- 177. Cai, L., E.M. Morrow, and C.L. Cepko, *Misexpression of basic helix-loop-helix* genes in the murine cerebral cortex affects cell fate choices and neuronal survival. Development, 2000. **127**(14): p. 3021-30.
- Lyden, D., A.Z. Young, D. Zagzag, W. Yan, W. Gerald, R. O'Reilly, B.L. Bader,
  R.O. Hynes, Y. Zhuang, K. Manova, and R. Benezra, *Id1 and Id3 are required* for neurogenesis, angiogenesis and vascularization of tumour xenografts. Nature, 1999. 401(6754): p. 670-7.
- 179. Prabhu, S., A. Ignatova, S.T. Park, and X.H. Sun, *Regulation of the expression of cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p21 by E2A and Id proteins*. Mol Cell Biol, 1997. 17(10): p. 5888-96.
- 180. Qian, Y. and X. Chen, ID1, inhibitor of differentiation/DNA binding, is an effector of the p53-dependent DNA damage response pathway. J Biol Chem, 2008. 283(33): p. 22410-6.
- 181. de Candia, P., R. Benera, and D.B. Solit, *A role for Id proteins in mammary gland physiology and tumorigenesis*. Adv Cancer Res, 2004. **92**: p. 81-94.
- 182. Ouyang, X.S., X. Wang, D.T. Lee, S.W. Tsao, and Y.C. Wong, Over expression of ID-1 in prostate cancer. J Urol, 2002. 167(6): p. 2598-602.
- 183. Takai, N., T. Miyazaki, K. Fujisawa, K. Nasu, and I. Miyakawa, *Idl expression is associated with histological grade and invasive behavior in endometrial carcinoma*. Cancer Lett, 2001. 165(2): p. 185-93.
- 184. Maw, M.K., J. Fujimoto, and T. Tamaya, Overexpression of inhibitor of DNAbinding (ID)-1 protein related to angiogenesis in tumor advancement of ovarian cancers. BMC Cancer, 2009. 9: p. 430.

- 185. Han, S., C. Gou, L. Hong, J. Liu, ZheyiHan, C. Liu, J. Wang, K. Wu, J. Ding, and D. Fan, *Expression and significances of Idl helix-loop-helix protein overexpression in gastric cancer*. Cancer Lett, 2004. **216**(1): p. 63-71.
- 186. Wang, Q., S.W. Tsao, S. Fu, W. Xue, X. Meng, H. Feng, Y.C. Wong, and X. Wang, Overexpression of Id-1 in gastric adenocarcinoma: implication for a novel diagnostic marker. Anticancer Res, 2004. 24(2B): p. 881-6.
- 187. Straume, O. and L.A. Akslen, *Strong expression of ID1 protein is associated with decreased survival, increased expression of ephrin-A1/EPHA2, and reduced thrombospondin-1 in malignant melanoma.* Br J Cancer, 2005. **93**(8): p. 933-8.
- 188. Kang, Y., C.R. Chen, and J. Massague, A self-enabling TGFbeta response coupled to stress signaling: Smad engages stress response factor ATF3 for Id1 repression in epithelial cells. Mol Cell, 2003. **11**(4): p. 915-26.
- 189. Takeda, T., M. Sakata, A. Isobe, T. Yamamoto, F. Nishimoto, R. Minekawa, M. Hayashi, Y. Okamoto, P.Y. Desprez, K. Tasaka, and Y. Murata, *Involvement of Sp-1 in the regulation of the Id-1 gene during trophoblast cell differentiation*. Placenta, 2007. 28(2-3): p. 192-8.
- 190. Tournay, O. and R. Benezra, *Transcription of the dominant-negative helix-loophelix protein Id1 is regulated by a protein complex containing the immediateearly response gene Egr-1*. Mol Cell Biol, 1996. **16**(5): p. 2418-30.
- 191. Nemetski, S.M. and L.B. Gardner, Hypoxic regulation of Id-1 and activation of the unfolded protein response are aberrant in neuroblastoma. J Biol Chem, 2007. 282(1): p. 240-8.

- 192. Clayton, A., R.A. Evans, E. Pettit, M. Hallett, J.D. Williams, and R. Steadman, *Cellular activation through the ligation of intercellular adhesion molecule-1*. J Cell Sci, 1998. **111** (**Pt 4**): p. 443-53.
- 193. Durieu-Trautmann, O., N. Chaverot, S. Cazaubon, A.D. Strosberg, and P.O. Couraud, Intercellular adhesion molecule 1 activation induces tyrosine phosphorylation of the cytoskeleton-associated protein cortactin in brain microvessel endothelial cells. J Biol Chem, 1994. **269**(17): p. 12536-40.
- 194. Millan, J. and A.J. Ridley, *Rho GTPases and leucocyte-induced endothelial remodelling*. Biochem J, 2005. **385**(Pt 2): p. 329-37.
- 195. Cavallaro, U., J. Niedermeyer, M. Fuxa, and G. Christofori, N-CAM modulates tumour-cell adhesion to matrix by inducing FGF-receptor signalling. Nat Cell Biol, 2001. 3(7): p. 650-657.
- Guang-Jer, W., METCAM/MUC18 Expression and Cancer Metastasis. Current Genomics, 2005. 6(5): p. 333-349.
- 197. Schindl, M., G. Oberhuber, E.G. Pichlbauer, A. Obermair, P. Birner, and M.R. Kelley, DNA repair-redox enzyme apurinic endonuclease in cervical cancer: evaluation of redox control of HIF-1alpha and prognostic significance. Int J Oncol, 2001. 19(4): p. 799-802.
- 198. Schoppmann, S.F., M. Schindl, G. Bayer, K. Aumayr, J. Dienes, R. Horvat, M. Rudas, M. Gnant, R. Jakesz, and P. Birner, *Overexpression of Id-1 is associated with poor clinical outcome in node negative breast cancer*. Int J Cancer, 2003. 104(6): p. 677-82.

- Volpert, O.V., R. Pili, H.A. Sikder, T. Nelius, T. Zaichuk, C. Morris, C.B. Shiflett, M.K. Devlin, K. Conant, and R.M. Alani, *Id1 regulates angiogenesis through transcriptional repression of thrombospondin-1*. Cancer Cell, 2002.
   2(6): p. 473-83.
- 200. Alani, R.M., J. Hasskarl, M. Grace, M.C. Hernandez, M.A. Israel, and K. Munger, *Immortalization of primary human keratinocytes by the helix-loop-helix protein, Id-1.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1999. **96**(17): p. 9637-41.
- 201. Desprez, P.Y., C.Q. Lin, N. Thomasset, C.J. Sympson, M.J. Bissell, and J. Campisi, A novel pathway for mammary epithelial cell invasion induced by the helix-loop-helix protein Id-1. Mol Cell Biol, 1998. 18(8): p. 4577-88.
- 202. Ling, M.T., X. Wang, X. Zhang, and Y.C. Wong, *The multiple roles of Id-1 in cancer progression*. Differentiation, 2006. **74**(9-10): p. 481-7.
- 203. Meier, F., B. Schittek, S. Busch, C. Garbe, K. Smalley, K. Satyamoorthy, G. Li, and M. Herlyn, *The RAS/RAF/MEK/ERK and PI3K/AKT signaling pathways present molecular targets for the effective treatment of advanced melanoma.* Front Biosci, 2005. **10**: p. 2986-3001.
- 204. Lu, D., J. Chen, and T. Hai, *The regulation of ATF3 gene expression by mitogenactivated protein kinases*. Biochem J, 2007. **401**(2): p. 559-67.
- 205. Hai, T., C.D. Wolfgang, D.K. Marsee, A.E. Allen, and U. Sivaprasad, *ATF3 and stress responses*. Gene Expr, 1999. **7**(4-6): p. 321-35.
- 206. Yin, X., J.W. Dewille, and T. Hai, A potential dichotomous role of ATF3, an adaptive-response gene, in cancer development. Oncogene, 2008. 27(15): p. 2118-27.

- 207. Pelzer, A.E., J. Bektic, P. Haag, A.P. Berger, A. Pycha, G. Schafer, H. Rogatsch,
  W. Horninger, G. Bartsch, and H. Klocker, *The expression of transcription factor* activating transcription factor 3 in the human prostate and its regulation by androgen in prostate cancer. J Urol, 2006. 175(4): p. 1517-22.
- 208. Bottone, F.G., Jr., J.M. Martinez, J.B. Collins, C.A. Afshari, and T.E. Eling, Gene modulation by the cyclooxygenase inhibitor, sulindac sulfide, in human colorectal carcinoma cells: possible link to apoptosis. J Biol Chem, 2003.
  278(28): p. 25790-801.
- 209. Syed, V., K. Mukherjee, J. Lyons-Weiler, K.M. Lau, T. Mashima, T. Tsuruo, and S.M. Ho, *Identification of ATF-3, caveolin-1, DLC-1, and NM23-H2 as putative antitumorigenic, progesterone-regulated genes for ovarian cancer cells by gene profiling*. Oncogene, 2005. 24(10): p. 1774-87.
- 210. Karst, A.M., K. Gao, C.C. Nelson, and G. Li, Nuclear factor kappa B subunit p50 promotes melanoma angiogenesis by upregulating interleukin-6 expression.
  Int J Cancer, 2009. 124(2): p. 494-501.
- 211. Kashiwakura, Y., K. Ochiai, M. Watanabe, F. Abarzua, M. Sakaguchi, M. Takaoka, R. Tanimoto, Y. Nasu, N.H. Huh, and H. Kumon, *Down-regulation of inhibition of differentiation-1 via activation of activating transcription factor 3 and Smad regulates REIC/Dickkopf-3-induced apoptosis.* Cancer Res, 2008.
  68(20): p. 8333-41.
- 212. Harper, E.G., S.M. Alvares, and W.G. Carter, *Wounding activates p38 map kinase and activation transcription factor 3 in leading keratinocytes.* J Cell Sci, 2005. 118(Pt 15): p. 3471-85.

- 213. Nagase, H. and J.F. Woessner, Jr., *Matrix metalloproteinases*. J Biol Chem, 1999. 274(31): p. 21491-4.
- 214. Stefanidakis, M. and E. Koivunen, *Cell-surface association between matrix metalloproteinases and integrins: role of the complexes in leukocyte migration and cancer progression.* Blood, 2006. **108**(5): p. 1441-50.
- 215. Fong, S., Y. Itahana, T. Sumida, J. Singh, J.P. Coppe, Y. Liu, P.C. Richards, J.L. Bennington, N.M. Lee, R.J. Debs, and P.Y. Desprez, *Id-1 as a molecular target in therapy for breast cancer cell invasion and metastasis*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. **100**(23): p. 13543-8.
- 216. Coppe, J.P., Y. Itahana, D.H. Moore, J.L. Bennington, and P.Y. Desprez, *Id-1 and Id-2 proteins as molecular markers for human prostate cancer progression*. Clin Cancer Res, 2004. 10(6): p. 2044-51.
- 217. Ding, Y., G. Wang, M.T. Ling, Y.C. Wong, X. Li, Y. Na, X. Zhang, C.W. Chua, X. Wang, and D. Xin, *Significance of Id-1 up-regulation and its association with EGFR in bladder cancer cell invasion*. Int J Oncol, 2006. 28(4): p. 847-54.
- 218. Qin, H., Y. Sun, and E.N. Benveniste, *The transcription factors Sp1, Sp3, and AP-2 are required for constitutive matrix metalloproteinase-2 gene expression in astroglioma cells.* J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**(41): p. 29130-7.
- 219. Ito, H., M. Duxbury, E. Benoit, T.E. Clancy, M.J. Zinner, S.W. Ashley, and E.E. Whang, *Prostaglandin E2 enhances pancreatic cancer invasiveness through an Ets-1-dependent induction of matrix metalloproteinase-2.* Cancer Res, 2004.
  64(20): p. 7439-46.

- 220. Ling, M.T., X. Wang, X.S. Ouyang, T.K. Lee, T.Y. Fan, K. Xu, S.W. Tsao, and Y.C. Wong, Activation of MAPK signaling pathway is essential for Id-1 induced serum independent prostate cancer cell growth. Oncogene, 2002. 21(55): p. 8498-505.
- 221. Ling, M.T., X. Wang, X.S. Ouyang, K. Xu, S.W. Tsao, and Y.C. Wong, *Id-1* expression promotes cell survival through activation of NF-kappaB signalling pathway in prostate cancer cells. Oncogene, 2003. **22**(29): p. 4498-508.
- Tang, J., G.M. Gordon, B.J. Nickoloff, and K.E. Foreman, *The helix-loop-helix protein id-1 delays onset of replicative senescence in human endothelial cells*.
  Lab Invest, 2002. 82(8): p. 1073-9.
- 223. Ling, M.T., T.C. Lau, C. Zhou, C.W. Chua, W.K. Kwok, Q. Wang, X. Wang, and Y.C. Wong, *Overexpression of Id-1 in prostate cancer cells promotes angiogenesis through the activation of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)*. Carcinogenesis, 2005. **26**(10): p. 1668-76.
- 224. Sikder, H., D.L. Huso, H. Zhang, B. Wang, B. Ryu, S.T. Hwang, J.D. Powell, and R.M. Alani, *Disruption of Id1 reveals major differences in angiogenesis between transplanted and autochthonous tumors.* Cancer Cell, 2003. **4**(4): p. 291-9.
- 225. Nieborowska-Skorska, M., G. Hoser, L. Rink, M. Malecki, P. Kossev, M.A. Wasik, and T. Skorski, *Id1 transcription inhibitor-matrix metalloproteinase 9 axis enhances invasiveness of the breakpoint cluster region/abelson tyrosine kinase-transformed leukemia cells.* Cancer Res, 2006. **66**(8): p. 4108-16.

- 226. Ruzinova, M.B., R.A. Schoer, W. Gerald, J.E. Egan, P.P. Pandolfi, S. Rafii, K. Manova, V. Mittal, and R. Benezra, *Effect of angiogenesis inhibition by Id loss and the contribution of bone-marrow-derived endothelial cells in spontaneous murine tumors*. Cancer Cell, 2003. **4**(4): p. 277-89.
- 227. Hofmann, U.B., J.R. Westphal, G.N.P. van Muijen, and D.J. Ruiter, *Matrix Metalloproteinases in Human Melanoma*. 2000. **115**(3): p. 337-344.
- 228. Yan, C., H. Wang, and D.D. Boyd, *ATF3 represses 72-kDa type IV collagenase* (*MMP-2*) expression by antagonizing p53-dependent trans-activation of the collagenase promoter. J Biol Chem, 2002. **277**(13): p. 10804-12.
- 229. Ruzinova, M.B. and R. Benezra, *Id proteins in development, cell cycle and cancer*. Trends Cell Biol, 2003. **13**(8): p. 410-8.
- Bae, I.H., M.J. Park, S.H. Yoon, S.W. Kang, S.S. Lee, K.M. Choi, and H.D. Um, Bcl-w promotes gastric cancer cell invasion by inducing matrix metalloproteinase-2 expression via phosphoinositide 3-kinase, Akt, and Sp1. Cancer Res, 2006. 66(10): p. 4991-5.
- 231. Price, S.J., D.R. Greaves, and H. Watkins, *Identification of novel, functional genetic variants in the human matrix metalloproteinase-2 gene: role of Sp1 in allele-specific transcriptional regulation.* J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(10): p. 7549-58.
- 232. Czuwara-Ladykowska, J., V.I. Sementchenko, D.K. Watson, and M. Trojanowska, Ets1 is an effector of the transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta) signaling pathway and an antagonist of the profibrotic effects of TGF-beta. J Biol Chem, 2002. 277(23): p. 20399-408.

- 233. Taki, M., K. Verschueren, K. Yokoyama, M. Nagayama, and N. Kamata, Involvement of Ets-1 transcription factor in inducing matrix metalloproteinase-2 expression by epithelial-mesenchymal transition in human squamous carcinoma cells. Int J Oncol, 2006. **28**(2): p. 487-96.
- 234. Sharrocks, A.D., A.L. Brown, Y. Ling, and P.R. Yates, *The ETS-domain transcription factor family*. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 1997. **29**(12): p. 1371-87.
- 235. Shirasaki, F., H.A. Makhluf, C. LeRoy, D.K. Watson, and M. Trojanowska, *Ets* transcription factors cooperate with Sp1 to activate the human tenascin-C promoter. Oncogene, 1999. **18**(54): p. 7755-64.
- Satpathy, M., M. Shao, R. Emerson, D.B. Donner, and D. Matei, *Tissue transglutaminase regulates matrix metalloproteinase-2 in ovarian cancer by modulating cAMP-response element-binding protein activity.* J Biol Chem, 2009.
   284(23): p. 15390-9.
- 237. Bian, J. and Y. Sun, *Transcriptional activation by p53 of the human type IV collagenase (gelatinase A or matrix metalloproteinase 2) promoter*. Mol Cell Biol, 1997. 17(11): p. 6330-8.
- 238. Qian, T., J.Y. Lee, J.H. Park, H.J. Kim, and G. Kong, *Id1 enhances RING1b E3* ubiquitin ligase activity through the Mel-18/Bmi-1 polycomb group complex. Oncogene.

## Vita

Maya Zigler was born in Rishon Le Zion, Israel on November 12, 1978, the daughter of Arie and Varda Zigler. Following her graduation from Amit Amal high school in Rishon Le Zion, Israel in Jun 1996, Maya joined the Israeli Defense Force (IDF) where she served for 19 months as a sergeant. In October 2000, she entered Tel-Aviv University, Ramat-Aviv, Israel. Maya received a bachelor degree in Life Science and General and Interdisciplinary Studies in May 2004. Maya Joined the Ph.D. graduate program at the University of Texas Health Sciences Center at Houston Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences in May 2005. She studied under the mentorship of Dr. Menashe Bar-Eli the molecular mechanisms associated with the development of the metastatic melanoma phenotype.